

LIPA 2023 Performance Metrics

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BS-01 (ERM-1)	Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) - Implementation of the Risk Mitigation
	Effectiveness Process
BS-05 (HR-3)	Full Time Vacancy Rate
BS-07 (BGT-1)	Complete Affiliate Cost and Quality Justifications
BS-08 (BGT-2)	Improve the Capital Project Impact Analysis and Tracking Process
BS-10 (ACC-2)	Improve Annual Substation Property Tax Reports
BS-18 (E&C-3)	Utility Marketing Effectiveness
BS-19 (E&C-4)	Reputation Management and Positive Media Sentiment
BS-20 (E&C-5)	Reputation Management – Share of Voice
BS-21 (E&C-6)	Social Media Engagement and Following
BS-22	Timely, Accurate, and Supported Storm Event Invoicing
BS-23	FEMA Tropical Storm Isaias Grant Engineering to Support Grant Application
BS-24	Improve the Accuracy of Asset Records for Outside Plant
BS-32	Update Low and Moderate Income (LMI) Tariff and Billing
BS-33	Consolidate Real Estate Footprint
CS-01	Delivery of Strategic Customer Experience & Billing Projects
CS-02	J.D. Power – Residential
CS-03	J.D. Power – Business
CS-04	Customer Information System (CIS) Modernization

CS-05	Customer Transactional Performance Measurement & Analysis
CS-09	Billing Exception Cycle Time
CS-10	Billing – Cancelled Rebill
CS-11	Contact Center Service Level with Live Agent Calls
CS-13	First Call Resolution (FCR)
CS-14	Net Dollars Written Off
CS-15	Arrears Aging Percent > 90 Days Past Due (Arrears %>90)
CS-17	Low to Moderate Income (LMI) Program Participation
CS-19	DPS Customer Complaint Rate
CS-21	Outage Information Satisfaction
CS-22	Advanced Metering Infrastructure Roadmap and 2023 Improvements
CS-23	Deferred Payment Agreement (DPA) Improvement
CS-24	Payment Transaction Ease
CS-25	Interactive Voice Response (IVR) Containment Rate
CS-26	Life Sustaining Equipment (LSE) Customer Compliance
CS-27	Estimated Bill %
CS-28	Move Process Improvement
CS-29	AMI Meter Validation, Estimations and Editing Enhancements
IT-01	Organizational Maturity Level
IT-03	System Resiliency
IT-04	System and Software Lifecycle Management
IT-05	Project Performance - In-flight Projects
IT-06	Project Performance – New 2023 Projects
IT-07	System Segregation
IT-08	Cyber Security Organization - Structure, Staffing and Capabilities Review
PS&CE-01	Complete Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) Follow-on Activities

PS&CE-02	Complete Energy Storage Request for Proposal (RFP) Follow-on Activities
PS&CE-03	Energy Efficiency Plan Savings
PS&CE-05	Beneficial Electrification – Building Electrification
PS&CE-06	Electric Vehicle (EV) Make-Ready
PS&CE-08	Transition to New "Standard" Time of Day Residential and Small Business Rates on an Opt-Out Basis
PS&CE-11	Implementation of Utility 2.0 Projects
PS&CE-13	Heat Pump Strategy to Address Barriers to Customer Adoption
T&D-01	Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Inventory
T&D-02	Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Management Governance
T&D-03	Enterprise Asset Management System (EAM) Implementation
T&D-04	Transmission and Distribution System Relay Mis-Operations
T&D-05	Transmission & Distribution Inadvertent Operation Events
T&D-06	Primary and Alternative Transmission Control Center Replacement
T&D-07	System Average Interruption Duration Index (SAIDI) Reliability
T&D-08	System Average Interruption Frequency Index (SAIFI) Reliability
T&D-09	Momentary Average Interruption Frequency Index (MAIFI) Reliability
T&D-10	Reduce Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)
T&D-11	Reduce Repeat Customer Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)
T&D-12	Reduce Momentary Multiple Customer Outages (M-MCOs)
T&D-13	Safety – Serious Injury Incident Rate (SIIR)
T&D-14	Safety – OSHA Recordable Incidence Rate
T&D-15	Safety – OSHA Days Away Rate
T&D-16	Safety – Motor Vehicle Accident (MVA) Rate
T&D-17	Work Management Enhancements - Short-Term Scheduling
T&D-18	Work Management Enhancements - Workforce Management Plans

T&D-21	Work Management Enhancements - Work Management KPIs and Dashboards
T&D-23	Employee Overtime
T&D-24	Vegetation Management Work Plan – Cycle Tree Trim With Vegetation Intelligence
T&D-25	Vegetation Management Work Plan – Trim to Sky (TTS) Circuits
T&D-26	Vegetation Management Work Plan – Hazard Tree Removal
T&D-27	Storm Hardening Work Plan - Overhead Hardening
T&D-28	Storm Hardening Work Plan - Underground Hardening
T&D-29	T&D System Enhancements
T&D-30	Storm Hardening Work Plan - ACRV Commissioning Program
T&D-31	Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program
T&D-33	Execute Real Estate Strategy on (i) purchase of a property in Medford for a new operations yard and (ii) National Grid Properties.
T&D-34	Construction – Quality and Timely Completion of Project Justification Descriptions (PJDs)
T&D-35	Construction - Project Milestones Achieved
T&D-36	Construction - Cost Estimating Accuracy
T&D-37	Completion of Program Planned Units Per Workplan
T&D-38	Program Unit Cost Variance
T&D-39	Project Completion Consistent with Project Design
T&D-40	Double Wood Poles
T&D-41	Program Effectiveness - Vegetation Management
T&D-42	Estimated Time of Restoration (ETR) Process Enhancements
T&D-44	Regulatory Compliance
T&D-45	Physical Security
T&D-46	Root Cause Analysis (RCA) Execution and Compliance
T&D-48	Program Effectiveness - Storm Hardening

BS-01 (ERM-1): Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) - Implementation of the Risk Mitigation Effectiveness Process

Board Policy: Enterprise Risk Management	Board PIPs: ERM-04 (Produce Annual Report)	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: boconnor@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jdehnert@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor : VP of Business Services	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Lemanski	
TBD		
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: David Bell, John Goench	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000		

OBJECTIVE

Implement a process to assess the effectiveness of risk mitigation activities on a qualitative basis.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Meet all identified requirements and deliver by established due dates.

For purposes of measuring "effectiveness", the following definitions will apply:

- Effective the mitigation efforts in place are substantially managing the risk to a reasonable level (e.g. Management to provide a statement and evidence (where available) that the risk is being effectively managed (i.e., once we updated switches we saw XX reductions in outages)).
- Moderately Effective the mitigation efforts in place are having some effect managing the risks but additional actions and/or resources would help to better control and manage the risk (e.g. Management to provide actions that could be implemented including necessary resources that would help to better manage the risk; or a qualifying statement on why management finds the current risk environment acceptable).
- Not Sufficiently Effective the mitigation efforts currently in place are not having the intended impact in managing the risk and adjustments are warranted (e.g. Management to provide an action plan including any necessary resources and timeline to improve the environment).

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

i) directed or requested by LIPA or

ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name Target Due Date

BS-01 (ERM-1): Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) - Implementation of the Risk Mitigation Effectiveness Process

Propose 10 risks from the Tier 1 & Tier 2 risks to apply the risk mitigation effectiveness process	2023-02-01
that was developed in 2022 and outlined in the 2022 ERM Annual Report	
Include the results of applying the risk mitigation effectiveness process to the identified 10 risks in	2023-06-30
the ERM Annual Report due to LIPA by June 30, 2023	
Revise and update, if needed, PSEG LI's process for evaluating risk mitigation effectiveness based	2023-08-30
upon LIPA feedback on the ERM Annual Report due to LIPA by June 30, 2023	
Include updated results of applying the risk mitigation effectiveness process in the Update to the	2023-12-15
ERM Annual Report due December 15, 2023, including a discussion of any revisions made to the	
current process, recommendations for improvement, and identification of other Tier 1 & 2 risks	
for the risk mitigation effectiveness process to be applied to in 2024	

BS-05 (HR-3): Full Time Vacancy Rate

Board Policy: Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: boconnor@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: bdillon@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Steven Fleischer	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Beverly Esposito	
PSEGLI Director: Jodi Varon	DPS Contact: Daniel Pohoreckyj	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 450000		

OBJECTIVE

Obtain the budgeted full-time headcount identified as necessary to achieve operational objectives within the identified categories and to minimize expenses related to supplemental resources such as temporary employees, consultants, affiliate employees, etc.

Develop reports to track key performance indicators related to recruiting, hiring, and retention practices. Key performance indicators will include - Time to Fill (exempt and non-exempt), Submittal to Interview Percentage, Voluntary/Involuntary Turnover Rates, and Job Offer Acceptance Rate.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Achieve an annual vacancy rate of no greater than 5.0% in the four identified organizations:

- Overall
- Transmission & Distribution
- Customer Service including Energy Efficiency
- Business Services including Power Markets

Achieve an annual vacancy rate no greater than 7.0% in the following one organization:

- Information Technology

Each of the above measured as the simple average of the 12 monthly results measured on the last day of each month in 2023.

Calculation:

- 1. The actual headcount for each month in 2023 is defined as the number of full-time employees on the PSEG Long Island payroll on the last business day of each month.
- 2. The budgeted headcount will be determined from the approved budget for each month of 2023.
- 3. The monthly occupancy rate equals the actual headcount divided by the budgeted headcount in each month. The monthly vacancy rate equals 1 minus the occupancy rate.
- 4. The annual vacancy rate equals the simple average of the monthly vacancy rates.

Note, a budget vacancy credit does not change the budgeted headcount for the month but instead acknowledges, as this metric does, that some budgeted positions will be vacant. The objective of the metric is to minimize the vacancies in

BS-05 (HR-3): Full Time Vacancy Rate

budgeted headcount.

100% of allocated incentive compensation payable for achievement of vacancy rate targets for 5 out of 5 organizations.

75% of allocated incentive compensation payable for achievement of vacancy rate targets for 4 out of 5 organizations.

Quarterly: Within 5 business days following the end of each Quarter, PSEG Long Island will populate a LIPA-developed Smartsheet to track key performance indicators (KPI) related to recruiting, hiring and retention practices quarterly. Key performance indicators will include - Time to Fill (exempt and non-exempt), Submittal to Interview Percentage, Voluntary/Involuntary Turnover Rates, and Job Offer Acceptance Rate.

Quarterly: Within 5 business days following the end of each Quarter, complete and provide the information identified in the LIPA KPI Smartsheet. PSEG LI will meet with LIPA to review metric performance at least quarterly.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Affiliate services employees, contractors, consultants, part-time employees, and temporary employees are excluded from this calculation.

Excluding situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are truly out of the Service Provider's control.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Full Time Vacancy Rate	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	
PSEG Long Island will populate a LIPA-developed Smartsheet to track key performance indicators	Quarterly: Within
related to recruiting, hiring and retention practices. Key performance indicators will include -	5 business days
Time to Fill (exempt and non-exempt), Submittal to Interview Percentage, Voluntary/Involuntary	following the end
Turnover Rates, and Job Offer Acceptance Rate.	of each Quarter
Complete and provide the information identified in the LIPA KPI Smartsheet.	Quarterly: Within
	5 business days
	following the end
	of each Quarter

BS-07 (BGT-1): Complete Affiliate Cost and Quality Justifications

Board Policy: Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: AS-01 (Enhanced Affiliate Budget	
	Transparency)	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Gerry Ring	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Scott Jennings	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD	
PSEGLI Director : Martin Shames, Prem Patel	DPS Contact: seth.johnson@dps.ny.gov	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000		

OBJECTIVE

To ensure that PSEG LI's decision to perform a particular Scope Function or Sub-Function through an Affiliate as a Shared Service, rather than by a qualified subcontractor or ServCo, is cost and quality justified pursuant to OSA Section 5.2(A)(7).

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP.

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA at least quarterly, or more frequently as requested, to review status and deliverables and will update deliverables based on LIPA's reasonable feedback.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The PIP, remediation plan, and project plan pursuant to OSA Section 5.2(A)(7)(ii) will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

The due dates for the remediation plan and project plan, respectively, may be adjusted pursuant to OSA Section 5.2(A)(7)(ii) based on the date that LIPA requests such plan, in its reasonable judgment, for any of the applicable Scope Functions or Scope Sub-Functions provided through an Affiliate as a Shared Service.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Update Metric deliverables to incorporate any Human Resources and Information Technology	2023-01-15
Remediation Plan deliverables to be completed in 2023 pursuant to the 2022 Metric BS-7 Affiliate	
Cost Benefit Justification.	
Complete a "lessons learned" review process with key stakeholders, including LIPA, from the	2023-01-31
completion of 2022 Metric BS-7 Affiliate Cost Benefit Justification and submit a Project	
Implementation Plan (PIP) that results in specific, actionable recommendations to improve the	
process for 2023. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the PIP deliverables.	
Update the comprehensive cost-benefit justification/alternative analysis (CBA/AA) template	2023-02-28
designed for the 2022 Metric BS-7 and any related procedures to implement recommendations	
from the "lessons learned."	

BS-07 (BGT-1): Complete Affiliate Cost and Quality Justifications

In accordance with OSA Section 5.2(A)(7)(i), PSEG LI will prepare and submit to LIPA a cost and quality justification for the Service Provider's decision to perform Procurement, Payroll and Accounts Payable, Enterprise Risk Management, Treasury, Miscellaneous Accounting Services, and Legal through an Affiliate as a Shared Service.	2023-04-28
PSEG LI will submit revised cost and quality justifications based on LIPA's reasonable feedback.	2023-05-19
In accordance with OSA Section 5.2(A)(7)(ii), prepare a remediation plan in a LIPA-approved format within 60 days, if LIPA, in its reasonable judgment, determines that the cost and quality justification provided by the Service Provider for the performance or continued performance of the Scope Functions or Scope Sub-Functions by the Affiliate versus performance by qualified subcontractor or ServCo does not adequately justify moving forward (or continuing to move forward) with the performance of the Scope Functions or Scope Sub-Functions by the Affiliate; AND the Service Provider and LIPA meet to discuss LIPA's concerns and the Service Provider exercises its option to submit a remediation plan to reduce costs or otherwise address LIPA's concerns.	2023-06-30
In accordance with OSA Section 5.2(A)(7)(ii), submit a project plan including a detailed budget submission, to transition such services from the Affiliate to one or more subcontractors and/or to ServCo (as directed by LIPA) within a period not to exceed 120 days, unless a longer period is mutually agreed to by the Parties as necessary.	2023-12-31

BS-08 (BGT-2): Improve the Capital Project Impact Analysis and Tracking Process

Board Policy: Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Gerry Ring
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Scott Jennings	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Prem Patel DPS Contact: sean.walters@dps.ny.gov	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve the Capital Project Impact Analysis Process and the Tracking of Realized Benefits.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG LI's capital project impact analysis process shall include an assessment of identifiable Operations and Maintenance (O&M) impacts and qualitative impacts, such as customer benefits and enhanced system reliability for applicable capital projects. The analysis should include conducting a quantitative analysis and documenting qualitative benefits.

Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP.

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA at least quarterly, or more frequently as requested, to review status and deliverables and will update deliverables based on LIPA's reasonable feedback.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The PIP and reports will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Conduct a "lessons learned" review process with key stakeholders, including LIPA, from the	2023-05-31
completion of 2022 Metric BS-8 Capital Project Impact Analysis and submit a Project	
Implementation Plan (PIP) that results in specific, actionable recommendations to improve the	
process for 2023. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the PIP deliverables.	
Submit analysis for all major projects proposed, defined as a project having a total project cost of	2023-08-31
\$10.0M or are reasonably expected to have an annual operating budget impact (additional cost or	
savings) when fully implemented of \$1.0 million or greater on an annual basis. If this results in a	
listing of less than 5 projects, additional projects will be selected by LIPA, based on the	
advisement of the PSEG LI and LIPA Capital Working Group, to ensure the analysis is performed	
for a minimum of 5 projects.	
PSEG LI will submit revised analysis for each project based on LIPA's reasonable feedback.	2023-09-15

BS-08 (BGT-2): Improve the Capital Project Impact Analysis and Tracking Process

Submit a summary report detailing the analysis for each project (as defined above) to support the financial impact to the operating and capital budget based on the projected year the project enters service.	2023-09-30
Submit an annual report of the realized benefits for the completed and in-service major projects	2023-10-30
tracked in 2022 Metric BS-8 Capital Project Impact Analysis.	

BS-10 (ACC-2): Improve Annual Substation Property Tax Reports

Board Policy: Taxes and PILOTs	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Donna Mongiardo, Joseph Wiener
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Scott Jennings	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Newell
PSEGLI Director: Prem Patel	DPS Contact: daniel.pohoreckyj@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve the annual Substation Valuation Report to, among other items, include the 165 substations identified and previously agreed to for property tax related analysis and reporting. The annual Substation Valuation Report shall be used for LIPA's annual Tax and Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) grievance filings.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Minimum 90% accuracy (i.e. 18 of 20) of the Substation Valuation Report verified through a review completed by LIPA of a sample of 20 of the 165 substations, with selections determined by LIPA. Accuracy as listed in the attached table, includes all elements of the Substation Valuation Report, including the reasonable accuracy of calculations.

-AND-

This metric shall be awarded for successful accomplishment as determined by LIPA review and confirmation that the metric milestone was delivered as expected. The following measures shall apply:

- 75% of compensation is for the first 7 deliverables listed in the table due by 06/30/2023.
- 25% of compensation is for the last 2 deliverables listed in the table due by 11/16/2023.

RCNLD calculations shall use indices reviewed and approved by LIPA tax counsel.

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA quarterly, or more frequently as requested, to review status and deliverables and will update deliverables based on LIPA's reasonable feedback.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The reports will be in a LIPA-approved format consistent with the 2022 metric.

EXCLUSIONS

If the 2022 Metric BS-9 and BS-10 are not met, the due dates on this 2023 metric, excluding the due dates for the submission of the policy, will be extended by 3 months unless in LIPA's reasonable opinion the corrective action would take longer to address.

BS-10 (ACC-2): Improve Annual Substation Property Tax Reports

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Nassau County and New York City Incorporate the remaining 45 substations from 2022 Metric	2023-02-03
BS-10 (ACC-2) Substation Property Tax Module Plan located in Nassau County and/or New York	
City into the Substation Valuation Report.	
Nassau County and New York City Update Substation Valuation Report for the previous	2023-02-03
available tax year bills for Nassau County and New York City. Utilize November 2021/May 2022	
School Tax bill and 2022 General bill for Nassau and January/July 2022 for New York City.	
Suffolk County Incorporate the remaining 45 substations from 2022 Metric BS-10 (ACC-2)	2023-04-01
Substation Property Tax Module Plan located in Suffolk County into the Substation Valuation	
Report.	
Suffolk County Update Substation Valuation Report for the previous available tax year bills for	2023-04-01
Suffolk County utilizing the Suffolk County 2022 bills.	
Submit a complete Substation Valuation Report reflecting the proper values from both above	2023-04-14
mentioned information on all tax bills and for reproduction cost of new assets less depreciation	
(RCNLD) for the 165 substations. Calculate substations with significant assessed value variances	
(and related necessary information) based on column #14 in table below.	
Submit a revised Substation Valuation Report based on LIPA's reasonable and timely feedback	2023-05-19
consistent with approved format from 2022 Metric BS-9.	
LIPA and PSEG LI review the Substation Valuation Report based on any additional reasonable and	2023-06-30
timely feedback which may differ from the 2022 report (ie. "lessons learned"). PSEG LI to submit	
a revised report based on LIPA's review and recommendations.	
Submit a "draft" policy/procedure detailing the process, requirements, and deadlines to update	2023-09-16
the Annual Substation Valuation Report each year.	
Submit a revised policy/procedure for the Annual Substation Valuation Report based on LIPA's	2023-11-16
feedback.	
See graphic below defining the 14 columns required for the report:	

TABLE 1: Report Format Specifications

Column Number	Source	Column Name	Accuracy Criteria/Description
Column #1	PowerPlan	Sub #	NBV Report in PowerPlan
Column #2	PowerPlan	Asset_Location	NBV Report in PowerPlan
Column #3	Master Payment File	Unique Identifier	This is unique item number created for every paid invoice. The Sec Block and Lot on each invoice is matched to Sec Block and Lot on each Substation as listed on the Real Estate (Survey Engineering) Substation File. Note there are
		5.76.30.45.00 (0.00.50.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00	exceptions where the Sec Block Lot on Invoice does not match Sec Block Lot on the Real Estate File
Column #4	Real Estate (Survery Engineering)	Sub Station Sec Block and Lot	Supplied by Real Estate (Survey Engineering)
Column #5	PowerPlan	RCNLD	Amount from 2.1 RCNLD Report in PowerPlan - location to match to NBV Report
Column #6	PowerPlan	ORPTS	Amount from 2.1 ORPTS Report - location to match to NBV Report
Column #7	PowerPlan	Book Cost	NBV Report in PowerPlan
Column #8	Invoices	Assessment	Amount from Invoice
Column #9	Invoices	Uniform % / EQ Rate	Used to create full (market) value, varies by jurisdiction
Column #10	Invoices	EQ Market Value	Calculation to convert to Market Value as needed
Column #11	Invoices	Full Value	Amount on Suffolk County Invoices, Calculated Value for Nassau
Column #12	Invoices	Total Bill	Amount from Invoice
Column #13	Master Payment File	Total Paid	Taken from Master Payment File
Column #14	Formula	RCNLD vs EQ Value/Full Value	Taken from RCNLD and EQ Value/Full Value Columns

BS-18 (E&C-3): Utility Marketing Effectiveness

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jhayen@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Michelle Somers
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Xenia Vega	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve marketing, advertising, and customer communications and present a unified view of utility marketing effectiveness by utilizing and enhancing customer intelligence, ensuring holistic planning, and spending customer dollars efficiently and effectively.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

(1) Annual Marketing Plan and Reporting

The PSEG LI Annual Marketing Plan will demonstrate how PSEG LI plans to communicate with and educate customers in 2023. The goal of the marketing plan and reporting is to get a full view of PSEG LI's planned communications and marketing campaigns, KPIs for those respective campaigns, and proposed spending to be able to measure marketing effectiveness and success. PSEG Long Island will prepare a marketing strategy with clear, realistic, and measurable marketing objectives. PSEG LI must complete and deliver a comprehensive marketing plan, along with quarterly status updates in order to meet this metric.

The PSEG LI Annual Marketing Plan will include, but is not limited to:

- Identify the timing of planned communications
- Identify the market segments (profiles) of customers targeted
- Identify the marketing tactics and channels PSEG LI will use
- Identify party (i.e., Advertising agency or PSEG LI) and PSEG LI department responsible for the campaigns
- Show the budgeting and proposed spending of each campaign along with the breakdown of department incurring the cost
- Clearly define key performance indicators (KPIs) for each campaign
- Methods to further enhance customer communications

The Annual Marketing Plan will encompass all planned monthly marketing objectives and campaigns, channels of communication, anticipated spending for each campaign, customer segments, campaign opportunity/goal, and measurable KPIs for each campaign.

PSEG LI's annual marketing plan will include initiatives to improve J.D. Power Residential and Business Customer Satisfactions scores including topic channels and communication timing. These campaigns must be identified in the annual marketing plan, as "J.D. Power Initiative." Potential topics could include, but are not limited to, awareness about reliability; utility maintenance; pricing options; energy efficiency program and rebate awareness; local economic

BS-18 (E&C-3): Utility Marketing Effectiveness

development program support and funding; and community sponsorships.

PSEG LI must also submit four quarterly Marketing and Spending Reports that include actual marketing spending by topic and communications channel as compared to the Annual Marketing Plan. This report will include concluded campaign KPIs for the prior quarter as well as a planned marketing plan update with goals for the quarter ahead. The Marketing and Spending Report will demonstrate PSEG LI's achievement of the objectives of the annual Marketing Plan as well as marketing effectiveness as measured by these KPIs:

- Comparison to email and advertising industry benchmarks
- Program registrations and participation

The quarterly Marketing and Spending Reports shall be populated into the appropriate LIPA-created Smartsheet in a timely manner in accordance with the due dates, subject to data availability from marketing agency. Exceptions and extensions will be granted if PSEG LI provides reasonable support and notice (at least one week) prior to the target due date.

PSEG LI will also do its best to populate a monthly Smartsheet advertising spending report, with the Smartsheet template also provided by LIPA, which will break down the budgeted spend vs. actual for all of the month's campaigns. This shared spreadsheet will include the department incurring the advertisement cost and the channel/type of communication. This item will remain as an exclusion and is not contingent upon a defined metric deliverable.

The Marketing plan and budget forecasts can be fluid to accommodate unforeseen circumstances including emergencies, contractual, and other vendor issues.

(2) Customer Intelligence Pilot Program

The customer intelligence pilot program requires PSEG Long Island to identify and contract with a resource (such as a customer intelligence firm) that can leverage existing PSEG Long Island customer intelligence (including but not limited to call center, billing and payment information, AMI data, program engagement, and customer journey data information) with their own data (including but not limited to open data, third party data, and potential firm's own proprietary data). The data will be housed in one platform, provided this can be supported by IT/system resources, for PSEG Long Island's marketing and customer intelligence teams to then personalize direct customer marketing and communications at scale, using customer segments, personas, highest impact channels, and curated messaging. This pilot program is subject to LIPA approval of an official project proposal.

PSEG Long Island shall test one subject at scale, such as energy efficiency or low-to-moderate income. During the duration of the 6-9 month pilot program, monthly reports of process and success are required. The report must contain campaign goals, channels used, and KPIs and should be tested against a control group.

Incentive will be allocated as follows:

- 25% for Customer Intelligence Pilot Program
- 75% for Annual Marketing Plan and Reporting

BS-18 (E&C-3): Utility Marketing Effectiveness

To meet this metric, 80% of all quarterly reporting must be met by the deliverable target due date. 100% of all other deliverables must be complete, accurate, and timely.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA monthly to review metric status and deliverables.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delay(s) directed or requested by LIPA or for situations and/or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

PSEG Long Island can suggest a replacement project for (2) the Customer Intelligence Pilot Program if it is specifically designed to have a measurable defined cost or metric outcome, subject to approval by LIPA.

Monthly spending reports are excluded as a requirement of the metric, but suggested as a reasonable expectation so LIPA can understand actual spend and will be attempted as PSEG Long Island onboards a budget analyst.

PSEG LI will consider vendor recommendations from LIPA, however selection of a vendor must adhere to purchasing and data security requirements. The proposed pilot may need to be less than six (6) months, dependent on any onboarding process of a new vendor.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Customer Intelligence Pilot Program	
Choose one utility subject to test with customer intelligence firm with LIPA approval with	2023-01-13
rationale behind choice.	
Provide proposals with marketing campaigns, pilot program duration, and cost of preferred	2023-01-27
resource or customer intelligence firm for LIPA approval	
Customer intelligence firm data implementation period (6-8 weeks) to create the	2023-03-17
model/segmentation	
Submit monthly pilot program report	2023-04-28
Submit monthly pilot program report	2023-05-26
Submit monthly pilot program report	2023-06-30
Submit monthly pilot program report	2023-07-28
Submit monthly pilot program report	2023-08-25
Submit monthly pilot program report	2023-09-22
Final report of pilot program with recommendations of whether to purchase data	2023-10-06
Annual Marketing Plan and Reporting	
Submit Annual Marketing Plan to LIPA as defined in Targets and Calculations.	2023-01-20
Submit revised Annual Marketing Plan to LIPA reflecting LIPA's reasonable comments.	2023-02-10

BS-18 (E&C-3): Utility Marketing Effectiveness

Submit first quarter Marketing Report and Spending Report as defined in Targets and Calculations.	2023-04-28
Submit second quarter Marketing and Spending Report as defined in Targets and Calculations.	2023-07-28
Submit third quarter Marketing and Spending Report as defined in Targets and Calculations.	2023-10-27
Submit fourth quarter Marketing and Spending Report as defined in Targets and Calculations.	2024-01-26

BS-19 (E&C-4): Reputation Management and Positive Media Sentiment

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jhayen@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: TBD	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Elizabeth Flagler
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Xenia Vega
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Maintain a positive reputation through proactive and effective media outreach, corporate communications, and content planning.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Achieve a positive sentiment of at least 30% of media stories.

For purposes of this metric, sentiment will be defined as follows:

Positive Sentiment: Overall story enhances company perception, raises awareness, or educates customers by mentioning a program or initiative, and/or pulls through messaging or data points from PSEG LI.

Neutral Sentiment: Story is fact-based and neither positive nor negative.

Negative Sentiment: Overall story detracts from company perception, or negative assertions about the company outweigh positive or neutral statements/information included in the story.

Calculation:

- 1. Positive Story Score: The total calculation of positive scores on stories is calculated through the sentiment of each individual news article. The metric will be met if 30% or greater of aggregated news coverage on PSEG LI is positive by year's end.
- 2. Each item will be evaluated for sentiment manually by PSEG LI based on the above definitions and will be included in a Media Sentiment Smartsheet that PSEG LI will update monthly, with a final report at year's end. LIPA will independently verify all analyses. A sample of Headlines with Sentiment will be provided in the monthly update and final report.

Populate a shared Smartsheet of Media Sentiment data that will be updated by the 25th of each month. The Smartsheet will include every story found within the month, citing the publication, date, headline, link to article or print source, related topic, and whether or not the article is related to a crisis event, along with the assigned sentiment. LIPA has the right to audit results.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Media Sentiment Data will be entered into a shared Smartsheet in a LIPA-approved format.

BS-19 (E&C-4): Reputation Management and Positive Media Sentiment

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA monthly to review metric deliverables.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delay(s) directed or requested by LIPA or for situations and/or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-02-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-03-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-04-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-05-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-06-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-07-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-08-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-09-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-10-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-11-25
Update Smartsheet with Media Sentiment data	2023-12-25

BS-20 (E&C-5): Reputation Management – Share of Voice

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jhayen@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: TBD	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Elizabeth Flagler
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Xenia Vega
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Enhance proactive media relations to ensure PSEG LI has active "Share of Voice" in media articles.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Achieve a 50% "Share of Voice" during Crisis Events throughout the year.

For the purposes of this metric, Share of Voice will be defined as the amount of media stories mentioning PSEG LI that quote someone from the organization or cite data it has provided.

For purposes of this metric, a Crisis Event is defined as a major storm, grid reliability issues, cyber-attack, death, or significant injury to a member of the public from a utility incident, or a significant political or social event related to the operation of LIPA's electrical grid. The Crisis Event designation continues for 30 days following the first date on which the event is reported in the media.

Populate a Share of Voice data Smartsheet that will be updated by the 25th of each month. The Smartsheet will include every story found within the month, citing the publication, date, headline, link to article or print source, related topic, whether or not there was share of voice, and whether or not the article related to a Crisis Event, along with the assigned sentiment. LIPA will provide the Smartsheet template.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Share of Voice data will be entered into a shared Smartsheet in a LIPA-approved format. LIPA has the right to audit results.

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA monthly to review metric deliverables.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delay(s) directed or requested by LIPA or for situations and/or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-02-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-03-25

BS-20 (E&C-5): Reputation Management – Share of Voice

Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-04-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-05-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-06-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-07-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-08-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-09-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-10-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-11-25
Update Smartsheet with Share of Voice data.	2023-12-25

BS-21 (E&C-6): Social Media Engagement and Following

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: 4.09 (Prepare Social Media Staff)	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: mlodhi@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jhayen@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Brian Merkle, Philip Decicco	
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez DPS Contact: Xenia Vega		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000		

OBJECTIVE

Enhance PSEG LI's social media engagement and response rate on Facebook, Twitter, and LinkedIn.

Utilize artificial intelligence to provide a near immediate automated response that indicates to customers that their case is being routed to an analyst for resolution and provide resources for customers tailored to their keyword indication.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Target: Meet all criteria by set deliverables and due dates per Calculations as defined below.

On Blue Sky Days:

- 90% of cases related to personal health and safety will be responded to by a live agent within one (1) Business Hour.
- 90% of cases related to any other topic will be responded to by a live agent within three (3) Business Hours.

During Major Storms:

- 85% of cases related to personal health and safety will be responded to by a live agent within three (3) Business Hours
- 85% of cases related to any other topic will be responded to by a live agent within five (5) Business Hours

Business Hours are:

o 7 a.m. – 11 p.m., Monday through Friday.

o 9 a.m. – 6 p.m., Saturday through Sunday & company holidays.

Timely response calculation for cases received outside of Business Hours will begin at the start of the following Business Day shift. For example, a personal health and safety case received at 11:30 p.m. Monday on a Blue Sky Day will need to be responded to by 8:59 a.m. on Tuesday in order to comply with the 2-hour live agent cap.

For the purpose of this metric, "Major Storms" are defined as a period of adverse weather during which service interruptions affect at least 10 percent of the customers in an operating area and/or result in customers being without electric service for durations of at least 24 hours.

PSEG LI shall evaluate staffing resources, time of day, and whether or not there is a storm or crisis event to use artificial intelligence. Data report shall include when and through which channel AI was used.

BS-21 (E&C-6): Social Media Engagement and Following

PSEG LI must share a monthly report that includes engagement data. Report should include, but is not limited to, a spreadsheet with Sprinklr data, that includes but is not limited to, number of cases, case creation and closing time, priority level, case service topic (large area outage, myaccount, tree debris, etc.), actual language of initial customer inquiry, case service category (outages, billing & payment, proactive post, etc.), type of case (storm, blue sky, or personal safety), ID, date, day of week, day type, social network, the type of inquiry (tweet, comment, and/or direct message), service topic, and performance (pass/fail). Report should be sent by the 25th day of the month.

All responses must be tailored and accurate to the related issue raised by customer on social media. PSEG LI will use artificial intelligence (AI) keyword logic and prioritization for initial screening and response of personal health and safety cases.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The monthly report will be in a LIPA-approved format. LIPA has the right to audit results.

PSEG LI will meet with LIPA monthly to review metric deliverables.

EXCLUSIONS

Instagram security restrictions do not allow integration into social media monitoring and responsive platforms. Therefore, Instagram will be used primarily as an outbound proactive (versus reactive) communication platform and not included in this metric.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit monthly report.	2023-01-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-02-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-03-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-04-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-05-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-06-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-07-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-08-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-09-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-10-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-11-25
Submit monthly report.	2023-12-25

BS-22: Timely, Accurate, and Supported Storm Event Invoicing

Board Policy: Fiscal Sustainability	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: kkane@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Peggy Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Zully Swarez	
PSEGLI Director: Prem Patel DPS Contact: Pooja Oberoi, Sanielle Worrell		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000		

OBJECTIVE

To ensure PSEG Long Island provides timely, accurate, and appropriately-supported storm event costs to LIPA.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

For Storm events, PSEG LI shall:

- 1. Provide an estimated dollar value of damages by County, for each storm event within 10 days of the end of the follow-up period as defined in ERIP FIN 001.
- 2. Submit Invoice 1 within 3 months of the end date of the storm event and it shall consist of the following Categories:
- a. PSEG LI Labor
- b. Indirect Labor (Fleet/Materials Handling)
- c. Labor Burdens (contract labor burdens)
- d. Indirect outside Services (Fleet/Materials Handling)
- e. Employee Expenses (Logistics and T&S)
- f. Materials
- 3. Submit Invoice 2 within 6 months of the end date of the storm event and it shall consist of the following Categories:
- a. Foreign crew tree trim, HV and LV
- b. Damage Assessors
- c. Wire watchers
- d. Logistics (outside services)
- e. Other contractor invoices brought in to support restoration

FEMA events will instead follow the Categories as defined in the Disaster Inventory Listing (DILI) and the timelines as outlined below (based on the October 2022 draft CAM FI-H1-16):

- 3 months:
- a. Category B Center and Emergency Operations Center Costs)
- b. Category B PSEG LI Labor Costs and Burdens
- c. Category B Logistics Costs
- 4 months Category B Environmental Spills Clean-up costs
- 5 months Category F PSEG LI Labors and Burdens
- 6 months Category F Materials

BS-22: Timely, Accurate, and Supported Storm Event Invoicing

7 months Category F – Fleet

8 months Category F - Logistics

10 months Category F – Outside Service and Proof of Payment for All Categories above

Target: PSEG LI must meet both the Accuracy and Timeliness standard on 90% of storm events (rounded to the nearest whole number, i.e. 20 storms @ 90% = 18 storms; 15 storms @ 90% = 14 storms) to earn all of the compensation.

Timeliness – is defined as meeting each of the above-stated deliverable timelines for a storm event. Those deliverables due in 2023 will count towards the metric.

Accuracy – any adjustments related to the total amount provided in invoice #1 or invoice #2 (measured separately) cannot exceed 5% of total invoice to meet the accuracy standard for an event. (i.e. Invoice #1 = \$10M – adjustments to invoice #1 cannot be greater than \$500k). For FEMA events, the accuracy measurement will be measured on each month's Category package listed above.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-02-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-03-13
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-04-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-05-12
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-06-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-07-18
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-08-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-09-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-10-13
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-11-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-12-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2024-01-15

BS-23: FEMA Tropical Storm Isaias Grant -- Engineering to Support Grant Application

Board Policy: Transmission & Distribution Operations,	Board PIPs: n/a
Fiscal Sustainability	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: kkane@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Peggy Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Craig Watkins
PSEGLI Director: John Dunne	DPS Contact: Sanielle Worrell, Sean Walters
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

To complete the engineering required in a timely and complete manner to support the FEMA storm hardening grant application associated with Tropical Storm Isaias.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

This project is to establish requirements and timelines for engineering up to 174 circuits identified by PSEG LI as candidates for the FEMA Tropical Storm Isaias and remnants of Ida storm hardening grants. The FEMA grant is pending an updated Scope of Work that is to be based on the specific engineering of each circuit.

To be successful, PSEG LI must prepare high-quality Hazard Mitigation Plan (HMP) circuit binders in a LIPA-approved format to include:

- > Recommended hardening for each of the 174 idenitifed circuits
- > Circuit map for each circuit
- > Outage maps for each circuit showing outages caused by Tropical Storm Isaias
- > Proposed mitigation maps for each circuit
- > Design basis criteria for each mitigation activity
- > Detailed scope of work for each circuit
- > Cost estimate for each circuit

PSEG LI shall deliver by January 13, 2023 a schedule for binder delivery to be approved by LIPA that delivers binders to FEMA in batches of 25-28 per month such that all identified circuit binders are delivered to FEMA by July 31, 2023. LIPA will review in parallel during the time period that FEMA conducts its review. PSEG LI will address LIPA comments on any binders within 20 business days to facilitate timely delivery to FEMA.

PSEG LI shall provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month to be reviewed in a meeting with LIPA and DPS until the project is complete.

Target: Satisfy all the deliverables, including the requirements stated in the Targets and Calculations section, in a quality manner, and on the defined timeline.

BS-23: FEMA Tropical Storm Isaias Grant -- Engineering to Support Grant Application

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All status reports will be in a LIPA-approved format. LIPA has the right to audit results.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit schedule for binder delivery for LIPA approval. Update Smartsheet deliverables to reflect	2023-01-13
LIPA-approved schedule.	
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-02-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-03-13
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-04-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-05-12
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-06-14
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-07-18
Provide a Monthly Status Report demonstrating metric performance for the prior month.	2023-08-14

BS-24: Improve the Accuracy of Asset Records for Outside Plant

Board Policy: Asset Management	Board PIPs: AM-1: Asset Management Framework	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: kkane@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: VP Business Services (TBD)	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Donald wickstrom, Mark Sikorsky	
PSEGLI Director: Patrick hession DPS Contact: Pooja Oberoi		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000		

OBJECTIVE

To improve the accuracy of asset records for outside utility plant.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

This project is to implement the recommendations of the LIPA-commissioned report from PA Consulting "End-to-End Review -- Maintaining Accurate Property Records," including the requirements of a LIPA-approved PIP.

Project success requires submitting a PIP to meet all project requirements no later than January 31, 2023, including:

- a) measures to ensure that crew leaders affirmatively sign off that a job is done as designed or document and sign-off on the as-built changes;
- b) measures to double the number of Area Supervisor folder reviews beginning January 1, 2023;
- c) measures to assess and report on the accuracy of Area Supervisor folder review during the period ended September 30, 2023;
- d) measures to improve year-over-year accuracy of Area Supervisor folder reviews until such level reaches a 95% accuracy level;
- e) measures to ensure that System Mapping doubles the number of folders reviews beginning January 1, 2023;
- f) measures to assess and report on the accuracy of EGIS asset data when compared to that which could be observed in the field during the period January 1, 2023 through September 30, 2023;
- g) measures to improve EGIS asset data accuracy to observed field conditions to achieve year over year improvement until 95% accuracy is achieved;
- h) measures to ensure that the System Mapping Department will create/generate a Disconnected Customer Report beginning with the quarter ending December 31, 2022 that identifies customer accounts that are not related to a GIS service point (orphan accounts);
- i) measures to develop a reporting mechanism (based on data from the 4 quarters ending September 30, 2023) during the 4th quarter of 2023 that identifies "orphan" customer and the remediation actions taken to alleviate the conditions; j) measures to ensure randomness of folders reviewed in step (b) to (e) above.

Target: Meet all identified requirements, including specified outcomes for 95% accuracy, with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP.

LIPA shall conduct an audit to affirm the accuracy EGIS asset data, OMS customer-to-transformer connections, and work folder review by the Area Supervisor and Mapping Department during 2024.

BS-24: Improve the Accuracy of Asset Records for Outside Plant

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. PIP and status reports will be in a LIPA-approved format. LIPA has the right to audit results.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit PIP to meet all project requirements. Update Smartsheet for LIPA-approved deliverables.	2023-01-31
Provide a status report demonstrating metric performance for quarter ended March 31, 2023.	2023-04-14
Provide a status report demonstrating metric performance for quarter ended June 30, 2023.	2023-07-21
Provide a status report demonstrating metric performance for quarter ended September 30,	2023-10-20
2023.	
Provide a status report demonstrating metric performance for quarter ended Dec 31, 2023.	2024-01-26

BS-32: Update Low and Moderate Income (LMI) Tariff and Billing

Board Policy: Customer Value & Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: msmith@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: prem patel	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Joseph Trainor
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Sean Walters
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Modify billing of LMI discounts so that discounts are applied to volumetric delivery and power supply charges and not applied to daily service charges.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

TARGET: Complete all requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP.

CALCULATIONS: This metric will be evaluated on a pass/fail basis. To achieve a passing score, all of the following requirements must be met:

- 1. Delivery of LIPA-approved PIP for modification of LMI discount billing according to the metric objective, by 1/31/2023
- 2. Delivery of draft tariff proposal to LIPA and DPS by 2/28/2023.
- 3. Delivery of final tariff proposal to LIPA for April SAPA, by 3/31/2023.
- 4. Final IT requirements, reflecting LIPA comments, delivered to IT by 6/01/2023.
- 5. Completion of all IT work needed to implement metric-related billing changes by 12/31/2023.

Project implementation success will include high quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details and are in compliance with PMI/IIBA IT standards.

Projects that meet all of the following criteria will be considered successfully completed:

- i) meet or exceed the expected outcome targets defined in the PIP;
- ii) pass the deliverable quality review process; and
- iii) meet due dates for project deliverables

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The PIP and other deliverables shall be provided in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays:

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

BS-32: Update Low and Moderate Income (LMI) Tariff and Billing

- 1. On or before March 31, 2023: If LIPA, for reasons unrelated to PSEG LI's performance of the above requirements, decides to cancel the project, the incentive compensation allocated to this metric will be re-allocated pro-rata to the other metrics in the Power Supply and Clean Energy Scope.
- 2. After March 31, 2023 and before August 1, 2023: If, for reasons unrelated to PSEG LI's performance of the above requirements, LIPA decides to cancel the project, the DPS declines to provide a written recommendation to the Board, or the Board declines to adopt the Tariff proposal, then 25% of the incentive compensation allocated to this metric will be awarded in full for PSEG LI's completed deliverables, and the remaining 75% of the incentive compensation will be reallocated pro-rata to the other metrics in the Power Supply and Clean Energy Scope.
- 3. As of August 1, 2023, if the project has received Board approval, it will not be subject to cancellation for the remainder of the metric evaluation period.

LIPA may also approve different interim deadlines, provided the schedule changes do not affect the completion of all requirements by December 31, 2023.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
PSEG to submit PIP for modification of LMI discount billing. Update the Metric deliverables in	2023-01-31
Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Draft tariff proposal provided to LIPA and DPS	2023-02-28
Final tariff proposal approved by LIPA for April SAPA	2023-03-31
Final IT requirements approved by LIPA	2023-06-01
LIPA Board approval	2023-07-31

BS-33: Consolidate Real Estate Footprint

Board Policy: Customer Value & Affordability	Board PIPs: RE-01: Long Term Real Estate Strategy	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: boconnor@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jhorowitz@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Pasquale Disilvestro	
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000		

OBJECTIVE

Implement Project Implementation Plan (PIP) to support a strategy to consolidate LIPA's real estate footprint. The PIP will cover the (i) termination of leases for certain customer service centers at Far Rockaway, Coram, Seaford, and Lindenhurst, (ii) office space in Bethpage, (iii) warehouse space in Hauppauge, and (iv) PSEG LI dedicated space in Uniondale.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

- 50% of compensation for completion of deliverables related to termination of the customer service center leases.
- 40% of compensation for completion of deliverables related to Bethpage and the Hauppauge warehouse.
- 10% of compensation for completion of the deliverables related to the Uniondale space.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Provide notice of intent to (early) terminate the customer service center leases to landlord (Far Rockaway, Coram, Seaford, and Lindenhurst properties, collectively referred to as the "customer service centers")	2023-02-01
Develop project plan to move remaining operations at Bethpage to alternative site	2023-02-01
Provide notice of intent to (early) terminate the Bethpage lease to landlord	Within 15 business days of LIPA's approval of the plan in the line above
Provide LIPA with summary of lease termination negotiations with each landlord for the customer service centers, and an estimate of costs of termination and removal of any assets from the leased properties	2023-03-31

BS-33: Consolidate Real Estate Footprint

	Within 30
	calendar days of
	LIPA's approval
	of the cost
	estimate
	referenced above
Provide LIPA with summary of lease termination negotiations with the landlord for the Bethpage	2023-03-31
office space, and an estimate of costs of termination and removal of any assets from Bethpage	
Finalize lease termination for Bethpage office space	Within 30
	calendar days of
	LIPA's approval
	of the later of the
	plan to move
	remaining
	Bethpage
	operations and
	the cost estimate
	referenced above
Remove all PSEG Long Island assets remaining in the Uniondale suite and vacate premises,	2023-01-31
including directing PSEGLI employees to remove any remaining personal items from the	2023 01 31
Uniondale suite	
Develop plan to relocate the Meter Services training facility and inventory currently at Hauppauge	2023-02-28
warehouse to an existing site	
Provide notice of intent to (early) terminate the lease at the Hauppauge warehouse to landlord	Within 10
	calendar days of
	LIPA's approval
	LIPA's approval of the estimate
	' '
	of the estimate
	of the estimate of termination
	of the estimate of termination and removal
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of LIPA's approval
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of LIPA's approval of the later of the
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of LIPA's approval of the later of the plan to relocate
Relocate or sell inventory currently stored at Hauppauge warehouse Finalize lease termination for Hauppauge warehouse	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of LIPA's approval of the later of the plan to relocate and the estimate
	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of LIPA's approval of the later of the plan to relocate and the estimate of the costs
	of the estimate of termination and removal costs referenced above Within 30 calendar days of LIPA's approval of the later of the plan to relocate and the estimate of the costs Within 30

BS-33: Consolidate Real Estate Footprint

	of the inventory
	referenced above

CS-01: Delivery of Strategic Customer Experience & Billing Projects

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor : Gregory Filipkowski, Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Nayan Parikh, Veronica Isaac	
PSEGLI Director: Brigitte Wynn, John Keating DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000		

OBJECTIVE

Implementation of strategic customer projects to improve customer contact, payment, and billing experience and drive top quartile performance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG Long Island to deploy the following strategic customer projects:

- 1. Accelerated Payment Posting Feasibility Study Research feasibility of accelerating payment posting and withdraw of funds from customer accounts to real-time or at minimum same day. Prepare a report in a LIPA-approved format to detail the options, constraints, risks, high-level cost, resource need, and recommendation. Develop Project Implementation Plan if decide to proceed with solution to remedy posting challenges.
- 2. Credit Card Implementation This project is to implement the credit card project activities as specified in the 2022 LIPA-approved PIP.
- 3. Kiosk Implementation This project will include procuring, installing and promoting four in wall or outside standalone kiosk designs based on the most cost-effective solution at each of the following locations Brentwood, Hicksville, Hewlett, and Riverhead with at least one of each type to assess the pros and cons of the alternatives. Payment agreement function requirements will be part of the RFP and built into the project plan. IT to determine the effort and align work plan with the payment agreement change plan. Implement at least one kiosk by July 2023 and all remaining payment kiosk no later than October 2023. Metric Success will also include completing the project deliverables in compliance with the LIPA-approved project plan, targeting payment agreement implementation no later than 3/31/2024.
- 4. Development of a Business-Driven Roadmap (August 2023 December 2025) for CCaaS in consultation with LIPA. The plan should include an identification of improvement initiatives (Voice of Customer/CSAT, Call Sentiment, Operation Efficiencies, Process Optimizations, Self-Service Containment, etc.) through the application of the CCaaS platform. In addition, the plan should include a gap analysis between the current state and system capabilities aligned with industry best practices. The plan should also include business benefits, prioritization, sequencing, detailed and specific scope, level of effort, and estimated cost.

Project implementation success will include high quality deliverables, as noted under the deliverables, that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details and are in compliance with PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards for the following:

CS-01: Delivery of Strategic Customer Experience & Billing Projects

- ---> Project implementation plan
- ---> Business requirements
- ---> Functional design
- ---> Requirements traceability matrix including test scenarios
- ---> Business processes/procedures documentation
- ---> Customer communication & marketing plan
- ---> Go-live decision with supporting checklist

Project design and deployment will include:

- ---> LIPA feedback on vendor contract requirements and SLA prior to execution
- ---> Voice of customer (VOC) feedback analysis
- ---> Best practices from 3 top performers in industry
- ---> Customer satisfaction hypothesis and tracking

Projects that meet all of the following criteria will be considered successfully completed:

- i) meet or exceed the expected outcome targets;
- ii) pass the deliverable quality review process; and
- iii) meet due dates for project deliverables

Incentive will be allocated as follows for successful projects that meet the above criteria:

100% for 4 projects 75% for 3 projects 50% for 2 projects 0% for 1 project

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All PIPs, project deliverables, and status reports will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

For Accelerated Payment Posting Feasibility Study, will exclude delivery of PIP if LIPA determines that implementation is not feasible

CS-01: Delivery of Strategic Customer Experience & Billing Projects

For Kiosks, if PSEGLI Facilities determines based on construction type, available physical space, landlord approval, ADA access and local regulatory code requirements that the one type of kiosk is not feasible, this data should be shared with LIPA to approve the elimination of the 2-type requirement.

PSEG LI can suggest a replacement project for an above defined project if it is specifically designed to have a measurable and well defined cost or metric outcome and is subject to approval by LIPA.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
PROJECT: Accelerated Payment Posting Feasibility Study	
Accelerated Payment Posting Feasibility Study - Provide objective, evaluation criteria, assessment	2023-02-28
approach, and report format for study	
Accelerated Payment Posting Feasibility - Provide study findings & recommendation	2023-09-30
Accelerated Payment Posting Feasibility Study - Provide Project Implementation Plan (PIP) if	2023-10-31
approved to proceed with implementation. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to	
include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverable due dates.	
PROJECT: Credit Card Implementation	
Credit Card Implementation - Provide business requirements for MVP & final solution informed by	2023-01-02
2022 transactional survey feedback. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the	
LIPA-approved PIP deliverable due dates.	
Credit Card Implementation - Provide the functional design.	As approved in
	final PIP
Credit Card Implementation - Provide Requirements Traceability Matrix.	As approved in
	final PIP
Credit Card Implementation - Provide operational readiness documentation including but not	As approved in
limited to customer communication plan, business processes/procedures, and customer	final PIP
hypothesis.	
Credit Card Implementation - Inform LIPA of go-live decision and submit completed go-live	As approved in
checklist that supports decision.	final PIP
Credit Card Implementation - Go-live - MVP	2023-05-07
Credit Card Implementation - Collect customer satisfaction feedback beyond go-live. Assess	As approved in
results of a representative sample against customer satisfaction hypothesis. Provide results and if	final PIP
hypothesis is not achieved, provide analysis and plan for resolving.	
Credit Card Implementation - Go-live - final solution	2023-10-30
PROJECT: Kiosk	
Kiosk - Provide Project Implementation Plan. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to	2023-01-02
include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverable due dates.	
Kiosk - Provide business requirements informed by focus group feedback and industry best	As approved in
practices.	final PIP
Kiosk - Provide the functional design.	As approved in
	final PIP

CS-01: Delivery of Strategic Customer Experience & Billing Projects

Kiosk - Provide Requirements Traceability Matrix & test plan.	As approved in final PIP
Kiosk - Provide operational readiness documentation including but not limited to customer communication & plan, marketing plan, business processes/procedures, and customer satisfaction hypothesis	As approved in final PIP
Kiosk - Inform LIPA of go-live decision and submit completed go-live checklist that supports decision.	As approved in final PIP
Kiosk - Go-live - one kiosk	2023-07-01
Kiosk - Collect customer satisfaction feedback beyond go-live. Assess results of a representative sample against customer satisfaction hypothesis. Provide results and if hypothesis is not achieved, provide analysis and plan for resolving.	2023-06-30
Kiosk - Go-live - remaining three kiosks	2023-10-01
Kiosk - Provide July's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-08-10
Kiosk - Provide August's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-09-10
Kiosk - Provide September's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-10-10
Kiosk - Provide October's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-11-10
Kiosk - Provide November's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-12-10
Kiosk - Provide final performance results and details demonstrating the achievement of the expected outcome target.	2023-12-31
PROJECT: CCaaS Roadmap CCaaS Roadmap - Submit Aug 2023 - Dec 2025 CCaaS business driven roadmap.	2023-07-31

CS-02: J.D. Power - Residential

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Edyta Keppler, John Keating	
PSEGLI Director: John Keating DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000		

OBJECTIVE

Execute an effective plan to improve customer satisfaction for residential customers, as reflected in improved J.D. Power Residential Customer Survey results.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Definition: Overall J.D. Power and Associated Annual Electric Utility Customer Satisfaction Study for Residential Customers for the "East Region, Large Segment."

PSEG LI will develop a tactical plan to improve the overall satisfaction position, prioritizing items that will influence customers' perception, and provide progress reporting on achieving the goal on a quarterly basis. The tactical plan to include best practices of J.D. Power, voice of the customer feedback, and top quartile utilities mapped to the proposed initiatives for the performance year.

Satisfaction Target: Improve the overall customer satisfaction index position by either four positions or 50+ points above the 2022 year-end syndicated position in the J.D. Power "East Region, Large Segment." For example, if PSEGLI finishes 2022 in the 16th position at 740, the 2023 result should be 12th or better or a score higher than 790.

Satisfaction Calculation: The position and score will be reported as PSEG LI's J.D. Power Customer Satisfaction Survey (Residential) 2023 year-end syndicated rank and score as reported by J.D. Power. This year-end syndicated position and score for 2023 represents Quarter 1, Quarter 2, Quarter 3, and Quarter 4 results fielded in 2023 and will be the final YE results publicly reported by J.D. Power. The year-end syndicated position and score for 2023 will be calculated by measuring the ranking and score improvement over the 2022 year-end results.

Deliverables Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates.

Incentive to be allocated as follows:

100% if achieve satisfaction target and deliverables target 75% if achieve satisfaction target but not the deliverables target 25% if achieve deliverables target but not satisfaction target 0% if neither is achieved

CS-02: J.D. Power - Residential

All deliverables will be in LIPA approved format and subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit tactical plan for performance year to improve satisfaction result, prioritizing items that	2023-01-31
will influence customers' perception.	
Establish 2023 target based on 2022 syndicated results.	2023-01-31
Submit Q1 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-04-10
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Submit Q2 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-07-10
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Submit Q3 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-10-10
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Submit Q4 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-12-31
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the Scorecard Reporting	Quarterly
Requirement for J.D. Power - Residential (aligned to quarterly J.D. Power reporting).	

CS-03: J.D. Power – Business

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr : Edyta Keppler, John Keating
PSEGLI Director: John Keating DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve customer satisfaction for business customers, as reflected in improved J.D. Power Business Customer Survey results.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Definition: Overall J.D. Power and Associated Annual Electric Utility Customer Satisfaction Study for Business Customers for the "East Region, Large Segment."

PSEG LI will develop a tactical plan to improve the overall satisfaction position, prioritizing items that will influence customers' perception, and provide progress reporting on achieving the goal on a quarterly basis. The tactical plan to include best practices of J.D. Power and top quartile utilities mapped to the proposed initiatives for the performance year.

Satisfaction Position Target: Improve the overall customer satisfaction index position by three positions above the 2022 year-end syndicated position in the J.D. Power "East Region, Large Segment." For example, if PSEGLI finishes 2022 in the 12th position, the 2023 result should be 9th or better.

Satisfaction Position Calculation: The position will be reported as PSEG LI's J.D. Power Customer Satisfaction Survey (Business) 2023 year-end syndicated position as reported by J.D. Power. This year-end syndicated position for 2023 represents Wave 1 and Wave 2 results fielded in 2023 and will be the final YE results publicly reported by J.D. Power. The year-end syndicated position for 2023 will be calculated by measuring the ranking improvement over the 2022 year end position.

Deliverables Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates.

Incentive to be allocated as follows:

100% if achieve satisfaction position target and deliverables target 75% if achieve satisfaction position target but not the deliverables target 25% if achieve deliverables target but not satisfaction position target 0% if neither is achieved

CS-03: J.D. Power - Business

All deliverables will be in LIPA approved format and subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit tactical plan for performance year to improve satisfaction score, prioritizing items that will	2023-01-31
influence customers' perception.	
Establish the 2023 position target based on the 2022 syndicated result.	2023-01-31
Submit Q1 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-04-10
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Submit Q2 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-07-10
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Submit Q3 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-10-10
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Submit Q4 progress report for initiatives and tasks from tactical plan, identify prior events that	2023-12-31
could negatively impact results, and propose corrective actions.	
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the Scorecard Reporting	Bi-annual
Requirement for J.D. Power - Business (aligned to bi-annual J.D. Power reporting).	

CS-04: Customer Information System (CIS) Modernization

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: ITSM-02: Customer Information System	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor : Gregory Filipkowski, Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Nayan Parikh, Veronica Isaac	
PSEGLI Director: Suzanne Brienza DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 400000		

OBJECTIVE

To ensure a flexible modern Customer Information System (CIS), capable of effective and efficient customer transactions

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Target: Satisfy all the requirements contained in each of the deliverables.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Project success will include high-quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, include supporting details, and are consistent with PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards Projects that meet all of the following criteria will be considered successfully completed:

- i) pass the deliverable quality review process; and
- ii) meet due dates for project deliverables in accordance with the work plan

Incentive will be allocated as follows for successful projects that meet the above criteria:

- Base project deliverables are core to execution and are expected to receive and be approved by LIPA to be eligible for any compensation.
- All Business deliverables on time and approval by LIPA would result in compensation of \$150,000
- All Readiness deliverable on time and approval by LIPA would result in compensation of \$250,000

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
BASE PROJECT DELIVERABLES	
Develop an initial 2023 project plan with tasks, milestones, and dependencies to ensure effective	2023-01-31
measurement of progress against the 2023 metric deliverables	

CS-04: Customer Information System (CIS) Modernization

Develop final detailed 2023 project plan with tasks, milestones, dependencies, and critical path to	2023-02-28
ensure effective measurement of progress against the 2023 metric deliverables in Microsoft	2023-02-20
Project. Project deliverables timeline will be updated based on final plan and below dates will not	
be valid.	
Develop a high level milestone based project plan including organizational readiness planned	2023-06-23
	2023-00-23
activities and draft budget for 2024 and onwards to meet the required budget planning timing.	
Complete a stakeholder analysis	as approved in
	final project plan
BUSINESS DOCUMENTATION	NA
Complete all business process workshops and LIPA approval of associated deliverables in the	2023-04-15
approved format as prepared for the Move In workshop that include:	
a. Business Process document that contains: business rules; exceptions and associated responses;	
data points summary identifying transaction volume and transaction channels; external system(s)	
used; a list of existing reports; regulatory requirements with specific regulations and the spelled	
out business requirement that would be part of the RFP, specifically tagged as regulatory,	
compliance reporting needs, pain points/improvement opportunities, and general improvement	
opportunities	
b. Business Process Mapping Document.	
c. Suppliers, Inputs, Process, Outputs, and Customers Document.	
d. Associated business requirements to be mapped to the business processes, including additional	
functionality that can arrive with new CIS or to close gaps	
Submit report of strategic and operational performance metrics that would be impacted by new	2023-04-30
CIS system and the current state baseline	
Update business and technical requirements, interface, architecture, and business process	2023-12-08
documentation for business and technical changes implemented in 2023 only for IT and metric	
projects expected to change and impact CIS. PSEGLI and LIPA to confirm expected changes by	
March 31, 2023. Delivery date for this will not have any impact on RFP packages readiness or	
other deliverables. It can be done by end of the year and will be treated as independent exercise.	
READINESS ASSESSMENT	NA
Complete deliverables for RFP package which included detailed functional, technical, and	2023-05-30
integration requirements, for product selection and CIS System Integrator (SI), including scope of	
work	
Conduct trusted advisor review of vision, guiding principles, business metrics, detailed Business	2023-08-15
requirements (Functional- Technical, Integration, Security, etc.), detailed Scope of Work, and As-Is	
Business Process Mapping (SI/ IT Level) for SI RFP. Close any gaps or enhancements required.	
Conduct CIS Organizational Readiness assessment to undertake CIS modernization initiative and	2023-08-31
submit a final report. Analysis of current organization's ability and identifying staff leads:	
Resources, skills, availability, organizational and governance structure, and recommendations for	
the following:	
a. Change management	
b. Walk through typical roles, skillsets needed	
c. Define what success looks like	
of Service What Subsects foots like	<u> </u>

CS-04: Customer Information System (CIS) Modernization

d. Gap between need and roles e. Risk workshop f. Staffing plan, including what is inside and outside SI (environmental analysis, PMO, Governance,	
Project planning) Conduct Data Quality Assessment (DQA) and provide a quality report identifying gaps in data quality (Accuracy, Consistency, and Integrity). This should also include: a decision paper on data conversion required for the new system based on documented criteria considering business and regulatory requirements against financial implications.	2023-09-30
Provide data cleansing plan for master data attributes to achieve 98% data quality (Accuracy, Consistency, and Integrity)	2023-09-30

CS-05: Customer Transactional Performance Measurement & Analysis

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Edyta Keppler	
PSEGLI Director: John Keating DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000		

OBJECTIVE

Drive continuous improvement among various channel transactions through on-going measurement and evaluation of customer satisfaction, transactional ease, utilization volume, and cost per transaction. Enhance the existing survey approach and reporting to deepen customer insights.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG Long Island to implement the following:

- 1. Collect and analyze customer feedback across the payment, billing, outage and collection transactions and enhance the process as follows:
- a. Identify list of transactions to be surveyed in 2023, map to the established transaction categories, and include in the monthly survey population. Payment transactions must be associated with a payment only and not part of another business process (e.g. down payment on a payment agreement or payment of a deposit as part of move in). Failed payment and payment arrangement attempts to be surveyed in 2023 in addition to completed transactions.
- b. Develop and execute a plan to expand the surveyed channels in 2023 to include agent live answer (phone), email, email webform, MyAccount web, MyAccount mobile app, and achieve a statistically significant sample of the transactions with a 95% confidence level.
- c. Develop and execute business rules required to trigger the survey at the appropriate time in the journey and implement to most effectively capture customer satisfaction of the overall interaction.
- 2. Develop an overall customer survey strategy and approach for the entire Customer Operations department to optimize response rate, minimize survey fatigue, ensure quality responses with deep insights, and limit questions to only those that will inform organizational action. The effectiveness and cost of various survey methods (e.g. email vs. phone vs. in-app after transaction) should also be analyzed as well as the NICE feedback management roadmap.
- 3. Enrich the 2023 customer survey result data and metric reporting to further segment and deepen customer insights as follows:
- a. Overall reporting provide monthly volume by transaction and channel as defined in #1 above for: i. total completed transactions; ii. total surveys sent; and iii. total surveys received/completed. Total completed transaction volume for outages should be based on outage occurrence and should exclude channel.
- b. Outage append existing Chartwell survey data with supplemental operational data, to include: i. customer type (res, com); ii. ECRI designation (LSE, Critical facilities, none); iii. initial ETR provided to customer; iv. actual time to restore; v. number of total ETRs provided to customer; vi. whether subsequent ETRs were longer or shorter; vii. weather condition

CS-05: Customer Transactional Performance Measurement & Analysis

(blue sky, grey sky, storm); viii. type of outage (e.g. transmission, main, branch, transformer, secondary/service); ix. day & time of outage & restoration; x. zip code; xi. if customer reported outage (Y/N); xii. if customer is enrolled in for outage alerts (Y/N); xiii. if customer received outage notification (Y/N); and xiv. if customer received restoration notification (Y/N).

- c. Payment, Collections, & Billing recommend and append survey results with meaningful supplemental data including, but not limited to, channel.
- 4. Compile 2022 cost per transaction analysis in LIPA-approved format from 2021 cost per transaction analysis.
- 5. Analyze the survey results, associated operational/segmentation data, and cost per transaction analysis and provide observations/recommendations to drive continuous improvement. For outage analysis, also determine customer sensitivity to ETR accuracy/precision.

Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and by established due dates. Reports and analysis to be in LIPA-approved format.

Incentive for deliverables that meet the above criteria will be allocated as follows:

- Base Project and Planning deliverables \$150,000
- Survey Enhancement Execution deliverables \$100,000
- Report Enhancement Execution deliverables \$50,000

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
BASE PROJECT & PLANNING DELIVEABLES	NA
For the list of payments made in relation to a separate transaction, define the exceptions/criteria and provide for LIPA approval for exclusion from the payment transaction sample and which transaction type to record the results.	2023-01-13
Submit list of transactions to be surveyed in 2023.	2023-01-31
Submit plan to expand the surveyed channels. Update the implementation date in Smartsheets.	2023-01-31
Submit business rules required to trigger the survey at the appropriate time in the journey. Update the implementation date in Smartsheets.	2023-01-31

CS-05: Customer Transactional Performance Measurement & Analysis

Submit list of proposed supplemental data to enrich reporting of payment, collections, & billing	2023-01-31
survey results. Update the implementation date in Smartsheets.	
Submit plan to supplement outage survey results with identified data. Update the	2023-01-31
implementation date in Smartsheets.	
Provide recommendations for department-wide survey strategy and approach.	2023-03-31
Provide 2022 cost per transaction analysis	2023-04-30
Provide observations and recommendations from survey results and cost per transaction analysis	2023-06-30
to drive continuous improvement	
January survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-02-21
February survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-03-20
March survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-04-20
April survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-05-22
May survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-06-20
June survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-07-20
July survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-08-21
August survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-09-20
September survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-10-20
October survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-11-20
November survey result reports and supporting detail	2023-12-20
December survey result reports and supporting detail	2024-01-20
SURVEY ENHANCEMENT EXECUTION	NA
Implement enhancements for survey channel expansion.	As approved in
	proposal
Implement enhancements for survey trigger business rules.	As approved in
	proposal
REPORT ENHANCEMENT EXECUTION	NA
Implement survey reporting enhancements including overall reporting, payment, collections, &	As approved in
billing.	proposal
Implement survey reporting enhancements for outage.	As approved in
	proposal

CS-09: Billing Exception Cycle Time

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: adamato@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Heidenfelder
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 50000	

OBJECTIVE

Provide a timely bill to the customer.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Billing Exception Cycle Time measures the timely rendering of accurate bills to customer. This metric measures the percent of billing exceptions completed within the prescribed three-business day requirement for completion. All bills scheduled for billing that do not have an exception are issued within the 3 business days.

Calculation

Calculated as the number of billing exceptions completed within the required number of business days (three days) divided by the total number of billing exceptions completed by month, expressed as a percentage. Scheduled bills without exceptions are issued within 3 days.

Target - A performance of greater than or equal to 98.50% within the target timeframe.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of greater than or equal to 98.45% to be rounded up to successfully meet the target of 98.50%

EXCLUSIONS

Storms that produce > 100,000 outages:

In a storm, billing department resources are temporarily reassigned to provide phone support in the call center. In the event of a storm that produces 100,000 or more outages, billing dept. resources may be assigned to provide phone support for several days. In that case, for every billing day of the storm when more than 50% of the billing dept. resources are assigned to phone support and up to 3 additional clean up days, we will exclude those days from the "Billing Exception Cycle Time" calculation. This will be capped at 8 business days.

Please note:

- We will use the "Memo Date" and compare it to the "Completion Date" when applying exclusions supplemented by the Storm tracking charges for the billing agents.

CS-09: Billing Exception Cycle Time

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Billing Exception Cycle Time	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-10: Billing – Cancelled Rebill

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Thenaris Godbolt
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Provide an accurate bill to the customer the first time, not requiring a subsequent adjustment.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Accuracy of a customer bill is measured by issuance of a subsequent bill for a previously billed period. Cancel/re-bill transactions are measured monthly based on issuance of a bill where the customer is being sent a correction for a previously issued bill. This includes all cancellations performed by the PSEG-LI staff, as well as, the cancel/re-bills performed automatically by the billing system.

Calculation: The sum of the number of the monthly bills cancel rebill for the account noted in the definition above divided by the sum of the number of unique bills for the contract year Issued for the year.

Example calculation:

- o In January of 2021, PSEG LI rendered 1,052,628 customer bills
- o In January of 2021, PSEG LI issues 6,601 cancel/rebills
- o The performance level for January 2021 would be 6,601 / 1,052,628 = 0.627%
- o For contract year 2020, PSEG LI rendered 13,048,651 customer bills
- o For contract year 2020, PSEG LI issues 84,980 cancel/rebills
- o The performance level for the performance metric would be 84,980/13,048,651= 0.651%

Target: A performance of less than or equal to 0.18% of cancel/re-bills relative to total bills issued within the target time frame.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

The Service Provider has the option to exclude the highest and lowest performing month from the calculation; however, if Service Provider chooses to exclude any outlier it must exclude both the highest and lowest months.

Deliverable Name Target Due Date

CS-10: Billing - Cancelled Rebill

Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Billing - Cancel Rebills	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-11: Contact Center Service Level with Live Agent Calls

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Brian Merkle
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 350000	

OBJECTIVE

Customer response to contact representatives meet customer tolerance levels to promote efficient staffing and customer satisfaction.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

The Contact Center Service level for this metric is all calls handled by a representative (live agent) from Nice and HVCA. When a customer is seeking to speak to a call center representative, the performance expectation will be:

o During blue sky days and any storms defined as "non-major," 80% of calls will be answered within 30 seconds o During "major storms," 80% of calls will be answered within 90 seconds

Major Storm is defined as any storm which causes service interruptions of at least ten percent of customers in an operating area, or if the interruptions last for 24 hours or more.

Note: High Volume Call Application (HVCA) results are included in this metric if they are transferred to a live person to handle.

Scorecard reporting will include the monthly result by call type (as defined by the IVR Caller intent) and in total, as well as the YTD results. This is an annual performance metric. The YTD value as of December 31, 2023 will be used to determine if the performance target was met. Call Center performance reporting in the data set will include the daily call status report, including but not limited to busies, abandons, average time spent in queue, longest queue time.

For calls handled using PSEG LI's IVR system, the source of reporting will be the existing reporting and new CCaaS reporting tools. For calls handled using the HVCA application, the source of reporting will be the HVCA reporting system.

Calculation: The sum of the number of contacts answered in the contract year within the target thresholds defined above divided by the number of contacts offered in the contract year

Formula= (major storm day calls answered by the PSEG LI representative in 90 seconds + HVCA major storm calls answered by a representative in 90 seconds+ Non storm answered by a PSEG LI representative in 30 seconds+ HVCA non storm answered by an HVCA provider in 30 seconds) divided by (HVCA representative offered calls + Nice (CCaaS) representative offered calls)

CS-11: Contact Center Service Level with Live Agent Calls

Target = 80%

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of greater than 79.95% to be rounded up to successfully meet the target of 80.0%.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Exclusion: All contacts that are answered solely by IVR or any other self-service technology are excluded.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Contact Center Service Level with Live Agent Calls Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-13: First Call Resolution (FCR)

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Brian Merkle, Philip Decicco
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Measure customer ease of interaction and Service Provider's proficiency in satisfactorily resolving customer issues and questions at the time of initial call.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Survey immediately after calls from residential and commercial customers to measure whether the customer issue was handled on the first call. The question used for calculation of this metric is, "Was this the first time you contacted us to resolve this issue?"

Reporting will be consistent with the existing metric breakdown by intent group and residential versus commercial.

PSEGLI will build surveys for the IVR calls, chat, My Account, and the Mobile app in the first half of 2023 (pending confirmation from the IT team that resources will be available to deliver this new functionality by desired date). These new surveys will be completed by May 31, 2023. The new surveys (for IVR, chat, My Account, and Mobile app) will be put into production in June, July, and August of 2023 to gather baseline performance data. The baseline performance data gathered in 2023 will be used to establish proper targets for 2024 and beyond.

Calculation: Blended (Residential + Commercial calls) for issues handled on the first call / total number of responses

Target: greater than or equal to 81% overall performance for the Contract Year.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of greater than 80.95% to be rounded up to successfully meet the target of 81%.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Storms that produce > 100,000 outages:

In the event of a storm that produces 100,000 or more outages, FCR results will be excluded up to 3 additional days after the active outages fall below 100,000 or the conclusion of the major storm, whichever is sooner.

CS-13: First Call Resolution (FCR)

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
 Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for First Call Resolution (FCR) Any additional supporting documentation as required 	

CS-14: Net Dollars Written Off

Board Policy: Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: adamato@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Kim Soreil
PSEGLI Director: Brigitte Wynn	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Actively manage the increased COVID-19 receivables and associated write-offs.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Definition: Net Write-Offs measures the effectiveness of recovery efforts of uncollectible revenue. It is an overall measure of the possibility of the business incurring bad debts.

Measured as the total net dollars written-off for January 1 to December 31, 2023.

Calculation: Total accounts receivable write-offs less recoveries received from January 1, 2023 to December 31, 2023.

Targets:

The total net write-off for January 1 to December 31, 2023 is:

- ≤ \$31,136,189 = 100% of Allocated Incentive Compensation
- \$31,136,190 \$32,966,264 = 75% of Allocated Incentive Compensation
- \$32,966,265 \$34,796,338 = 50% of Allocated Incentive Compensation

Baseline net write-off dollar amounts targets noted above will be reduced dollar for dollar based on the forgiveness of accounts receivable as part of State EAP working group program and the associated impact to the net write-off plan. For example: For each month January to December 2023, the list of accounts that are rendered final will be verified against the list of credits issued for the Phase 2 State EAP working group program or any other program implemented in 2023. The total credit amount issued for all the accounts rendered final in that given month will be deducted from the forecasted final bill amount.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

If a state mandated moratorium on shut-off is instituted for residential customers for more than a month prior to June 2023, the target will be adjusted for the period of time the moratorium is in effect to reflect the impact. The adjustment will be equal to the forecasted lock for non-payment write-off amount based on the final bill months that are in the state moratorium period. If it is a partial month, the target will be lowered by the percent of workdays in the month that are in the moratorium.

CS-14: Net Dollars Written Off

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Net Write-Offs (Per \$100 Billed Revenue) 2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-15: Arrears Aging Percent > 90 Days Past Due (Arrears %>90)

Board Policy: Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: adamato@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Kim Soreil
PSEGLI Director: Brigitte Wynn	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000	

OBJECTIVE

Effective recovery from the COVID-19 financial impacts for aged receivables > 90 days by the end of the Contract Year.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Definition: Accounts receivable (AR) > 90 days measures the percent of past-due AR that have aged more than 90 days (i.e. excluding current AR).

Calculation: AR aging % YTD = Rolling 12-month total dollars outstanding more than 90 days / Rolling 12-month total dollars outstanding 30 and more days past due.

Target

The rolling 12-month performance as of December 31, 2023 is:

- ≤ 51.64% = 100% of Allocated Incentive Compensation
- 51.65% 52.99% = 75% of Allocated Incentive Compensation
- 53.00% 54.34% = 50% of Allocated Incentive Compensation

Adjustments to the 50% target will be made for new state or federal energy assistance beyond the base HEAP, as well as, any forgiveness on a dollar-for-dollar basis for the denominator and 70% the actual percentage of AR> 90 days for each month with no exclusions of each dollar for the numerator from September 1, 2022 to December 31, 2023. Reductions to the agreed upon forecast will be done based on the month when funds are received. Any other new programs/funding sources created in 2022 or 2023 will need to be added to the ERAP/RAS/EAP forgiveness detail exclusions and applied in the same fashion. Exclusions payments will include but are not limited to payments/credits received by PSEG Long Island for: Emergency Rental Assistance Program (ERAP), Regular Arrears Supplement (RAS), Electric Gas and Utility Arrears Reductions Program (UARP), state grant assistance findings, Arrears Management forgiveness program and any other similar program implemented in 2022 or 2023 that impacts this metric.

Reduction to the 75% target will be equal to the 50% adjustment as calculated above with an additional 1.35% reduction.

Reduction to the 100% target will be equal to the 50% adjustment as calculated above with an additional 2.7% reduction.

CS-15: Arrears Aging Percent > 90 Days Past Due (Arrears %>90)

For example, if the exclusion adjustment calculation for the 50% target resulted in a new target of 51%, the new target ranges would be:

- ≤ 48.30% = 100% of Allocated Incentive Compensation
- 48.31% 49.65% = 75% of Allocated Incentive Compensation
- 49.66% 51.00% = 50% of Allocated Incentive Compensation

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

If PSEG LI collection activity is impacted by changes outside of its control which may subsequently affect the performance of field and /or back-office collections, PSEG LI and LIPA mutually agree to renegotiate these targets. Communication of necessary exceptions will be communicated in a timely manner. Examples may include but are not limited to: a state mandated moratorium of a specific customer class, a change to the disconnection guidelines for weather implemented by the Department of Public Service, or the shutdown of an outside agency that adversely impacts assistance benefits to customers.

If a state mandated moratorium on shut-off is instituted for residential customers for more than 2 months during 2023, target will be adjusted for the period the moratorium exists based on field disconnection portion of funds anticipated during that period. Partial months will be calculated based on workdays and the days covered by the moratorium legislation.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Accounts Receivable Aging > 90 Days Past Due (AR>90)	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-17: Low to Moderate Income (LMI) Program Participation

Board Policy: Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Kim Soreil	
PSEGLI Director: Brigitte Wynn DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000		

OBJECTIVE

Increase the Low to Moderate Income (LMI) program customer enrollment in the Household Assistance Rate (HAR).

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Definition: The number of unique valid LMI program enrollees in any month during the calendar year 2023.

Calculation: Meet the level of LMI program enrollees in any month during the calendar year 2023 as follows: Threshold Level - 50,000 enrollment - 100% payout.

Reach a Enrollment Objective of LMI program enrollees during any month in calendar year 2023 as defined above. If additional programs (i.e. Section 8 Housing, etc.) are added to the eligible HAR program list, the levels shown above will be adjusted accordingly

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Customers who have not met the 18-month renewal process.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Low to Moderate Income (LMI) Program Participation Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-19: **DPS Customer Complaint Rate**

Board Policy: Customer Service	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Keating
PSEGLI Director: John Keating	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan 516-490-2346
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Keep customer regulatory complaints to a minimum.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Definition: Total Number of Initial Customer Complaints registered with the NY Department of Public Service, Public Service Commission

- Monthly: Initial Complaint Rate = (Initial Complaints Total / Customer Population) * 100,000 Customers
- YTD: Rolling 12-month Initial Complaint Rate = [(Rolling 12 Month Initial Complaints Total /12) /Customer Population]
- * 100,000 Customer

Target level performance: Rolling 12-Month Initial Complaint Rate of less than or equal to 4.2.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of less than 4.25 to be rounded down to successfully meet the target of 4.2.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for DPS Customer Complaint Rate 2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-21: Outage Information Satisfaction

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs : 4.01: Comprehensive IT Plan for Outage
	Reporting and Communications
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Keating
PSEGLI Director: John Keating DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve customer satisfaction with PSEG Long Island's proficiency in providing information for customers who experience an outage.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Survey all impacted customers after a residential and commercial customer experience of an outage to measure whether the customer was satisfied when asked the following question on the Chartwell survey, "Overall satisfaction with the information received during the outage." Measured on a scale of 1 to 10 with 10 being extremely satisfied and 1 being extremely dissatisfied.

Calculation: % of Satisfied Customers = Blended (Residential + Commercial responses) with a Rating of 6-10 for the Target Question / Total Number of Responses to the Target Question

Target: % of Satisfied Customers = 70%.

Monthly supporting documentation will be consistent with the existing Chartwell report.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Does not include planned outages.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for % of Satisfied Customers for Outage Information	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-22: Advanced Metering Infrastructure Roadmap and 2023 Improvements

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: 5.4.2: Accelerate AMI & Integrate w/ OMS
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Balaji Ambriyath
PSEGLI Director: Louis Debrino DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Effectively execute on Advance Metering Infrastructure system enhancements

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG Long Island to effectively execute AMI & MDM enhancements:

- 1. Develop a business enhancement roadmap from July 1, 2023 through December 2025 to implement LIPA identified AMI improvements and improvement plans developed by PSEG Long Island. Plan should include but not be limited to the goal/business objective that will be achieved with the proposed improvement and prioritized sequence of investments to achieve the desired business vision and objectives with the greatest value, considering dependencies.
- 2. Perform a 100 meter pilot of commercial disconnect for commercial Watt-Hour rate 280 with a pilot strategy focused on 2 or more use cases (i.e. collection, advance consumption, seasonal etc.) to assess impact and future value proposition for converting to commercial single phase meters with disconnect. Develop a Deployment Strategy for 2024 based on the results of 2023 pilots of commercial disconnect.
- 3. Develop and execute a plan to investigate collectors in excess of 70% and maintain loading below 70%, to be in line with industry best practices. This plan will include the following: AMI Meter latency, capacity assessment, failover assessment, deployment of solutions to bring loading below 70% beginning in 2023. Future work will be included in long-term AMI roadmap noted in 1. Upon completion of assessment PSEGLI will submit a budget request, plan, and proposed schedule to LIPA for approval of any incremental funds required.

Target: Meet identified requirements with high-quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details. Deliverables must be delivered by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP, and be in compliance with PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards for the following:

- ---> Project implementation plan
- ---> Business requirements
- ---> Functional & technical design
- ---> Requirements traceability matrix including test scenarios
- ---> Business processes/procedures documentation
- ---> Go-live decision with supporting checklist

CS-22: Advanced Metering Infrastructure Roadmap and 2023 Improvements

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

Metric compensations shall be allocated as follows for successful projects that meet the above criteria: 100% for 3 projects
50% for 2 projects
0% for 1 projects

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays 1) directed or requested by LIPA, 2) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are out of the Service Provider's control, or 3) if PSEGLI places the order in 2022 but vendor is unable to deliver the meters by September 2023 to deliver the pilot, this timing will be adjusted for installation and use case results, but planning will maintain on track.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit the three-year plan for AMI improvements.	2023-06-01
Complete commercial disconnect pilot project implementation plan. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include LIPA-approved PIP deliverable due dates.	2023-02-28
Define the proposed use cases for commercial disconnect, hypothesis, and how the population will be selected.	2023-02-28
Conduct commercial disconnect meter pilot.	2023-10-30
Produce assessment report of impact and future value proposition for converting the commercial single phase meters with disconnect with recommended deployment Strategy for 2024 based on the results of 2023 pilots of commercial disconnect.	2023-11-30
Submit plan timeline to investigate collectors in excess of 70% loading. Deliverables to be updated based on the plan timeline.	2023-03-31
Submit AMI meter latency report.	2023-06-01
Submit AMI network capacity & failover report.	2023-10-01
Submit artifacts demonstrating progressing collector loading below 70% according to the plan.	2023-12-09
Submit assessment report on estimate requirements of what is needed to determine plan and proposed schedule. If PSEGLI needs to submit a budget request, provide breakdown of incremental funds required with a breakdown of expenses.	2023-07-15

CS-23: Deferred Payment Agreement (DPA) Improvement

Board Policy : Customer Experience, Customer Value &	Board PIPs: n/a
Affordability	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: adamato@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Kim Soreil
PSEGLI Director: Brigitte Wynn	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve compliance with HEFPA regulations by creating consistent standards and guidelines across all customer platforms for deferred payment agreement options. Improve customer experience for establishing a deferred payment agreement while reducing outstanding receivables by improving self-service and customer interactions.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

- 1. Benchmark with a minimum of five high-performing utilities, with at most three of the utilities being NY utilities, to determine best practices in regards to self-service options, agreement options, success rate of DPA's, # of agreements offered, definition of significant financial change. Complete by February 24, 2023.
- 2. Develop a DPA policy that defines the required down payment, number of installments, and number of failures. Train all customer-facing staff by April 14, 2023. This includes but is not limited to:
- a. Establishing a script designed to encourage payment;
- b. Documenting and defining what a significant financial change is;
- c. Acceptable arrangement terms based on account history and designation for both customer-facing representatives and self-service channels (RES/COM, LMI, SR/IMP, LSE, Major Accounts).
- 3. Correct known issues and restrictions in CICS surrounding DPAs by 10/1/2023. This includes but is not limited to:
- a. Enhancements identified from deliverable #1 as identified from benchmarking activities. Possible recommendations are as follows:
- Account cannot have a Final Termination Notice this should be changed to customers who are 10'd (in the field that day).
- Account balance less than \$1500.00 for small commercial. this limit should be increased to a larger dollar amount, propose \$5,000.
- Must not have had a returned check within the last 3 months updated to two stopped/returned payments in the last 12 months. Why limit a customer with a returned check from entering into a DPA with a credit card payment.
- Must not have an agreement in BMSG, Superseded or BRKN status these customers need to be given the ability to reinstate/bring agreements up to date through self-service.
- Account must not be field eligible (or temporarily removed from the field file for the Melita telephone call 9 cycles after billing): this needs to be updated, Melita is the old dialer, current dialer is Nuance and going to be CcAAS. Field eligible accounts should be able to self-serve for an agreement, just not accounts that are 10'd in CAS (fielded that day).

CS-23: Deferred Payment Agreement (DPA) Improvement

Breaking DPA's that haven't paid the full required amount by the required deadline and remain as active on accounts.

- b. Breaking DPA's that haven't paid the full required amount by the required deadline and remain as active on accounts.
- c. Correcting the number of Customer Deferred Payment Agreements identifier in CAS.
- d. Modify self-service rules to reduce the % of customers who are unable to utilize self-service because of business rules.
- e. Ensure all recommendations from the previous payment agreement audit were effectively implemented or received LIPA approval to cancel or delay.
- 4. Enhance current tracking and reporting on DPA's by 10/01/2023. This includes but is not limited to:
- a. Ability to report DPA's entered by customer representative ID and the associated compliance with the established policy.
- b. Number of DPAs attempted and created per customer channel (Live agent, IVR, My Account, Mobile App, Kiosk).
- c. Success rate of DPAs by customer class.

Target - meet all identified requirements and deliver by established due dates.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Benchmark with a minimum of five high performing utilities, with at most three of the utilities	2023-02-24
being NY utilities, to determine best practices in regard to self-service options, agreement	
options, success rate of DPA's, # of agreements offered, definition of significant financial change.	
Complete by February 24, 2023.	
Develop a DPA policy that defines the required down payment, number of installments, and	2023-04-14
number of failures and train all customer-facing staff.	
Submit evidence of corrections to known issues and restrictions in CICS surrounding DPA's.	2023-10-01
Submit enhanced DPA tracking and reporting.	2023-10-01

CS-24: Payment Transaction Ease

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Keating	
PSEGLI Director: John Keating	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000		

OBJECTIVE

Improve customer perceived ease of payment interactions conducted on various channels.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Survey a representative subpopulation of customers after a contact to make a payment to measure whether the customer perceived the interaction as easy when asked the following question on the transactional performance survey, "How would you rate the ease of your transaction?" Responses are measured on a scale of 1 to 5 with 5 being very easy and 1 being very difficult. PSEGLI will attempt to survey the subpopulation of customers proportionate to the allocation of total payment contacts across channels (live agent (phone), MyAccount web, MyAccount mobile app, text/SMS) and must be associated with a payment only and not part of another business process (e.g. down payment on a payment agreement or payment of a deposit as part of move in).

Calculation: % of Customers Perceived Payment Interaction as Easy = Blended (Live Agent (Phone) + MyAccount Web + MyAccount Mobile App + Text/SMS Responses) with a Rating of 4-5 for the Target Question / Total Number of Responses to the Target Question

Target: 90%

PSEGLI will build surveys for IVR calls in the first half of 2023 (pending confirmation from the IT team that resources will be available to deliver this new functionality by desired date). The baseline performance data gathered in 2023 will be used to establish proper targets for 2024 and beyond.

Monthly supporting documentation will be consistent with the reporting definition in 2023 Metric #CS-5 Customer Transactional Performance and submitted via #CS-5.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Surveys should exclude 1) payments made via recurring credit card or recurring ACH (Direct Pay), 2) payments made as part of another transactions identified by PSEG Long Island and approved by LIPA, and 3) payments made in channels not listed in the metric definition.

CS-24: Payment Transaction Ease

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for % of Easy Payment Interactions	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required.	

CS-25: Interactive Voice Response (IVR) Containment Rate

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: smandli@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Philip Decicco	
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000		

OBJECTIVE

Improve caller self-service provided by the IVR.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

The containment rate is the percentage of callers who interact with the IVR residential customer general inquiry line, business solution center line, and the emergency line and leave normally without transferring to the ACD. Normal hang ups and transfers to payment vendor are considered contained and are to be counted in the numerator. Customer-initiated responses to outbound contacts that are routed to the IVR for a follow-up are to be counted in the denominator. Callbacks are only to be counted once in the denominator.

Calculation: % of Calls Contained = (Normal Hang Up + Payment Vendor Transfers) / Total Number of Calls Offered to IVR (including HVCA)

Target: Blended rate of maintaining the validated August 2022 YTD performance for January 1, 2023 to March 20, 2023 and a 5% improvement over validated August 2022 YTD performance for July 1, 2023 to December 31, 2023. Actual numeric value to be populated once reporting is validated by LIPA as noted below.

LIPA to validate August 2022 YTD performance of 62% to confirm compliance with the calculation exactly as stated above and will be utilized as baseline for this metric and referred to as "validated August 2022 YTD performance." For example, if the validated August 2022 YTD performance is calculated to be 60%, the target for January through March 20th will be 60%, March 20th though June are excluded, and July though December would be 63% (60% with 5% improvement). The percent figures as stated will be applied to the call volume each month to determine the year end performance target.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Exclude from numerator the following:

- 1) Calls resulting from any scenario that prevents the customer from transferring to the ACD during normal business hours for that phone line.
- 2) Callback requests.
- 3) Hang ups resulting from system issues.

CS-25: Interactive Voice Response (IVR) Containment Rate

4) Caller abandonments

Exclude from the numerator and denominator the following:

- 1) Performance from March 20, 2023 through June 30, 2023. Targets will not be adjusted for delays in system implementation.
- 2) Transfers from ACD back to IVR.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
PSEGLI to confirm acceptance of LIPA-validated August 2022 YTD performance	2023-01-20
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for % of IVR containment	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-26: Life Sustaining Equipment (LSE) Customer Compliance

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: 5.17 Life Support Equipment
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: adamato@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Gina Director
PSEGLI Director: Brigitte Wynn	DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve the LSE renewal and removal process by enhancing outreach and data gathering methods while adhering to DPS regulatory requirements.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Last validation is defined as the most recent for the following three checks: initial enrollment date, last medical note, or last recertification.

Documentation and required process steps will be consistent with the defined process quality and level of communication. Satisfy all the requirements contained in the deliverables.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
An annual recertification letter will be mailed and emailed if available, to all LSE customers	2023-01-31
excluding 2022 new enrollments. A request to 2022 new enrollees to validate contact information	
and to set expectation of the 2024 certification process will be mailed.	
Update the existing LSE report to ensure all active accounts have the following additional data	2023-02-28
points: the LSE patient name, patients relationship to Customer of Record (COR), LSE medical	
device/condition, LSE contact information if not the COR or COR relative, date of last field	
investigation, the associated result of the last field investigation, and a column representing the	
last validation.	
Update the LSE report noted above for all LSE customers who have not validated prior to 1/1/22	2023-04-30
to include LexisNexis response on LSE patient status/ location (deceased, moved, still at location)	
and any updated contact information.	
A 1st field investigation with the intent to recertify or remove non-eligible customers who did not	2023-05-31
respond to the annual rectification. After these field visits are completed, any LSE customers who	
has been identified as deceased or moved per Lexis Nexus or the USPS will have documentation	
submitted to the DPS for approval of removal.	

CS-26: Life Sustaining Equipment (LSE) Customer Compliance

A 2nd annual recertification letter must be sent via USPS certified mail to each customer who did	2023-06-15
not respond to the 1st letter and we had no contact on the 1st field visit.	
A second field investigation and additional back office research will be conducted to all LSE	2023-12-15
customers with a last validation prior to 1/1/20 who did not respond to the 1st and 2nd letters	
and the 1st field visit. A path forward documenting any contact history to address non-responders	
will be documented for each account.	
Provide a list of all active LSE account numbers, the LSE patient name, LSE medical	2023-12-31
device/condition, date of last field investigation, and most recent recertification date.	

CS-27: Estimated Bill %

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Thenaris Godbolt	
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000		

OBJECTIVE

Provide a bill with an actual read.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Measures the percent of bills that received an estimated bill. Estimated accounts are defined as metered accounts that have a current customer of record, including final bills and the account is not billed on an actual read.

Calculated as the number of estimated bills divided by the total number of unique bills generated by month, expressed as a percentage.

Target - Achieve 5% reduction from the average of the 9/1/2022 to 12/31/22 month end results for estimated bills. If this time period has an anomaly in the performance result, the anomaly month will be removed from the target when setting the 2023 goal.

EXCLUSIONS

Exclusions will be granted if situations or business conditions arise that LIPA determines or agrees are truly out of the Service Provider's control, as long as, they are presented to LIPA in a timely manner. Failure to upload files between the meter systems and the billing system will not be removed from the performance result.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Estimated Bill % (Page Center Report OS02)	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

CS-28: Move Process Improvement

Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Nayan Parikh, Veronica Isaac	
PSEGLI Director: Jorge Jimenez DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000		

OBJECTIVE

Streamline the residential move process to complete the transaction within one interaction.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

This improvement is to streamline the residential move in/move out/transfer process steps (excluding restores) for both the customer and the agent. Customers who request a MIMO transaction through self-service (IVR, chatbot, web) should be able to complete the transaction through the one interaction and not be required to switch channels to complete. Agents that process the MIMO transaction during live calls or chats should be able to more quickly complete the entire transaction during the interaction. Automations for the customer and agent include, but not limited to the following: i) identity verification; ii) address validation; iii) account and service order processing in the systems; iv) payment request and processing; v) communication of the decision and/or next steps if transaction cannot be completed during the interaction; and vi) any other identified pain points in the business process, where appropriate. The expected outcome for this project is to reduce MIMO call transfer and email volumes for non-exception transactions and reduce AHT for residential MIMO agent-assisted calls. LIPA is open to an agile phased rollout of these enhancements as long as they align with the Salesforce replacement, CCaaS Phase 2 implementation, MyAccount, and mobile app planned enhancements.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Move Process Improvement - Provide Project Implementation Plan. Update the Metric	2023-01-31
deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverable due dates.	
Move Process Improvement - Provide customer journey mapping document.	2023-02-28
Move Process Improvement - Analyze voice of customer transactional survey feedback & obtain	As approved in
best practices from 3 top performers in industry. Compile findings in report to support desired	final PIP
design and submit report to LIPA.	

CS-28: Move Process Improvement

Move Process Improvement - Provide business requirements informed by survey feedback and	As approved in final PIP
industry best practices report. Move Process Improvement - Provide functional design.	As approved in final PIP
Move Process Improvement - Provide Requirements Traceability Matrix	As approved in final PIP
Move Process Improvement - Provide operational readiness documentation including but not limited to business processes/procedures and customer satisfaction hypothesis.	As approved in final PIP
Move Process Improvement - Inform LIPA of go-live decision and submit completed go-live checklist that supports decision.	As approved in final PIP
Move Process Improvement - Go-live	2023-09-30
Move Process Improvement - Collect customer satisfaction feedback beyond go-live. Assess results of a representative sample against customer satisfaction hypothesis. Provide results and if hypothesis is not achieved, provide analysis and plan for resolving.	2023-11-30
Move Process Improvement - Provide October's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-11-10
Move Process Improvement - Provide November's performance results and details of expected outcome targets.	2023-12-10
Move Process Improvement - Provide final performance results and details demonstrating the achievement of the expected outcome targets.	2023-12-31

CS-29: AMI Meter Validation, Estimation, Editing Enhancements and Data Reporting

PSEGLI Director: Louis Debrino DPS Contact: Heather Sullivan	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Balaji Ambriyath
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: cmackool@lipower.org
Board Policy: Customer Experience	Board PIPs: 5.4.2: Accelerate AMI & Integrate w/ OMS

OBJECTIVE

Effectively execute the Meter Data Management (MDM) Validation, Estimation and Editing Process and Data Reporting.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG Long Island to effectively execute MDM enhancements and reporting noted below:

Enhance the MDM Validation, Estimation, and Editing (VEE) process for interval and register reads to provide all missing interval and register reads from MDM consumed by other systems, including TOU billing for AMI meters. The estimate methodology for missing interval and register reads should utilize historical and load profile information.

Develop AMI reporting on completeness and quality of AMI interval and register reads measuring key elements related to actuals and estimates along with supporting critical data points to perform root cause analysis. The reporting should allow measurement of the AMI/MDM read performance, as well as, billing interface performance data.

Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details. Deliverables must be delivered by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP, and be in compliance with PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards for the following:

- ---> Project implementation plan
- ---> Business requirements
- ---> Functional & technical design
- ---> Requirements traceability matrix including test scenarios
- ---> Business processes/procedures documentation
- ---> Go-live decision with supporting checklist

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays 1) directed or requested by LIPA or 2) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are out of the Service Provider's control.

CS-29: AMI Meter Validation, Estimation, Editing Enhancements and Data Reporting

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
MDM VEE enhancements - Complete project implementation plan. Update the Metric	2023-03-17
deliverables in smartsheet to include LIPA approved PIP deliverable due dates.	
MDM VEE enhancements - Provide functional and technical design.	as approved in final PIP
MDM VEE enhancements - Provide requirements traceability matrix.	as approved in final PIP
MDM VEE enhancements - Go Live Checklist,	as approved in final PIP
MDM VEE enhancements - Go Live.	2023-07-31
AMI reporting - Complete project implementation plan. Update the Metric deliverables in smartsheet to include LIPA approved PIP deliverable due dates.	2023-02-17
AMI reporting - provide business requirements.	as approved in final PIP
AMI reporting - Provide functional and technical design.	as approved in final PIP
AMI Reporting - Provide requirements traceability matrix.	as approved in final PIP
AMI Reporting - Go Live.	2022-05-31

IT-01: Organizational Maturity Level

Board Policy : Information Technology and Security	Board PIPs: 7.04: IT Organizational Maturity
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: tluppino@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Irving Landesbaum
PSEGLI Director: David Lyons	DPS Contact: John Goench
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 550000	

OBJECTIVE

PSEG LI IT Department achieves an Organizational Maturity Level at CMMI Level 3 in the CMMI V2 Development Model.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

The maturity level of an organization provides a way to characterize its capability and performance. Under the CMMI model, capability levels apply to an organization's performance and process improvement achievements in individual practice areas, and maturity levels represent a staged path for an organization's performance and process improvement efforts based on predefined sets of practice areas. Level 3 is categorized as 'Defined'. An organization at Capability Level 3 focuses on achieving both project and organizational performance objectives. An organization at Maturity Level 3 is proactive rather than reactive, with organization-wide standards providing guidance across projects, programs, and portfolios.

The Practice Areas that are required to be rated at Level 3 for CMMI V2 Maturity Level 3 (Development View) are listed in Table 1.

IT-1 and IT-2 in the 2022 OSA Performance Metrics required reaching CMMI Maturity Level 3 in the Doing and Managing categories. This metric covers the two additional categories, Enabling and Improving, as well as any remaining gaps to achieve Level 3 in the Doing and Managing categories.

Projects will adopt CMMI Level 3 per the following schedule:

- All projects initiated on or after September 1st, 2022, will follow CMMI Level 3 processes in the Doing and Managing categories.
- All projects initiated on or after May 1st, 2023, will follow CMMI Level 3 processes in all categories.
- Projects that are in-flight on May 1st, 2023, will follow CMMI Level 3 processes in all categories starting May 1st, 2023; but will not be required to retrofit deliverables/artifacts completed before May 1st, 2023.

Target:

- The PSEG LI IT Department notifies LIPA by September 2023 that it has reached Maturity Level 3 in the CMMI V2 Development Model and all projects have adopted the CMMI Level 3 processes in accordance with the schedule specified in this metric.
- The PSEG LI IT Department is determined to be at Level 3 via an appraisal conducted by a LIPA consultant by December 31, 2023, in preparation for a CMMI Benchmark Appraisal to be conducted by a LIPA-selected consultant in 2024 Q2.

IT-01: Organizational Maturity Level

Incentive will be awarded as follows, based on the LIPA-consultant conducted appraisal:

- 100% incentive if maturity level 3 is achieved in all four (4) Categories (Doing, Managing, Enabling, Improving)
- 75% incentive if maturity level 3 is achieved in the Doing and Managing Categories and in six (6) out of eight (8) Enabling and Improving Practice Areas
- 50% incentive if maturity level 3 is achieved in the Doing and Managing Categories and in five (5) out of eight (8) Enabling and Improving Practice Areas

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Projects that are in-flight on May 1st, 2023, may exempt in-progress tasks/milestones from following CMMI Level 3 processes in cases where the task is substantially complete and significant re-work would be required to adopt the new processes, and no significant negative impact to the end-state and success of the project is expected from exempting the in-progress task.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
PSEG LI IT Department achieves Maturity Level 3 in the CMMI V2 Development Model and all projects have adopted the CMMI Level 3 processes in accordance with the schedule specified in	2023-09-01
this metric.	
PSEG LI IT Department determined to be at Maturity Level 3 in the CMMI V2 Development Model	2023-12-31
via an appraisal conducted by a LIPA consultant, in preparation for a CMMI Benchmark Appraisal	
to be conducted by a LIPA consultant in 2024 Q2.	

IT-01: Organizational Maturity Level

Table 1: CMMI V2 Maturity Level 3 - Development View

Category	Capability Area	Practice Area
Doing	Engineering and Developing Products	Product Integration
Doing	Engineering and Developing Products	Technical Solution
Doing	Ensuring Quality	Peer Reviews
Doing	Ensuring Quality	Process Quality Assurance
Doing	Ensuring Quality	Requirements Development and Maintenance
Doing	Ensuring Quality	Verification and Validation
Doing	Selecting and Managing Suppliers	Supplier Agreement Management
Managing	Managing Business Resilience	Risk Management
Managing	Managing the Workforce	Organizational Training
Managing	Planning and Managing Work	Estimating
Managing	Planning and Managing Work	Monitor and Control
Managing	Planning and Managing Work	Planning
Enabling	Supporting Implementation	Causal Analysis and Resolution
Enabling	Supporting Implementation	Configuration Management
Enabling	Supporting Implementation	Decision Analysis and Resolution
Improving	Improving Performance	Managing Performance and Measurement
Improving	Improving Performance	Process Asset Development
Improving	Improving Performance	Process Management
Improving	Sustaining Habit and Persistence	Governance
Improving	Sustaining Habit and Persistence	Implementation Infrastructure

IT-03: System Resiliency

Board Policy: Information Technology and Security	Board PIPs: 5.02: ERP and BCP Training and Exercises,	
	5.04: Develop Rigorous BCPs	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: tluppino@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Irving Landesbaum	
PSEGLI Director: David Lyons	DPS Contact: John Goench	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 650000		

OBJECTIVE

Well-designed and robust IT System Resiliency Plan that includes Disaster Recovery Plans and Business Continuity Plans that are based on comprehensive Business Impact Analyses; and are annually reviewed, updated, approved by LIPA, and successfully and thoroughly exercised, for all critical systems/processes. Plans should be developed and implemented using guidance from ISO 22301:2019, as applicable.

The Business Continuity Plans should provide a baseline capability and represent the minimum standard required to enable the continued functioning of the business following an incident, ensuring that PSEG LI can continue to perform its essential functions and deliver core capabilities during and following a disruption to normal operations. Disaster Recovery Plans should detail the immediate response and recovery of the critical IT systems in the face of a systems-impacting disruption.

Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery Plans should incorporate identification of all Points of Failure including Critical Systems (Applications, Data, and Services needed to support the processes to sustain the critical functions) and identification of Contingency Scenarios that require continuity and must be tested. These scenarios would demonstrate contingency in the absence of one or more of the critical Systems, Data, and Services to maintain the critical functions and processes to support the operations.

Successful exercise of a Disaster Recovery Plan entails LIPA-observed real-life testing of the production workload being taken over by failover/recovery systems for a period of time and then subsequently restored to the primary system, in accordance with the Disaster Recovery Plan and a LIPA-approved Test Plan, and within the LIPA-approved Recovery Time and Recovery Point Objectives (RTO/RPO). RTO/RPO will be established in the PSEG LI Business Impact Analysis and documented in the Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery Plans. The period of time for which the production workloads should be transferred to the failover/recovery systems should typically be a week, but system-specific variations may be approved by LIPA as long as there is appropriate justification, and the proposed alternative provides comprehensive testing with reasonable exposure to all critical and important transactions. System-specific Test Plans must be submitted and approved by LIPA in advance of each test.

Successful exercise of a Business Continuity Plan entails LIPA-observed full-scale functional exercise based on real-life failure scenarios in accordance with the Business Continuity Plan and a LIPA-approved Exercise Design, focused on demonstrating continuity of critical services in the absence of critical system(s), and post-disruption resumption of normal operations. Exercise Designs must be submitted and approved by LIPA in advance of each exercise.

IT-03: System Resiliency

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Critical Systems/Processes in scope are listed in Table 1, organized into three waves. Wave 1 is comprised of the main storm-related systems, Wave 2 includes systems that provide indirect storm support, and Wave 3 includes other critical systems. Items in Wave 1 are to be exercised by June 30, 2023, items in Wave 2 by October 1, 2023, and items in Wave 3 by November 15, 2023. Systems/processes that fail an exercise conducted before the target date will be granted a grace period of 45 days during which they can be remediated and successfully re-exercised.

Target:

- The target requirement is for specified critical systems/processes to have Disaster Recovery Plans and Business Continuity Plans that are based on comprehensive Business Impact Analyses and have been reviewed, updated in 2023, and are successfully exercised against the LIPA-approved Disaster Recovery Plans and Business Continuity Plans and Test Plans/Exercise Designs by the target date, or are remediated and successfully re-exercised within the 45-day grace period if they fail an initial exercise conducted by the target date. The requirement is applied to each wave as follows:
- --> 100% of Wave 1 critical systems/processes meet the target requirement by the target date of June 30, 2023.
- --> 80% of Wave 2 critical systems/processes meet the target requirement by the target date of October 1, 2023.
- --> 50% of specified Wave 3 critical systems/processes meet the target requirement by the target date of November 15, 2023.
- All deliverables are met by the specified due dates and subsequently accepted by LIPA.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

Incentive will be awarded as follows:

- \$400,000 for meeting the target for Wave 1 systems.
- -> \$200,000 incentive for meeting the target for Disaster Recovery Plans and their exercise
- -> \$200,000 incentive for meeting the target for Business Impact Analyses and Business Continuity Plans and their exercise
- \$200,000 for meeting the target for Wave 2 systems.
- -> \$100,000 incentive for meeting the target for Disaster Recovery Plans and their exercise
- -> \$100,000 incentive for meeting the target for Business Impact Analyses and Business Continuity Plans and their exercise
- \$50,000 for meeting the target for Wave 3 systems.
- -> \$25,000 incentive for meeting the target for Disaster Recovery Plans and their exercise
- -> \$25,000 incentive for meeting the target for Business Impact Analyses and Business Continuity Plans and their exercise

EXCLUSIONS

None

IT-03: System Resiliency

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit Business Impact Analysis for each of the Wave 1 critical systems/processes specified in	2023-02-01
this metric.	
Submit Business Continuity Plans for each of the Wave 1 critical systems/processes specified in	2023-03-15
this metric, that have been reviewed in 2023 and updated as needed.	
Submit Disaster Recovery Plans for each of the Wave 1 critical systems specified in this metric,	2023-03-15
that have been reviewed in 2023 and updated as needed.	
Successfully complete a full-scale functional exercise of the LIPA-approved Business Continuity	2023-06-30
Plans for each of the Wave 1 critical systems/processes specified in this metric, under LIPA	
observation. Successful exercise of a Business Continuity Plans is as defined in the Objective	
section.	
LIPA-approved Disaster Recovery Plans are successfully exercised for each of the Wave 1 critical	2023-06-30
systems specified in this metric. Successful exercise of a Disaster Recovery Plan is as defined in	
the Objective section.	
Submit Business Impact Analysis for each of the Wave 2 critical systems/processes specified in	2023-05-01
this metric.	
Submit Business Continuity Plans for each of the Wave 2 critical systems/processes specified in	2023-06-15
this metric, that have been reviewed in 2023 and updated as needed.	
Submit Disaster Recovery Plans for each of the Wave 2 critical systems/processes specified in this	2023-06-15
metric, that have been reviewed in 2023 and updated as needed.	
Successfully complete a full-scale functional exercise of the LIPA-approved Business Continuity	2023-10-01
Plans for each of the Wave 2 critical systems/processes specified in this metric, under LIPA	
observation. Successful exercise of a Business Continuity Plan is as defined in the Objective	
section.	
LIPA-approved Disaster Recovery Plans are successfully exercised for each of the Wave 2 critical	2023-10-01
systems specified in this metric. Successful exercise of a Disaster Recovery Plan is as defined in	
the Objective section.	
Submit Business Impact Analysis for each of the Wave 3 critical systems/processes specified in	2023-06-15
this metric.	
Submit Business Continuity Plans for each of the Wave 3 critical systems/processes specified in	2023-08-01
this metric, that have been reviewed in 2023 and updated as needed.	
Submit Disaster Recovery Plans for each of the Wave 3 critical systems/processes specified in this	2023-08-01
metric, that have been reviewed in 2023 and updated as needed.	
Successfully complete a full-scale functional exercise of the LIPA-approved Business Continuity	2023-11-15
Plans for each of the Wave 3 critical systems/processes specified in this metric, under LIPA	
observation. Successful exercise of a Business Continuity Plan is as defined in the Objective	
section.	
LIPA-approved Disaster Recovery Plans are successfully exercised for each of the Wave 3 critical	2023-11-15
systems specified in this metric. Successful exercise of a Disaster Recovery Plan is as defined in	
the Objective section.	

IT-03: System Resiliency

Table 1 - Critical Systems/Processes

System/Process	Wave 1	Wave 2	Wave 3
OMS/CAD	x		
EMS	x		
DSCADA	x		
Advanced Metering Infrastructure	х		
Customer and Stakeholder Related Phone Systems	x		
GIS	x		
Kubra Outage Map	х		
ESB	х		
TFCC HVCA (High Volume Call Answering)	x		
IVR (Nuance and 21st Century)	x		
Kubra Muni Portal	×		
Finesse		х	
MyAccount		х	
ocs		х	
SAS		х	
OSI Soft (Pi Historian)		х	
CAS		x	
Agent Desktop		1	х
EBO			х
Pagecenter			х
Public Website			х

IT-04: System and Software Lifecycle Management

Board Policy : Information Technology and Security	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: kbengtsson@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Irving Landesbaum	
PSEGLI Director: David Lyons	DPS Contact: John Goench	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000		

OBJECTIVE

All IT and OT assets managed by PSEG LI on behalf of LIPA, including but not limited to, computers, communications equipment, networking equipment, hardware, software, and storage systems, are within their active service life and under general support from the product vendor.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

All IT and OT information assets, including but not limited to, computers, communications equipment, networking equipment, hardware, software, and storage systems, are assessed for end-of-life status and inventoried with information including, at a minimum, the purpose of the system, criticality, current deployed version, latest available version, when it was implemented, when it was last upgraded, end-of-life status, support status, known security risks, and any relevant supporting software/hardware constraints (for instance, a system that requires legacy hardware); with the inventory annually reviewed, updated, and LIPA-approved. The 2023 updated inventory is to be submitted for LIPA approval by February 28, 2023.

The 2022 LIPA-approved 2-year Refresh Plan to replace or upgrade end-of-life assets within two (2) years is updated as needed to account for any relevant changes to the asset inventory, and extended to 2024. The plan will include the support and security provisions for the assets until they are refreshed. The 2023 updated plan is to be submitted for LIPA approval by April 30, 2023.

All planned work for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Refresh Plan is completed in accordance with the Refresh Plan; and all planned work for 2023 for any Life Cycle Planning (LCP) projects that are not in the 2023 Refresh Plan, but are budgeted for 2023, is completed in 2023.

Target:

100% of deliverables met by the specified due dates and subsequently accepted by LIPA.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

IT-04: System and Software Lifecycle Management

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit updated 2023 IT and OT asset inventory, as specified in this metric.	2023-02-28
Submit 2-year Refresh Plan, updated to account for any relevant changes to the approved 2022	2023-04-30
inventory, and extended to 2024.	
All planned work for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Refresh Plan is completed in accordance with the	2023-12-31
plan.	
All planned work for 2023 for any Life Cycle Planning (LCP) projects that are not in the 2023	2023-12-31
Refresh Plan, but are budgeted for 2023, is completed.	

IT-05: Project Performance - In-flight Projects

Board Policy: Information Technology and Security	Board PIPs : GIS-01: Geographic Information System, 4.05:	
	More Scalable Inbound Contact Center, 4.14: Mobile App	
	for Foreign Crews	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: tluppino@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Irving Landesbaum	
PSEGLI Director: David Lyons	DPS Contact: John Goench	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 400000		

OBJECTIVE

IT Projects are conducted in a structured manner with strong and rigorous project planning, monitoring, and controls, demonstrated by:

- 1. Project Implementation Plans (PIPs) in an acceptable format, approved by LIPA, for all in scope projects.
- 2. Monthly Reporting of Project Status by ten days after the close of each month. Monthly Project Status Reporting will be required starting from the month the PIP is due and continuing through the month that final close-out reports and/or artifacts are accepted by LIPA.
- 3. Planned project work completed on time and budget.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

This metric includes all in-flight 2022 Performance Metrics (IT-5 and IT-6) projects that have LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plans (PIPs) and LIPA-approved work plans for 2023, with the Deliverables and Due Dates as specified in the LIPA-approved PIPs.

The Projects and Deliverables currently listed are based on PIP status near the end of 2022 Q3. The in-scope Projects and Deliverables listing will be updated as the PIP review process is completed for any 2022 IT-5 and IT-6 projects that are pending approved PIPs. The final Deliverables and Due Dates for the metric will be as specified in the LIPA approved PIPs for the projects, with any applicable adjustments resulting from the Exception Request process.

Any approved Exception Request for a 2022 IT-5 or IT-6 project that moves a Deliverable Due Date from 2022 to 2023 will automatically result in that Deliverable being incorporated into this metric; and will move the associated project inscope if previously out-of-scope. Additionally, any 2022 Deliverables for IT-5 or IT-6 projects that are not completed in 2022 will be incorporated into this metric for remediation even if the Due Date is not officially adjusted through the Exception process.

All submitted deliverables should be clear, comprehensive, and substantive; and consistent with relevant PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards.

Target:

100% of the Tier 1 and 75% of the Tier 2 in-scope projects meet the following targets:

IT-05: Project Performance - In-flight Projects

- 100% of the 2023 Deliverables specified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan or in this metric are submitted by the specified due date and subsequently accepted by LIPA.
- 100% of the planned 2023 work specified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan or in this metric is completed in 2023, and the final tasks/milestones for 2023 are completed on schedule (+/- 3 weeks) per the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.
- Projects completed in 2023 satisfy the End State and Success Criteria detailed in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays i) directed or requested by LIPA or ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
2023 Deliverables from LIPA-approved PIPs for all in-scope projects	NA
(1) - DER	NA
Development and Configuration of Custom Dashboards, Reports and Alarms	2023-01-13
Test Results and Artifacts (including test cases, scripts and data) for completed FAT	2023-02-10
(2) - Regulatory Billing (Solar Communities Credit- FIT V)	NA
Test Results and Artifacts for UAT	2023-01-30
Communication and Training Artifacts	2023-02-18
Signoff	2023-02-28
Updated O&M processes, procedures and policies,	2023-03-28
Fully tested, documented and deployed system, with all configuration items in CMDB	2023-03-28
Project Close-Out Report	2023-03-30
(3) - CCaaS (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is approved)	NA
Enhancement decision matrix and roadmap	2023-02-15
System retirement plan	2023-03-31
Go- live decision checklist	2023-02-17
(4) - Billing Capability for Standby Rates (PIP not submitted, deliverables to be updated after the	NA
PIP is approved)	
Billing capability for standby rates, to be optional for all commercial customers	2023-06-30
(5) - CDG Billing Automation	NA
Development & Unit Test	2023-02-20
Updated Statements for LIPA	2023-02-27
(6) - CyberArk for CNI	NA
Detailed Design	2023-01-13
Purchase/Receipt of CyberArk HW/SW/Licenses	2023-03-29

(7) - Cybersecurity Program (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is approved)	NA
SNARE - Project requirements are met	2023-01-06
Service Now Operational Enhancements - Test results document	2023-01-06
Service Now Operational Enhancements - User Acceptance testing document	2023-03-03
Service Now Operational Enhancements - Automation tools testing document	2023-03-03
Service Now Operational Enhancements - User Training workshop	2023-02-17
Service Now CISO Dashboard - List of defined metrics & associated requirements	2023-01-20
Service Now CISO Dashboard - CMDB Data Model to support ServiceNow Common Service Data	2023-01-27
Model	
Technical Solution Design & Architecture	
Governance & Operational Process Model	
Use Case & Workflow document	
Test Case document	
Service Now CISO Dashboard - List of refinements needed to support Security Operations	2023-01-27
Enhancements	
Service Now CISO Dashboard - Detailed Project Plan	2023-02-03
Service Now CISO Dashboard - List of Metric Sourced & Dashboards	2023-03-03
Service Now CISO Dashboard - List of Test Cases & Test Results Workflows	2023-03-31
PKI/CA Deployment in PACS - Deployment package built and tested with test results	2023-01-06
PKI/CA Deployment in PACS - Deployed to production systems	2023-01-20
PKI/CA Deployment in PACS - Deployment metrics are met	2023-02-03
PKI/CA Deployment in PACS - Transition complete	2023-03-03
PKI/CA Deployment in PACS - Project requirements are met	2023-03-10
SourceFire Network Security Monitoring Capability Upgrade - Deployed to all in scope systems	2023-01-20
SourceFire Network Security Monitoring Capability Upgrade - Transition, and training complete	2023-02-03
SourceFire Network Security Monitoring Capability Upgrade - Project requirements are met	2023-02-10
(8) - Dragos for CNI (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is approved)	NA
Post Deployment Support / Shadowing / knowledge transfer	2023-02-03
Acceptance Approval & Sign-off	2023-02-24
Updated O&M processes, procedures and policies	2023-02-24
Detailed design and specifications documentation of deployed system	2023-02-24
Review overall OT devices monitoring coverage after completion of above deployment	2023-03-24
(Deliverable: Identify gap in device monitoring coverage)	
(9) - Industrial Defender for DSCADA	NA
Complete System Integration Testing (Functional and Security)	2023-02-22
(10) - AMI System Enhancements	NA
Perform System User Stories testing (CAS, ESB, MessageWay)	2023-03-31
AMI System Enhancements - Complete testing/defects phase	2023-03-31
AMI System Enhancements - Update process documentations	2023-03-31
AMI System Enhancements - Go Live	2023-03-31
(11) - Suffolk County Sewage Billing	NA NA

	_
Business Process Document	2023-02-28
CAS CICS screen test results w/ evidence	2023-03-15
Training Documents	2023-03-30
Account Migration Plan	2023-03-15
Suffolk County Sewage Billing Project - Go-Live decision checklist	2023-03-30
(12) - Rate Change Enhancements (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is approved)	NA
January test activities (unbilled reporting and street light testing)	2023-01-31
Project Close-Out Report	2023-02-28
(13) - GIS - Long Term Plan, Architecture and Technology Stack Upgrade	NA
Project Close-out Report	2023-04-10
(14) - DER	NA
Test Management Plan Document	2023-04-27
Test Results and Artifacts (including test cases, scripts and data) for completed SAT	2023-06-16
(15) - ADMS Network Model and Long-Term Roadmap (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is	NA
approved)	
Roadmap updated with finalized prioritized sequence of investments to achieve the vision and	2023-06-30
objectives, by 2023 Q2.	
Roadmap updated with finalized financial analysis and plan by 2023 Q2.	2023-06-30
Project Close-out Report	2023-06-30
(16) - CDG Billing Automation	NA
System Integration Testing	2023-04-07
UAT complete	2023-06-16
Go-live Readiness	2023-06-23
Go-live	2023-06-30
(17) - CyberArk for CNI	NA
DSCADA System Integration Testing (Functional & Security)	2023-06-14
(18) - Cybersecurity Program (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is approved)	NA
Service Now Operational Improvements Post-deployment support	2023-05-19
Service Now CISO Dashboard - Completed UAT Testing & Flaw Remediation document	2023-04-14
Service Now CISO Dashboard - User training workshop	2023-04-21
Service Now CISO Dashboard - Post-deployment support	2023-07-07
(19) - Dragos for CNI (Deliverables to be updated after the PIP is approved)	NA
Recommend additional appliance (SiteStores & Sensors) to cover identified gap. (Deliverable: High	2023-04-19
level design of recommended expansion of Dragos monitoring infrastructure)	
Project Close-Out Report and Artifacts	2023-04-19
(20) - Industrial Defender for DSCADA	
Go-Live	2023-04-24
Baselining of Assets into Industrial Defender; Validation of Cyber Security Alerting	2023-05-24
(21) - Suffolk County Sewage Billing	
Project Closure Memo	2023-06-30
(22) - DER	NA

Test Results and Artifacts (including test cases, scripts and data) for completed Performance	2023-07-14
Testing	
Test Results and Artifacts (including test cases, scripts and data) for completed UAT	2023-09-25
Go-Live	2023-09-29
Fully tested, documented, and deployed system, with all configuration items in CMDB, and scope delivered	2023-09-29
(23) - CDG Billing Automation	NA
Project Close-Out Report	2023-08-15
(24) - DER	NA
Project Close-Out Report	2023-10-30
(25) - CyberArk for CNI	NA
DSCADA Production Environment Readiness	2023-10-30
DSCADA Roll-Out Plan Finalized	2023-11-07
DSCADA System Sign-Off/Acceptance Approval	2023-11-23
DSCADA CyberArk Go-Live	2023-11-30

Table 1: Interim In-scope Projects List¹

Tier	2022 Metric #	Essential	Project	
1	IT-5-T1.01	×	GIS – Long Term Plan, Architecture and Technology Stack Upgrade	
1	IT-5-T1.02	x	DER Visibility (U2.0)	
1	IT-5-T1.03	x	ADMS Network Model and Long-Term Roadmap	
1	IT-5-T1.05	x	Regulatory Billing Projects - (Solar Communities Credit- FIT V)	
1	IT-5-T1.06		Contact Center as a Service (CCaaS) Project	
1	IT-5-T1.08	x	Billing capability for standby rates, to be optional for all commercial customers	
1	IT-5-T1.09		Community Distributed Generation (CDG) Automated Billing	
1	IT-6-T1.03		4.14: Complete the Mobile Workforce Solution for foreign crews and crew guides, ensuring that procedures are integrated into the ERP.	
2	IT-5-T2.02		CyberArk for CNI	
2	IT-5-T2.03		Cybersecurity Program	
2	IT-5-T2.04		Dragos for CNI	
2	IT-5-T2.05		Industrial Defender for DSCADA	
2	IT-5-T2.07		AMI system Enhancements	
2	IT-5-T2.08		Suffolk County Sewage Billing Project	
2	IT-5-T2.09		Rate Change Enhancements	

¹ Interim list, to be updated as the PIP review process is completed for any 2022 IT-5 and IT-6 projects that are pending approved PIPs.

IT-06: Project Performance - New 2023 Projects

Board Policy: Information Technology and Security	Board PIPs: NA	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: tluppino@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Irving Landesbaum	
PSEGLI Director: David Lyons DPS Contact: John Goench		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 500000		

OBJECTIVE

IT Projects are conducted in a structured manner with strong and rigorous project planning, monitoring, and controls, demonstrated by:

- 1. Project Implementation Plans in an acceptable format, approved by LIPA for all in-scope projects.
- 2. Monthly Reporting of Project Status by ten days after the close of each month. Monthly Project Status Reporting will be required starting from the month the PIP is due and continuing through the month that final close-out reports and/or artifacts are accepted by LIPA.
- 3. Planned project work completed on time and budget.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

This metric includes all new IT Projects at or over \$1 million in Capital Budget project lifecycle costs (with some exceptions as defined the Exclusions section), plus certain other projects of high criticality. For the purposes of this metric, new Projects are projects that do not have LIPA-approved PIPs/work plans for 2023.

The Project Implementation Plans required for each project will utilize the LIPA-provided 'Project Implementation Plan Template', and must provide substantive information including Project Objectives, End State and Success Criteria, Deliverables, Project Structure, Work Plan, Risk Management Plan, Issue Resolution Plan, LIPA Reporting Plan and Technical Execution Plan, as well as Project Financial Plan and Budget. The LIPA-approved Plans will constitute the baseline against which project performance is measured.

All submitted deliverables should be clear, comprehensive, and substantive; and consistent with relevant PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards.

Target:

- 100% of in-scope projects have Project Implementation Plans submitted by the specified due dates and subsequently approved by LIPA.
- 100% of the Tier 1, 70% of the Tier 2, and 50% of the Tier 3 in-scope projects meet the following targets:
- --> 100% of the 2023 Deliverables specified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan or in this metric are submitted by the specified due date and subsequently accepted by LIPA.
- --> 100% of the planned 2023 work specified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan or in this metric is completed in 2023, and the final tasks/milestones for 2023 are completed on schedule (+/- 3 weeks) per the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.

IT-06: Project Performance - New 2023 Projects

- --> Work planned for 2023 is completed within approved budget (+/- 10%).
- --> Projects completed in 2023 satisfy the End State and Success Criteria detailed in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Projects not listed in the attached In-scope Projects list for this metric. While all new IT Projects (projects that do not have LIPA-approved PIPs/work plans for 2023) at or over \$1 million in Capital Budget project lifecycle costs are eligible for inclusion in this metric, certain projects may be excluded based on LIPA priorities. Additionally, LCP (Life Cycle Planning) projects will typically be considered under 'IT-4 System and Software Lifecycle Management' and thus excluded from IT-6.

Schedule relief may be granted for delays i) directed or requested by LIPA or ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit Tier 1 PIPs for all projects defined in the metric by the target due date, which is 3/31/2023	2023-03-31
for Tier 1 PIPs, except where otherwise specified.	
Submit Tier 2 and Tier 3 PIPs for all projects defined in the metric by the target due date, which is	2023-06-30
6/30/2023 for Tier 2 and Tier 3 PIPs, except where otherwise specified.	
2023 Deliverables from LIPA-approved PIPs for all in-scope projects and all Mandatory	As specified in
Deliverables specified in this metric.	this metric or
	LIPA-approved
	PIP

IT-06: Project Performance - New 2023 Projects

2023 IT-6 – In-Scope Projects and Deliverables - Interim¹

TIER 1

#	Project	Description	Mandatory Deliverables
IT-6.T1.01	Contact Center as a Service (CCaaS) Roadmap	1. Develop a 3-year roadmap to identify future CCaaS enhancements. The Business driven strategic plan will be developed in consultation with LIPA and should consider, at a minimum, the following when identifying, prioritizing and sequencing improvements: a. industry best practices b. Voice of the customer/CSAT data (post-CCaaS Phase 1 implementation) c. CCaaS call sentiment d. gaps from CCaaS Phase 1 implementation d. process efficiencies e. self-service containment f. staff feedback g. operational goals h. NICE/Omilia roadmap of system offerings/capabilities i. technical effort 2. Develop and execute the plan to operationalize all purchased advanced analytics and reporting products implemented during CCaaS Phase 1. Operationalize is defined as developing the data extraction (triggers and threshold) methodology, reporting, and associated business processes. Scenarios to include but not limited to: a. real-time monitoring for emerging issues b. same-day escalation remediation	 Submit 3-year CCaaS Business driven strategic plan – 7/30/23 Provide a plan to operationalize CCaaS's advanced analytics and reporting. Plan will utilize all purchased analytics products and address the scenarios defined in #2. Evidence of methodology to include frequency and of pulling, analyzing and consolidating results – 5/30/23 Demonstrate analytics and reporting methodology utilization by providing customer contact analysis, findings, and proposed continuous improvement enhancements. – 8/18/23 Provide evaluation of Salesforce email use cases and decisions – 2/28/23 Submit PIP for Salesforce

¹ Apart from three priority projects added by LIPA (T1.01, T2.01 and T2.07), the listing is comprised of projects that are in-scope based on the PSEG LI 2023 IT Capital Budget Request as of Sep 2022. The list will be updated if needed as the IT Capital Budget Request gets finalized.

		c. on-going opportunities to improve day- to-day operations d. improved automation of the rep QA process 3. Evaluate the current Salesforce email use cases and identify whether to stop, change or migrate each to a new system while considering cost effectiveness, process efficiencies, transactional ease, and CSAT.	replacement; Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the PIP deliverables and dates in 2023. – 4/30/23
IT-6.T1.02	Standard Data Platform Phase 2	Phase 2 of the Standardized Data Access Platform (SDAP) effort to create a standard, enterprise-wide data platform that provides PSEGLI business stakeholders, LIPA, and the DPS seamless and effective access to financial, operational, and performance data. Phase 2 will be completed in 2023 and will focus on centralizing and bringing in data from key systems not covered in Phase 1, in accordance with the LIPA-approved Master Data Analytics Project Plan and Long-Term Roadmap developed as part of the 2022 Phase 1 project.	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by March 31, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA- approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.
IT-6.T1.03	SailPoint Access Control	Implementation of the SailPoint identity and access management (IAM) solution, including infrastructure and platform deployment, integration with relevant systems, and data mapping and process implementation.	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by March 31, 2023.
		 Automation of employee access tasks for onboarding, separation, and role changes. Automation of quarterly High-Level Access attestation reviews. The SailPoint system will be a dedicated system for Long Island, separate from New Jersey. 	2) Delivery of all scope identified for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.
IT-6.T1.04	IT Data Analytics 2023 / U2.0 Transition	Scope will include: 1) Development of a two-year Business Driven Roadmap (2023-2024) that includes, for each planned Use Case: the business benefits, prioritization, sequencing, detailed	1) Two-year Business Driven Roadmap (2023- 2024), to be submitted for LIPA approval by February 28, 2023. 2) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be

IT-06: Project Performance - New 2023 Projects

and specific scope, Level of Effort, and estimated cost.

- 2) Delivery of 2023 Data Analytics Use Cases, including:
- Storm Situational Awareness Dashboard enhancements and other Business Areaspecific Storm Analytics include building new dashboards for certain business areas to help operate during storm events.
- ii) ETR Accuracy enhancement for blue and grey sky conditions
- iii) Replace the current Customer Data
 Warehouse solution by migrating it to
 the Data Lake environment. Retire
 current solution which has reached the
 end of life
- iv) Transformer/Fuse Load Analysis enhancements – extend current load analysis based on AMI data with additional factors, such as weather data or voltage data, to identify overload conditions possibility of performing predictive analysis.
- Scorecard Metrics Build dashboards that can be run automatically to support monthly review of scorecard metrics with LIPA
- vi) Theft Analytics Build Phase 2 analysis enhancing solution that started in 2022. Expand meter events analysis and identify new theft scenarios
- vii) Energy Efficiency Program Analysis develop granular forecasts for tracking the adoption of customer programs
- viii) Customer TOU Rate Analysis analysis of Revenue and Utility impacts
- ix) Customer segmentation for value -Targeting customers for programs and services to help them better manage their energy costs (e.g., rate options) and encourage adoption of new uses (e.g., use of distributed generation and DER).
- Large Customer Consumption analysis support BCAs in improving customer

submitted for LIPA approval by March 31, 2023.

3) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.

IT-06: Project Performance – New 2023 Projects

		communication on billing, consumption analysis and energy-efficient programs If dictated by organizational goals and leadership direction, Use Cases listed above may be replaced by alternate Use Cases of equivalent Level of Effort.	
IT-6.T1.05	Cybersecurity Continuous Improvement for CNI	Deployment of a Certificate of Authority (Public Key Infrastructure [PKI] certificates) system in the PSEG LI EMS & DSCADA environments to allow for verifiable certificates to be signed and deployed in support of verifying hosts and providing secure interaction and transport of network traffic between endpoints and hosts providing encrypted services. The Certificate of Authority systems will be deployed separately in the EMS and DSCADA environments to maintain isolation between the systems. The Certificate of Authority system deployed in the DSCADA environment will address certificate vulnerabilities identified in vulnerability assessments.	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by March 31, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA- approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.

TIER 2

#	Project	Description	Mandatory Deliverables
IT-6.T2.01	Customer Communications Tool for Double Wood Poles	Deploy a web-based tool (KUBRA) to facilitate municipal and customer communications and information about double-wood poles. This project will allow a customer to obtain information about double-wood pole location, removal status (i.e., next party to move pole attachments), and contact information for the responsible party. The customer will also be able to report double-wood poles that are not currently in the NJUNS database and sign up for notifications of a change in status on a particular pole. The expected outcome for this project is a demonstrated reduction in double wood	Develop a project plan to incorporate NJUNS data/pole locations from GIS into the KUBRA platform

		complaints to the call center, DPS, or Government officials by 12/31/2023.	
		The training plan for municipalities will train all counties, towns, and cities and at least 50% of villages to have training on using the customer reporting tool by 12/31/2023. In addition, the communications plan will include outreach to all customers, including but not limited to the PSEG LI website, a fact sheet describing the double-wood pole process and tool, emails, and bill inserts.	
		Project implementation success will include high-quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, include supporting details, and are consistent with PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards for the following:	
		> Project implementation plan> Business requirements> Requirements traceability matrix including test scenarios> Business processes/procedures documentation> Test results with evidence> Training plan> Communication plan> Marketing plan> Go-live checklist> Project close-out memo including lessons learned	
		Project design and deployment will include:> Voice of customer feedback analysis> Customer satisfaction hypothesis and tracking, including an opportunity to provide verbatim responses and a question relating to ease of use.	
IT-6.T2.02	ADMS Phase 1	Phase 1 project for the deployment of advanced ADMS modules in accordance with the LIPA-approved 3-year Roadmap and Conceptual Architecture developed by the 2022 ADMS strategic planning effort. Scope will include:	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified for 2023 in the

		 i) Product Vendor Design and Discovery (D&D) phase to develop a detailed implementation roadmap, including: • Functional and Technical Requirements and Product Enhancements • System Configuration Diagram/Architecture • Project Schedule • Implementation Plan with Resource Planning • Roles & Responsibilities Matrix ii) ADMS Network Model build for 10 feeders and the associated substations, and provision of training to designated PSEG LI personnel to continue building the network model. Distribution Operators will be trained on the enhanced eMap features that the ADMS Network Model provides, including real-time estimated voltages and currents per phase in the whole system. iii) ADMS Phase 1 project to build, integrate, test and commission more advanced ADMS modules. The Phase 1 Project will build out new infrastructure, install new software 	LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.
		modules, implement new business processes, execute on organizational changes and provide a solution that provides Distribution Operators with more advanced features and capabilities to manage the grid, in accordance with the 3-year Roadmap and Conceptual Architecture Document developed in 2022.	
IT-6.T2.03	Cybersecurity Continuous Improvement	The scope will include, but is not limited to, the Vulnerability Management Improvement initiative, including: Establish VM Assets Discovery Practice Additional Scan Types Increased VM Scanning Scope Establish Security Compliance Scanning Practice Risk Indexing - Single Source of Intelligence Tenable Health Check	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.

IT-6.T2.04	Salesforce Applications Replacement	This project will identify and implement alternate methods of managing the functions currently handled via the Salesforce platform, including:	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023.
		 a) Contact Us web form for customer inquiries submitted via the public site and private self-service channels. b) Enrollment in Life-Sustaining Medical Equipment c) Enrollment in Household Assistance Program (HEAP) d) Submission of Determination of Customer Resource (DCR) inquiry e) Submission of photos to provide Meter Reading f) Move In/Move Out online submission forms g) Compare Rates tool h) IMS functionality i) SGIP functionality j) Business Renovation Services (BRS) Scope will include: 	2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.
		 Analysis and planning, including (i) prioritization of each application listed above, considering factors including criticality and number of Salesforce licenses required; (ii) options analysis and solution design for each listed application; and (iii) development of a detailed solution implementation plan aligned with Salesforce retirement goals. Implementation in accordance with the LIPA-approved solution implementation plan. 	
IT-6.T2.05	SPLUNK Life Cycle Upgrade	Scope will include: 1) Life cycle upgrade of the Splunk platform from version 7.3.3 to version 9. Components to be upgraded include the Operating System (Linux 2.6.32), Splunk 7.3.3, Python 2.6.6 and Splunk Universal Forwarders 6.01. 2) Deployment of new test and development environments for all critical applications in support of future load testing and	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.

		development of system monitoring enhancements. The upgraded, comprehensively tested and documented system(s) will be fully deployed in production no later than December 31st, 2023.	
IT-6.T2.06	Application and Infrastructure Monitoring Consolidation - Planning	Planning phase for the Application and Infrastructure Monitoring Consolidation initiative, which aims to eliminate the use of multiple monitoring tools by rationalizing tools under one platform, provide a 'single pane of glass' solution to monitor the end-to-end application and infrastructure system stack, and implement intelligent ticket creation based on critical errors/warnings; with the solution to be implemented and deployed in 2024.	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA- approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.
		 The scope will include: Conduct tool rationalization and consolidation assessment across infrastructure & application systems Develop detailed monitoring requirements Develop detailed schedule / project implementation plan for FY-2024 Develop high level design including end state monitoring dashboards for various IT support groups Complete IT Network & Security architecture review and approvals 	
IT-6.T2.07	Enterprise Time & Attendance Phase 2	Phase 2 of the Enterprise Time & Attendance (T&A) initiative, which aims to improve and enhance time and work management capabilities and address existing deficiencies via a cost-effective, state-of-the-art Enterprise T&A solution that is fully integrated with EAMS/work management systems and provides mobile field technologies for time reporting by field personnel. The 2022 Phase 1 project covered the	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.

IT-06: Project Performance – New 2023 Projects

platform and the system integrator for its implementation.	
Phase 2 scope will include:	
 Selection and procurement of the best-fit T&A platform, and the system integrator for its implementation, through rigorous evaluation to minimize delivery risk. Execution of the associated contracts. 	

TIER 3

#	Project	Description	Mandatory Deliverables
IT-6.T3.01	CG Concentrator Replacement	The project will include all scope identified in the 2023 CG Concentrator Replacement PJD to replace CG Concentrators in the Distribution Automation (DA) system with new data concentrator hardware and/or technologies to reduce the points of failure while providing better scalability. The first phase of the project will be a design and discovery effort to:	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.
		 Evaluate new data concentrator hardware and technologies. Develop a data concentrator solution (hardware, software, network connectivity, etc.) that provides the same functions of the existing CG Concentrator with better scalability. Evaluate new features the solution offers, with a focus on reducing the points of failure of the existing CG Concentrators (144 concentrator boards and the projected 48 expansion boards over the next 5 years). Preserve existing disaster recovery functionality at the Brentwood, Hewlett, Hicksville, and Riverhead offices. This will include a review of Business Continuity Plans (BCP) to see if the new data concentrator solution with disaster recovery can improve system availability. 	

		Develop detailed deployment plans, including detailed implementation plans, infrastructure and/or facilities upgrade plans, test plans, and cutover plans for deployment of the new data concentrator solution and each District Office, in a phased approach, to avoid or minimize system downtime. The execution phase will follow this to implement the LIPA-approved IT Solution Design for the new data concentrator solution in accordance with LIPA-approved detailed deployment plans.	
IT-6.T3.02	Primavera Upgrade	 All scope identified in the 2023 Primavera P6 Upgrade PJD, including: Modernization of the Primavera P6 technology stack, including the upgrade of Primavera P6 from version 8.3 to version 21. Cleaning of the existing database. Implementation of enhanced governance and change controls. The upgraded, comprehensively tested and documented system will be fully deployed in production no later than December 31st, 2023. 	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA- approved Project Implementation Plan by December 31, 2023.
IT-6.T3.03	Outage and Incident Communications - Phase 2	Implement DPS requirements for data transfer for outage and incident management.	(1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. (2) Delivery of all scope identified for 2023 in the LIPA-approved Project Implementation Plan.
IT-6.T3.04	IT Portfolio Planning System	Planning and implementation for an IT Portfolio Planning Management solution that support IT organization's business requirements for managing and streamlining the lifecycle of all IT investments focusing on the Planning phase. The scope will include:	1) Detailed Project Implementation Plan, to be submitted for LIPA approval by June 30, 2023. 2) Delivery of all scope identified in the LIPA- approved Project

	1) Initial analysis and planning phase,	Implementation Plan by
	including requirements development, evaluation of COTS products, and selection	December 31, 2023.
	and procurement of the best-fit solution.	
	2) Implementation of the selected solution.	

IT-07: System Segregation

Board Policy : Information Technology and Security	Board PIPs: 7.03; ITSM-01
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: oahmad@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Irving Landesbaum
PSEGLI Director: David Lyons	DPS Contact: John Goench
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 600000	

OBJECTIVE

Separate LIPA IT systems from PSEG New Jersey systems.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

All planned scope and work for 2023 in the LIPA Board-approved IT System Separation Plan ("the Plan"), and in any approved detailed plans, roadmaps and strategies subsequently developed by the joint LIPA and PSEG Long Island IT Team pursuant to the Plan, will be completed in 2023 in accordance with the Plan and the above mentioned associated planning materials.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
All planned scope and work for 2023 in the LIPA Board-approved IT System Separation Plan ("the	2023-12-31
Plan"), and in any approved detailed plans, roadmaps and strategies subsequently developed by	
the joint LIPA and PSEG Long Island IT Team pursuant to the Plan, will be completed in 2023 in	
accordance with the Plan and the above mentioned associated planning materials. Metric	
deliverables will be updated in Smartsheet upon the approval of the System Separation Plan and	
associated planning materials.	

IT-08: Cyber Security Organization - Structure, Staffing and Capabilities Review

Board Policy: Information Technology and Cyber Security	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: Mujib Lodhi	LIPA Proj. Mgr: mshaikh@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Kupcinski
PSEGLI Director: John Kupcinski	DPS Contact: TBD
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Build a cyber security organization under the PSEG Long Island CISO that is independent of PSEG New Jersey, with services, staffing, and capabilities optimized to ensure that the cyber team is fully capable of developing, managing, and supporting the cyber security program and delivering on current and future requirements independent of Affiliate Services (as defined in the OSA).

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG Long Island to fully participate in a Cyber Security Organization study, to be performed by LIPA and completed by May 15, 2023, to determine gaps and the appropriate structure, staffing, and capabilities needed to achieve a PSEG Long Island Cyber Security Organization under the PSEG Long Island CISO that is fully capable of developing, managing, and supporting the cyber security program and delivering on current and future requirements, independent of Affiliate Services (as defined in the OSA).

The study shall provide findings and recommendations based on organizational priorities, including criticality of positions and alignment with the System Separation Plan; and shall include reasonable timelines for implementation. PSEG Long Island to: (i) develop and submit by June 30, 2023, a PIP to implement the recommendations made in the study, taking into account the suggested timelines for implementation ('Cyber Security Organization PIP'); and (ii) by September 30, 2023, to finalize and obtain LIPA's approval of the PIP; and (iii) to budget for implementation in accordance with the PIP in PSEG Long Island's 2023 budget submission for 2024 as needed.

PSEG Long Island to complete hiring for critical positions that have been approved and budgeted for filling in 2023, by December 31, 2023, and to submit Job Descriptions for positions to be filled in 2024, as specified in the Targets below.

Targets:

- 1. PSEG Long Island shall fully support LIPA staff and consultants conducting the study, including:
- i) making all PSEG Long Island IT/Cyber and NJ Cyber personnel, and such others as may be required, available as needed for interviews, meetings, etc.
- ii) providing all requested information and data in a timely manner.
- 2. PSEG Long Island to develop and submit for LIPA approval a Cyber Security Organization PIP to implement the recommendations of the study by June 30, 2023, taking into account the consultants' suggested reasonable timelines for implementation.
- 3. PSEG Long Island to include budget requests as needed to allow for implementation in accordance with the PIP in

IT-08: Cyber Security Organization - Structure, Staffing and Capabilities Review

PSEG Long Island's 2023 budget submission for 2024.

- 4. PSEG Long Island to submit a PIP for the filling of critical positions that have been approved and budgeted to be filled in 2023 ('2023 Positions PIP') for LIPA approval by January 31, 2023; and to complete hiring for the positions by December 31, 2023. PSEG Long Island to submit Job Descriptions for critical positions to be filled in 2024 for LIPA approval by July 31, 2023.
- 5. PSEG Long Island to submit all 2023 Deliverables specified in the LIPA-approved 2023 Positions and Cyber Security Organization Project Implementation Plans or in this metric by the specified due dates. Deliverables will be updated in the metric Smartsheet upon approval of the PIPs.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. PIP shall be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 2023 Positions PIP for the filling of critical positions that have been approved and	2023-01-31
budgeted to be filled in 2023.	
PSEG Long Island has fully participated in study, including making relevant personnel available and	2023-04-15
providing requested information and data, in a timely manner.	
Submit Cyber Security Organization PIP to implement the study recommendations.	2023-06-30
Submit Job Descriptions for Director-level, Manager-level, and staff-level critical positions to be	2023-07-31
filled in 2024.	
Submit Budget for implementation of PIP in 2024.	2023-08-31
PSEGLI to submit artifacts evidencing completion of 2023 PIP deliverables.	2023-12-31
Hiring completed for critical positions that were approved to be filled in 2023.	2023-12-31

PS&CE-01: Complete Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) Follow-on Activities

Board Policy : Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: rshansky@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: tsimpson@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Paul Napoli	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Lucyna Khazanovich	DPS Contact: qin.shi@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Complete follow-on activities for the IRP.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Fully satisfy all metric deliverables, per the agreed-upon dates, with high-quality deliverables.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. LIPA will approve the study scope and conformity to applicable regulations. A draft scope will be provided for LIPA review prior to 3/31/2023. Meetings to review and discuss the scope will be held as needed. LIPA will use reasonable efforts to approve the scope within two weeks, but no later than 4/14/2023. Status reports will be provided as requested, but no less than quarterly.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief will be granted for delays or changes directed or requested by LIPA or situations or business conditions that are beyond the control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Develop a scope of work, in consultation with LIPA, for 2023 follow-on studies recommended in	2023-01-31
the IRP. The collaboration will begin in 2022 soon after the IRP results are available. Potential scope of work may include 1) resiliency plan based on the results of the IRP, 2) identification of	
site-specific storage needs, and 3) analysis of resource characteristics required to replace existing	
generation.	
Submit a final revision of the work scope addressing LIPA feedback for LIPA approval. This will	2023-03-31
include the work to be conducted, expected deliverables and timelines within the approved	
budget. Update Smartsheet for work scope deliverables from LIPA-approved plan.	
Complete Q2 planned deliverables and provide to LIPA a quarterly deliverables status report.	2023-06-30
Complete Q3 planned deliverables and provide to LIPA a quarterly deliverables status report.	2023-09-30
Complete Q4 planned deliverables and submit to LIPA a quarterly status update.	2023-12-31

PS&CE-02: Complete Energy Storage Request for Proposal (RFP) Follow-on Activities

Board Policy : Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: rshansky@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: tsimpson@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Paul Napoli	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Nayana Nigley
PSEGLI Director: Yuri Fishman	DPS Contact: sean.walters@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Complete follow-on activities for the Energy Storage RFP.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Fully satisfy all metric deliverables, per the agreed-upon dates, with high-quality deliverables.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld and will be within the approved 2023 budget amount. Status reports will be provided as requested, but no less than quarterly.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays or changes directed or requested by LIPA or situations or business conditions that are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider, such as but not limited to environmental review. If LIPA determines that any contract should not be pursued, the metric compensation will be based on completing the remaining contracts. If LIPA determines that none of the contracts should be pursued, the compensation will be reallocated to other metrics.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit a project plan for completing negotiations by 6/30/2023 with successful bidders in the	2023-02-15
Battery Storage RFP.	
Submit a revised project plan addressing LIPA feedback for approval. Update Smartsheet for key	2023-02-28
project plan deliverables from LIPA-approved project plan.	
Complete Q1 planned deliverables and submit to LIPA a quarterly deliverables status report.	2023-03-31
Complete negotiations with successful bidders. If negotiations are not completed, submit	2023-06-30
proposed extended schedule with appropriate justification that meets the Exclusion criteria, for	
LIPA approval.	
Complete Q2 planned deliverables and submit to LIPA a quarterly deliverables status report.	2023-06-30
Complete environmental review of selected projects by 9/30/23. If LIPA determined that contract	2023-09-30
negotiations should continue beyond 06/30/2023, complete negotiations. If negotiations and/or	
environmental review are not completed, submit proposed extended schedule with appropriate	
justification that meets the Exclusion criteria, for LIPA approval.	

PS&CE-02: Complete Energy Storage Request for Proposal (RFP) Follow-on Activities

Complete Q3 planned deliverables and submit to LIPA a quarterly deliverables status report.	2023-09-30
If LIPA determined that negotiations should continue beyond 09/30/2023, complete contract	2023-12-31
negotiations. Obtain LIPA Board of Trustees approval of completed contracts and submit	
approved contracts to the NYS OAG and OSC. If negotiations and/or environmental reviews are	
not completed, submit proposed extended schedule with appropriate justification that meets the	
Exclusion criteria, for LIPA approval.	
Complete Q4 planned deliverables and submit to LIPA a quarterly deliverables status report.	2023-12-31

PS&CE-03: Energy Efficiency Plan Savings

Board Policy : Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Michael Voltz	DPS Contact: elisabeth.fiteni@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Achieve the Energy Efficiency Plan Targeted Savings, including any LIPA and DPS recommended changes to the savings target.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Achieve at least 900,730 of independently verified savings from the programs identified in the 2023 EEDR Plan (Table A-1), as modified by any DPS and LIPA recommendations, by December 31, 2023. Programs will not be arbitrarily shut down once the goal is achieved.

MMBtu savings achieved from 2023 EE Plan activities will be independently measured and verified. Independent measurement methodology and verification are subject to LIPA approval, not to be unreasonably withheld.

PSEG LI will submit monthly reporting in a LIPA-approved format and meet with LIPA to present results.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Calculation and methodological changes subsequently identified and reported by the independent verifying party will not be applied retroactively against 2023 performance. The verified ex-ante savings will be provided to LIPA on or about February 1, 2024, and will be used to determine if the goal was achieved.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
Monthly Scorecard Report Any additional supporting documentation as required	

PS&CE-05: Beneficial Electrification – Building Electrification

Board Policy: Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Michael Voltz	DPS Contact: elisabeth.fiteni@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Achieve Beneficial Electrification Targets from Utility 2.0, including any LIPA and DPS recommended changes to the targets.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Achieve the following implementation targets by December 31, 2023:

- 1. Pay rebates for 7,000 new heat pumps in incentive programs.
- 2. Pay rebates for 1,656 housing units served by cold climate whole house heat pump systems in incentive programs. The heat pump system must be the primary heating source, so as to qualify as an electrified home under the statewide million homes initiative.
- 3. Achieve at least 10,884 MMBtu of energy savings from the low income REAP program.
- 4. Enroll 50 buildings in the multi-family rebate program.

Enroll = committed funds or pre-approval letter, after January 1, 2023.

Multi-family = more than 4 dwelling units per building.

Each target is worth 1/4th of the compensation allocated to this metric and is measured on a pass/fail basis. A pass is earned by full completion of that target.

PSEG LI will submit monthly reporting in a LIPA-approved format and meet with LIPA to present results.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly

PS&CE-05: Beneficial Electrification — Building Electrification

1)	Monthly Scorecard Report	
2)	Any additional supporting documentation as required	1

PS&CE-06: Electric Vehicle (EV) Make-Ready

Board Policy : Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Michael Voltz	DPS Contact: elisabeth.fiteni@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Achieve EV Make-Ready Targets, including any LIPA and DPS recommended changes to the targets.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Achieve the following implementation targets by December 31, 2023:

- 1. Enroll 110 DCFC ports in make-ready infrastructure incentives
- 2. Energize 103 DCFC Ports
- 3. Enroll 450 Level 2 ports in make-ready infrastructure incentives
- 4. Energize 400 Level 2 Ports.

Enroll = committed funds or pre-approval letter, after January 1, 2023

Energize = Total population of DCFC and Level 2 ports that have meter set and put into service in 2023, or made operational if tied into an existing meter.

Each target is worth 1/4th of the compensation allocated to this metric and is measured on a pass/fail basis. A pass is earned by full completion of that target.

PSEG LI will submit monthly reporting in a LIPA-approved format and meet with LIPA to present results.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Report	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

PS&CE-08: Transition to New "Standard" Time of Day Residential and Small Business Rates on an Opt-Out Basis

Board Policy : Customer Value and Affordability	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor : Gregory Filipkowski, Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Brian Kurtz, Joseph Trainor	
PSEGLI Director: Michael Voltz	DPS Contact: sean.walters@dps.ny.gov	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 600000		

OBJECTIVE

Plan, build and initiate launch marketing and outreach, IT and customer tools, website update, call center and billing training, and business process changes needed for a transition to a standard (opt-out) TOD rate for all residential and small business customers that will achieve top performer enrollment and satisfaction.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Satisfy all metric deliverables, per the agreed-upon dates. The parties may reasonably agree to different interim deadlines, provided the schedule changes do not affect the completion of all requirements by December 31, 2023.

Allocated compensation would be:

- 1/3rd of the incentive compensation allocated to this metric for successful completion of all interim deliverables, per the agreed-upon dates, and;
- 2/3rds of the incentive compensation allocated to this metric for successful completion of the final December 31st, 2023 Go-live (implement system functionality) for new customer accounts opened in 2024

Project implementation success will include deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details and have taken into consideration PMI-PMBOK and, unless otherwise indicated, IIBA-BABOK IT guidelines for the following documentation:

Project management documents (PMI only):

- ---> Project Implementation Plan
- ---> Operational readiness/impact assessment documentation
- ---> Business processes/procedures documentation
- ---> Training plan
- ---> Communication plan
- ---> Marketing plan
- ---> Project close out memo including lessons learned

Technical documents (PMI and IIBA):

- ---> Business requirements
- ---> Technical requirements

PS&CE-08: Transition to New "Standard" Time of Day Residential and Small Business Rates on an Opt-Out Basis

- ---> Requirements traceability matrix including test scenarios
- ---> Test results with evidence
- ---> Go live checklists

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All PIPs, project deliverables, and status reports will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays or changes directed or requested by LIPA or situations or business conditions that are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider, including delays or changes to accommodate stakeholder comments or DPS recommendations.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit a draft Project Implementation Plan (PIP), for 2023 and 2024 activities needed for a successful transition to a standard (opt-out) TOD rate for all residential customers during 2024 and all small commercial customers in 2025 or as otherwise agreed to. The draft PIP will identify all expected deliverables, timelines, and associated resource needs for IT and customer tools, call center training, and business process changes, and will include a fully developed IT scope and implementation timeline.	2023-01-31
Submit a final PIP, reflecting LIPA's feedback and approval, for 2023 and 2024 activities needed for a successful transition to a standard (opt-out) TOD rate for all residential customers during 2024 and all small commercial customers in 2025 or as otherwise agreed to. The PIP will identify all expected deliverables, timelines, and associated resource needs for, IT and customer tools, call center training, and business process changes. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheets to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverable due dates.	2023-03-15
Final business requirements for system changes required to support TOD program, including but not limited to opt-in enrollment expansion in 2023, new account enrollment in default TOU rate at move in starting 1/1/24, phased account migration to standard TOD rate, data preparation for personalized outreach, rate change automation/simplification, billing/usage exception and validation rules, billing scalability, bill protection (hold harmless), bill presentment, estimation rule improvement in MDM to eliminate interval/validation gaps, and customer analytical tools that enable customers to understand bill impacts and offer ways to reduce or shift usage.	2023-03-31
Complete negotiation of billing engine vendor scope of work and pricing.	2023-04-01
Provide change management plan, including but not limited to operational readiness/impact analysis to address short-term and long-term staff impacts in contact center and billing, training plan, business processes/procedures, and customer satisfaction and awareness hypothesis.	2023-05-31

PS&CE-08: Transition to New "Standard" Time of Day Residential and Small Business Rates on an Opt-Out Basis

Submit a comprehensive customer communications and marketing plan for transition to opt-out TOD that includes outreach, engagement and advertising across multiple channels. Any dates	2023-06-30
included are dependent on operational, technology and policy decisions and subject to change. Communication deliverables listed in this metric will be updated in Smartsheet based on the final	
LIPA approved communication and marketing plan. Replace VTOU rate options with TOD opt-in rates: Customer billing systems and bill calculation tools updated to reflect shutdown of TOU rates that are not the proposed default rate to new enrollments. Operational readiness and training is complete for TOD opt-in.	2023-09-15
Begin mass marketing campaign.	2023-10-01
Complete negotiation of customer tools vendor(s) statement of work and pricing.	2023-10-15
Begin 90-day targeted communication for Wave 1 (~50,000 customers, or as otherwise indicated in the final approved PIP), to be transitioned February 1, 2024.	2023-11-01
Provide technical requirements to support TOD program, including but not limited to system capacity, data flow and syncing, data maintenance, customer data needs, and defining system of record for billing calculation.	As approved in final PIP
Complete design of optimized meter-to-billing system architecture, as planned with and agreed to by LIPA during the 2022 planning process.	As approved in final PIP
Provide Requirements Traceability Matrix & test plan.	As approved in final PIP
Provide test results with evidence and go-live evaluation criteria.	As approved in final PIP
Inform LIPA of go-live decision and submit completed go-live checklist that supports decision.	As approved in final PIP
Go-live (implement system functionality) for new customer accounts opened in 2024.	2023-12-31

PS&CE-11: Implementation of Utility 2.0 Projects

Board Policy : Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD	
PSEGLI Director: Mike Voltz	DPS Contact: Sean Walters	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000		

OBJECTIVE

High quality, timely implementation of Utility 2.0 Projects.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

TARGET: Complete the specified Utility 2.0 projects by meeting all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP.

- 1. Storage hosting capacity maps: go live by 12/31/2023
- 2. EV load serving capacity maps: go live by 12/31/2023
- 3. Integrated Energy Data Resource (IEDR) platform: Demonstrated completion of IT infrastructure needed to enable delivery of data from data sources to IEDR platform by 12/31/2023
- 4. Suffolk County Bus make-ready pilot: All pilot project deliverables complete by 12/31/2023
- 5. Connected buildings pilot: Demonstrated completion of enrollment of 75 customers, device activation, and begin utility receipt of device data by 6/30/2023. Complete an interim pilot assessment report by 12/31/2023.
- 6. Utility-scale storage Miller Place: All 2023 deliverables to be complete by 12/31/2023, unless capital project priorities change, as agreed to by LIPA
- 7. Residential Energy Storage Incentive Program: Program design finalized by 7/1/2023 and open to enroll customers by 9/1/2023

CALCULATION: Each project delivers the expected outcome on target (+/- 3 weeks).

- 1. 7 out of 7 = 100% payout of allocated incentive compensation
- 2. 6 out of 7 = 75% payout of allocated incentive compensation
- 3. 5 out of 7 = 50% payout of allocated incentive compensation

Project implementation success will include high quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details and are in compliance with PMI/IIBA IT standards, where applicable.

Projects will be considered successful if all deliverables meet the above quality standard and are provided on or before the defined due date (+/- 3 weeks). The parties may agree to different deadlines for interim deliverables provided the final deliverable is completed on schedule.

PS&CE-11: Implementation of Utility 2.0 Projects

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All PIPs and project deliverables will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA, or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider, including vendor failure to meet contract milestones and/or T&Cs.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval - Storage	2023-03-01
hosting capacity maps. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-	
approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval - EV load	2023-03-01
serving capacity maps. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-	
approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval - IEDR	2023-02-15
platform. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP	
deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval - Suffolk	2023-02-15
County bus make-ready pilot. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-	
approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval - Connected	2023-02-15
buildings pilot. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP	
deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval - Utility-	2023-02-15
scale storage Miller Place. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-	
approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Submit Project Implementation Plan (including expected outcomes) for LIPA approval -	2023-03-01
Residential energy storage incentive. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the	
LIPA-approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Connected buildings pilot: Demonstrated completion of customer enrollment, device activation,	2023-06-30
and utility receipt of device data for 75 customers	
Residential Energy Storage Incentive: Delivery for LIPA approval of documented final program	2023-07-01
design	
Residential Energy Storage Incentive: Demonstrated go live to customers	2023-09-01
Storage hosting capacity maps: go live	2023-12-31
EV load serving capacity maps: go live	2023-12-31
Integrated Energy Data Resource (IEDR) platform: Submit artifacts to demonstrate completion of	2023-12-31
IT infrastructure needed to enable delivery of data from data sources to IEDR platform	

PS&CE-11: Implementation of Utility 2.0 Projects

Suffolk County Bus make-ready pilot: Submit artifacts to demonstrate all pilot project deliverables complete	2023-12-31
Connected buildings pilot: Complete a pilot assessment report for the first year by 12/31/2023.	2023-12-31
Utility-scale storage Miller Place: Submit artifacts to demonstrate all 2023 deliverables complete	2023-12-31

PS&CE-13: Heat Pump Strategy to Address Barriers to Customer Adoption

Board Policy : Resource Planning and Clean Energy	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: jbell@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Louis Debrino	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Joseph Fritz-Mauer
PSEGLI Director: Mike Voltz	DPS Contact: Sean Walters
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Implement 2023 programmatic changes to address barriers to customer heat pump adoption as part of the multi-year heat pump strategy.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

TARGET: Meeting all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including those contained in the PIP.

- 1. Assessment of available third-party tools for residential customer estimation of heat pump bill savings / customer economics. Recommended decision, with supporting analysis, to either (a) use third-party tool or (b) develop customized tool for customer and contractor estimation of heat pump bill savings / customer economics, which may also be used by contractors for rough estimation. Assessment and recommended decision to be provided by 3/31/2023 including PIP (with expected outcomes) to implement by year end 2023.
- 2. Customer Outreach and Marketing Plan (COMP) for segment-specific targeted outreach and marketing, by six months following receipt of LIPA final heat pump goal analysis and recommendations. Scope of plan to include customer segments identified in 2022 consultant study as high value opportunities for heat pump conversion in 2023.
- 3. PIP (including expected outcomes) to reward high-performing contractors and improve vetting of preferred contractor network delivered for LIPA approval by 5/1/2023.

CALCULATION: Each project delivers the expected outcome on target (+/- 3 weeks).

- 1. 3 out of 3 = 100% payout of allocated incentive compensation
- 2. 2 out of 3 = 50% payout of allocated incentive compensation

Project implementation success will include high-quality deliverables that are clear, comprehensive, and include supporting details and have taken into consideration PMI/IIBA IT guidelines, where applicable.

The COMP will include, but is not is not limited to:

- Identify customer market segments to be targeted from LIPA's 2022 consultant study, any additional segments selected by PSEGLI for targeting, and customized messaging and communication methods to be used based on customer segment
- Identify the marketing tactics and channels PSEG LI will use for overall marketing and segment specific marketing
- Identify party (i.e., Advertising agency or PSEG LI) and PSEG LI department responsible for the campaigns

PS&CE-13: Heat Pump Strategy to Address Barriers to Customer Adoption

- Show the budgeting and proposed spending of each campaign along with the breakdown of department incurring the cost
- Cleary define key performance indicators (KPIs) for each campaign to measure effectiveness of campaign and conversion for reach and cost

The COMP will encompass all planned monthly marketing objectives and campaigns, channels of communication, anticipated spending for each campaign, customer segments, campaign opportunity/goal, and measurable KPIs for each campaign.

PSEG LI will report on the COMP as part of four quarterly Marketing Reports as part of the separate "Customer Marketing Segmentation, Planning, and Tracking" metric.

PSEG LI will submit a project status report to LIPA on a monthly basis and review of metric performance at least quarterly, or more frequently as requested by LIPA.

Projects that meet all of the following criteria will be considered successfully completed:

- i) meet or exceed the expected outcome / KPIs defined in the PIP/plan;
- ii) pass the deliverable quality review process; and
- iii) meet due dates for project deliverables

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All PIPs/plan, status reports, and project deliverables will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit assessment of available third-party tools for customer and contractor estimation of heat	2023-02-15
pump bill savings / customer economics. Recommended decision, with supporting analysis, to	
either (a) use third-party tool, or (b) develop customized tool for customer and contractor	
estimation of heat pump bill savings / customer economics. Submit PIP (including expected	
outcomes) to implement recommended decision by year end 2023 for LIPA approval. Update the	
Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverables and dates.	
Customer Outreach and Marketing Plan for segment-specific targeted outreach and marketing.	2023-03-01
Scope of plan to include customer segments identified in the 2022 LIPA consultant study as high	

PS&CE-13: Heat Pump Strategy to Address Barriers to Customer Adoption

value opportunities for heat pump conversion in 2023. Update the Metric deliverables in	
Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved plan deliverables and dates in 2023.	
PIP (including expected outcomes) to reward high-performing contractors and improve vetting of preferred contractor network delivered for LIPA approval. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	2023-05-01
Tool for customer and contractor estimation of heat pump bill savings / customer economics	2023-12-15
linked to or embedded in PSEGLI website deployed and meets expected outcomes.	

T&D-01: Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Inventory

Board Policy: Asset Management	Board PIPs : AM-1: Asset Management Framework, AM-2:
	Asset Management Inventory
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Mccumiskey
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

To implement an effective Enterprise Asset Management (EAM) Program consistent with both the ISO 55000 principles and the Asset Management Recommendations adopted by the LIPA Board of Trustees (AM-1 and AM-2).

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG LI to provide LIPA with quarterly updates on the data collection effort. LIPA to verify via an audit, the completion of the Outside Plant (OSP) T&D assets in 2023. In 2023, PSEG LI is to collect an additional 33.3% of the OSP T&D assets (between January 1, 2023 and December 31, 2023) and update in EGIS by December 31, 2023, with at least 98.0% accuracy.

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delaysi) directed or requested by LIPA orii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 1st Quarter status report of Asset Inventory collected and uploaded to EGIS by April	2023-04-14
14,2023	
Submit 2nd Quarter status report of Asset Inventory collected and uploaded to EGIS by July	2023-07-14
14,2023	
Submit 3rd Quarter status report of Asset Inventory collected and uploaded to EGIS by October	2023-10-16
16, 2023.	
Capture the desired asset attributes for each asset class as established in Recommendation No.	2023-12-31
AM-2. QA/QC the new asset data, and timely update validated asset information in EGIS.	
Submit 4th Quarter status report of Asset Inventory collected and uploaded to EGIS by January	2024-01-15
15, 2024.	

T&D-02: Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Management Governance

Board Policy: Asset Management	Board PIPs: AM-1: Asset Management Framework	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Mccumiskey	
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000		

OBJECTIVE

To implement an effective Enterprise Asset Management (EAM) Program consistent with both the ISO 55000 principles and the Asset Management Recommendations adopted by the LIPA Board of Trustees (AM-1 and AM-2).

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

PSEG LI to provide LIPA with quarterly reports on work associated with ISO-55000 Implementation Plan.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Deliverables shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 1st Quarter status report.	2023-04-14
Complete implementation of initiatives 5.3 and 6 of AM PIP.	2023-06-30
Submit remaining 12 Asset Management Plans (AMPs) – Develop and submit the specific AMPs for Overhead assets per the agreed-to format.	2023-07-07
Submit Updated SAMP.	2023-07-07
Submit 2nd Quarter status report.	2023-07-14
Submit revised 12 AMPs addressing LIPA's comments - 30 days after receipt of LIPA's comments.	30 days after receipt of LIPA's comments
Submit revised SAMP addressing LIPA's comments - 30 days after receipt of LIPA's comments.	

T&D-02: Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Management Governance

Submission of the 2022 Annual Reliability Assessment of Asset Performance by August 31, 2023, reporting the results of an annual reliability assessment of asset performance and including a plan to address identified deficiencies. The format of the report shall be similar to the 2020 Reliability	2023-08-31
Assessment of Plant Asset Performance report, which was submitted to LIPA on June 30, 2021.	
Complete implementation of initiatives 2, 3.2, and 5.4 of the Asset Management Implementation Plan (AM PIP).	2023-09-20
Submit 3rd Quarter status report.	2023-10-16
Complete implementation of initiatives 7.1, 7.2, 8, 14.3, and 14.4 of AM PIP.	2023-11-30
Submit 4th Quarter status report.	2024-01-15

T&D-03: Enterprise Asset Management System (EAM) Implementation

Board Policy: Asset Management	Board PIPs: AM: EAMS Implementation	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: mlodhi@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Omar Shareef, Richard de Aragon	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Gregory Filipkowski, Michael	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Mccumiskey	
Sullivan		
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 600000		

OBJECTIVE

Begin implementation of a full-fledged EAM System.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Begin implementation of a full-fledged EAM System that can plan, schedule, and track all asset, work, maintenance (PM, PdM, CM) and inventory activities, including work order originator, specific assets, failure, cause, parts, materials, supplies, crew time, fleet and equipment used, and contractor and other costs on all LIPA assets (Inside Plant and Outside Plant). Setup a Pilot system for 3 substations in a production environment in parallel with current systems by the end of 2023.

100% of deliverables are completed by the specified milestone dates, including those in the LIPA-approved EAM System Integrated Project Plan.

All submitted deliverables should be clear, comprehensive, substantive; and consistent with relevant PMI PMBOK/IIBA BABOK standards.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. PIP will be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
EAMS System Integrator (SI) Selection and Procurement: Select and procure the best-fit EAM	2023-03-31
System implementer through rigorous evaluation to minimize delivery risk to be completed and	
approved by LIPA.	
Mobilize the System Integrator to kickoff EAM System implementation project.	2023-04-01

T&D-03: Enterprise Asset Management System (EAM) Implementation

Setup Development / Test instance.	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
	IPP
Complete discovery workshops/detail requirements/System Specifications for inside and outside	TBD - Update
plant assets.	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS IPP
Submit Pilot PIP, including scope and schedule. Update deliverables in Smartsheet to reflect LIPA	TBD - Update
approved PIP.	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS IPP
Configure Development/Test Environment	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
	IPP
Complete unit testing for Pilot.	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
Consider Plating formal advanced	IPP
Complete Pilot interfaces development.	TBD - Update based on LIPA
	approved EAMS IPP
Complete Pilot integration testing.	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
	IPP
Complete Pilot User Acceptance testing.	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
Complete Pilot users training.	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
	IPP
Go Live for Pilot.	TBD - Update
	based on LIPA
	approved EAMS
	IPP

T&D-04: Transmission and Distribution System Relay Mis-Operations

Board Policy: T&D System Reliability	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Ng
PSEGLI Director: Patrick hession	DPS Contact: Mohammed Hasan
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Limit the number of relay mis-operations on the Transmission and Distribution System.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Relay mis-operations occur when:

- Any failure of a Protection System element to operate within the specified time when a fault or abnormal condition occurs within a zone of protection.
- Any operation for a fault not within a zone of protection (other than operation as backup protection for a fault in an adjacent zone that is not cleared within a specified time for the protection for that zone).
- Any unintentional Protection System operation when no fault or other abnormal condition has occurred unrelated to on-site maintenance and testing activity.
- Protection System operations due to non-field resource design and settings error.

Improvement as recorded by the number of relay operations on the Transmission & Distribution system in 2023 compared to the 2022 target level.

Target: Total Annual Transmission & Distribution System relay mis-operations of <= 13.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Distribution feeder relay mis-operations.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement of Relay Mis-Operations	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-05: Transmission & Distribution Inadvertent Operation Events

Board Policy: T&D System Reliability	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: John Ng
PSEGLI Director: Patrick hession	DPS Contact: Mohammed Hasan
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Limit the number of operating errors on the Transmission and Distribution System.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

An Operating Error is defined as any Transmission or Distribution incident resulting from an incorrect action of a person working on behalf of PSEG LI that results in one of the following:

- 1. Customer outages (momentary or sustained).
- 2. Unintended operation of a switching or protection device such as a breaker, fuse, switch, disconnect, tap, or ASU.

Improvement as recorded by the number of Operating Errors on the Transmission and Distribution system in 2023 compared to the 2022 target level.

Target: Total number of annual Operating Errors on the Transmission & Distribution System (as per Definition above) of <= 26.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Relay mis-operation due to non-field resource design and settings errors counted under Metric T&D-04 – "Transmission System Relay Mis-Operations"

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Inadvertent Operations	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-06: Primary and Alternative Transmission Control Center Replacement

Board Policy: T&D System Reliability	Board PIPs: RE-02: PTCC and ATCC Strategy	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Donald Schaaf	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Paul Simmons	
PSEGLI Director: Francisco Bertrand DPS Contact: Qin Shi		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000		

OBJECTIVE

Develop a project implementation plan containing the key milestones for the construction of the control centers (PTCC & ATCC) and other related operations functions identified below and gain approval from LIPA.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Submit an updated Project Implementation Plan for LIPA review and approval for the Design and construction of the new PTCC along with a timeline by March 31, 2023.

PIP will consist of: A Project Definition, Project Deliverables 2023, Project Structure, Project Plan, and Technical Execution Plan.

The PIP will identify key milestones and required dependencies that impact future deliverable timeframes for the final design and construction of the PTCC.

The ATCC is excluded from the 2023 PIP document based upon uncertainties and future dependencies.

Execute all identified and mutually agreed upon deliverables in the PIP for 2023 on or before their respective timeframes.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit an updated Project Implementation Plan to LIPA for the Design and construction of the	2023-03-31
new PTCC by March 31, 2023. Update the metric deliverables in Smartsheet for the LIPA approved	
PIP.	

T&D-07: System Average Interruption Duration Index (SAIDI) Reliability

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare	
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul		
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000		

OBJECTIVE

Continuous improvement of SAIDI (System Average Interruption Duration Index) reflecting ongoing significant investments to programs and projects that will improve T&D system performance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Total duration of sustained interruption (>= 5 minutes) for the average customer during each Contract Year, computed in accordance with IEEE Standard 1366, Section 4.2.2.

SAIDI = $\Sigma(ri * Ni) / NT - (measured in minutes);$ where:

 Σ = Summation function.

ri = Restoration time, minutes.

Ni = Total number of customers interrupted 5 minutes or more.

NT = Total number of customers served (fixed at beginning of the Contract Year).

Target: Achieve a SAIDI of <= 57.5 minutes.

Rounding protocols allow for a performance of below 57.55 to be rounded down to successfully meet the target.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Excludes only Major Storms as defined by NY Department of Public Service and NYCRR 97.1.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for SAIDI	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-08: System Average Interruption Frequency Index (SAIFI) Reliability

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Continuous improvement of SAIFI (System Average Interruption Frequency Index) reflecting ongoing significant investments to programs and projects that will improve T&D system performance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Frequency of sustained interruption (>= 5 minutes) within a Contract Year, computed in accordance with IEEE Standard 1366, Section 4.2.1.

SAIFI = $\Sigma(Ni)$ / NT; where:

 Σ = Summation function.

Ni = Total number of customers interrupted 5 minutes or more.

NT = Total number of customers served (fixed at beginning of the Contract Year).

Target: Achieve a SAIFI of <= 0.70.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of below 0.705 to be rounded down to successfully meet the target of 0.70.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Excludes only Major Storms as defined by NY Department of Public Service and NYCRR 97.1.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for SAIFI	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-09: Momentary Average Interruption Frequency Index (MAIFI) Reliability

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Continuous improvement of MAIFI (Momentary Average Interruption Frequency Index) reflecting ongoing significant investments to programs and projects that will improve T&D system performance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Frequency of momentary interruptions (less than 5 minutes) within a Contract Year, computed in accordance with IEEE Standard 1366, Section 4.2.1.

MAIFI = $\Sigma(Ni)$ / NT; where:

 Σ = Summation function.

Ni = Total number of customers interrupted less than 5 minutes.

NT = Total number of customers served (fixed at beginning of the Contract Year).

Target: Achieve a MAIFI of <= 1.70.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of below 1.705 to be rounded down to successfully meet the target of 1.70.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Excludes only Major Storms as defined by NY Department of Public Service and NYCRR 97.1.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for MAIFI	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-10: Reduce Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 125000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve performance for customers with the worst interruption experience, as measured by Sustained Multiple Customer Outages ("S-MCO" or "S-MCOs"), by continuing to improve overall system performance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Provide a level of reliability for each customer that is within a reasonable variance from the system average conditions.

The metric measures:

The number of customers that have experienced 4 or more sustained interruptions (greater than or equal to 5 minutes in duration) over a rolling 12-month period.

S-MCO = Total count of customers experiencing 4 or more interruptions of >= 5 minutes in the last 12 months.

The S-MCO metric is stated in number of customers.

Computed in accordance with IEEE Standard 1366, Section 4.2.1.

Targets:

Achieve an S-MCO performance, as of December 31, 2023 that is <= 21,000 customers.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Excludes only Major Storms as defined by NY Department of Public Service and NYCRR 97.1.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
------------------	-----------------

T&D-10: Reduce Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)

Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for S-MCOs (4 or More).	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required.	

T&D-11: Reduce Repeat Customer Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 75000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve performance for multi-year repeat customers with the worst interruption experience by eliminating them from the Sustained Multiple Customer Outage (S-MCO) customer list.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Provide an improved level of reliability for a defined number of repeat customers that have experienced 4 or more sustained interruptions (5 minutes or greater in duration) over a multi-year period.

Repeat S-MCO customers are those who have experienced 4 or more sustained interruptions (5 minutes or greater in duration) over a multi-year period. The Repeat S-MCO metric is stated in number of customers and is derived by calculating 90% of the qualifying customers, through September 30, 2022.

Computed in accordance with IEEE Standard 1366, Section 4.2.1.

Targets:

The targeted performance level is to reduce the identified customer group of repeat S-MCO customers by 90% from the qualifying customers as calculated through September 30, 2022. (Example: In order to pass the 2023 metric, if 300 repeat customers are identified as the definitive customer list for 2023, a minimum of 270 of those specific customers must not have 4 or more qualifying sustained outages through December 31, 2023, thus the target level for 2023 would be 30 or fewer repeat customers: 300 - 270 = 30).

Further, failure of the 2023 metric will automatically occur if 1 or more of the customers that were subject to this metric in 2022 that experience 4 or more sustained outages in 2022 again experience 4 or more qualifying sustained outages in 2023.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA and PSEG LI.

EXCLUSIONS

T&D-11: Reduce Repeat Customer Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)

Excludes only Major Storms as defined by NY Department of Public Service and NYCRR 97.1.

For the Repeat S-MCO metric only, specific instances where customers have had prior notification of a planned intentional outage that results in a qualifying sustained outage shall not be counted against the metric result.

Further, if PSEG LI can demonstrate, subject to LIPA and DPS' review and reasonable approval, that PSEG LI has made reasonable attempt(s) to rectify the condition but have been unsuccessful due to circumstances beyond their control (e.g., customer has refused the solution) then those instances would be excluded from the calculation.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Repeat S-MCOs.	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required.	

T&D-12: Reduce Momentary Multiple Customer Outages (M-MCOs)

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare	
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000		

OBJECTIVE

Improve performance for customers with the worst interruption experience, as measured by Momentary Multiple Customer Outages ("M-MCO" or "M-MCOs"), by continuing to improve overall system performance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Provide a level of reliability for each customer that is within a reasonable variance from the system average conditions.

The metric measures the number of customers that have experienced 6 or more momentary interruptions (< 5 minutes in duration) over a rolling 12-month period.

M-MCO = Total count of customers experiencing 6 or more interruptions of < 5 minutes in the last 12 months.

The M-MCO metric is stated in number of customers.

Computed in accordance with IEEE Standard 1366, Section 4.2.1.

Targets: Achieve an M-MCO performance, as of December 31, 2023, that is <= 76,300 customers.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA and PSEG LI.

EXCLUSIONS

Excludes only Major Storms as defined by NY Department of Public Service and NYCRR 97.1.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for M-MCOs (6 or More).	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-13: Safety – Serious Injury Incident Rate (SIIR)

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:	
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn	
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Theodore Kern	
PSEGLI Director: Gregory Player	DPS Contact: Nicholas Nugent	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000		

OBJECTIVE

To safely maintain, construct and operate the Electric T&D system without risk of serious injuries and/or fatalities.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

The prevention of fatalities and serious life altering injuries to a contractor employee or a PSEG LI employee associated with the operation, construction and/or maintenance of the Long Island Electric T&D System that are within the control of the employee in performance of their duties and/or the employer.

Life altering injuries include the following:

- a. Amputation (loss of all or part of a bodily appendage, which includes the loss of bone).
- b. Concussion.
- c. Crushing (internal, even though skin surface may be intact).
- d. Fracture (simple or compound), excluding any hairline fractures
- e. 2nd (10% body surface) or 3rd degree burns
- f. Lacerations resulting in severed tendons and/or a deep wound requiring internal sutures.

Injuries will be reported timely using the PSEG LI Incident Alert process and internal guidelines for reporting and recording safety events but no later than the seven (7) days from notification to the company of an event as required by the OSHA recordkeeping rule.

Serious Injury Incidence Rate (SIIR) for the calendar year of the OSA Contract.

The Serious Injury Incidence Rate (SIIR) is calculated using the formula (# cases x 200,000/exposure hours), where exposure hours equals the total of PSEG LI employee and contractor hours worked.

Target: A Serious Injury Incidence Rate (SIIR) of 0.00. Any qualifying serious injury or fatality that occurs to an employee or contractor working on the system would constitute an automatic failure of this metric.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

T&D-13: Safety – Serious Injury Incident Rate (SIIR)

This metric excludes all non-work related events consistent with the OSHA exceptions for nonrecordable cases, i.e. https://www.osha.gov/laws-regs/interlinking/standards/1904.5(b)(2).

Examples include:

- Injuries that occur on company property or while the worker is engaged in a work activity but would have occurred at the same time and at the same level of severity even if the employee was not engaged in a work activity (epileptic seizure, diabetic seizure, heart attacks, sudden joint failure, etc.)
- Injuries that are related to commuting to or from a place of employment outside of work hours
- Injuries that result solely from normal body movements unrelated to work (sneezing, coughing, bending over to tie a shoe, walking, etc.)
- Injuries that result solely from personal tasks performed outside of assigned work hours (retrieving ice for personal use, holding community meeting at employer premises, etc.)
- Injuries that occur in a travel hotel unrelated to work
- Injuries that occur where the employee is present at the site as a member of the general public, unrelated to his or her employment status
- Injuries that result from voluntary participation in wellness, medical, or fitness programs, or recreational activity (teambuilding events)
- Injuries where symptoms surface at work from a known non-work-related event or exposure (yard work, sporting events, etc.)
- Injuries that result from eating/drinking or preparing food/drink for personal consumption (food/drink not provided by employer)
- Injuries that result from personal grooming, self-medication for a non-work-related condition, or intentionally self inflicted injuries
- Injuries that result from non-preventable vehicle accidents
- The illness is a mental illness. Mental illness will not be considered work-related unless the employee voluntarily provides the employer with an opinion from a physician or other licensed health care professional with appropriate training and experience (psychiatrist, psychologist, psychiatric nurse practitioner, etc.) stating that the employee has a mental illness that is work-related.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Serious Injury Incident Rate (SIIR)	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-14: Safety – OSHA Recordable Incidence Rate

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Theodore Kern
PSEGLI Director: Gregory Player	DPS Contact: Nicholas Nugent
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Continuous improvement in employee safety as recorded by OSHA recordable incidents. Continued improvement in safety performance shall stem from an increased focus on safety and training, including recognizing, tracking and managing key safety leading indicators, resulting in increased employee safety awareness and diligence.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Total illness and injury rate. The total OSHA (Occupational Safety and Health Administration) recordable injury and illness cases based on the exposure of 100 full-time workers, using 200,000 hours as the equivalent. This metric includes hearing loss.

Number of OSHA cases x 200,000 hours / Total hours worked (Note: 200,000 = 100 employees x 2,000 hours per employee per year).

Target: Achieve an OSHA Incidence Rate that is in the top decile level of <= 0.76.

Rounding protocols will be applied for target setting and actual performance consistent with this metric's stated significant digits.

Note: This metric is applicable to the entire business, not solely the T&D area.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for OSHA RIR	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-15: Safety – OSHA Days Away Rate

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Theodore Kern
PSEGLI Director: Gregory Player	DPS Contact: Nicholas Nugent
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Continuous improvement in employee safety as recorded by OSHA Days Away. Continued improvement in safety performance shall stem from an increased focus on safety and training, including recognizing, tracking and managing key safety leading indicators, resulting in increased employee safety awareness and diligence.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

The severity of OSHA (Occupational Safety and Health Administration) incidents that have occurred as measured by the number of lost workdays that can be attributed to an OSHA incident.

Total number of Lost Time Days due to injury \times 200,000 / Total hours worked. (Note: 200,000 = 100 employees \times 2,000 hours per employee per year).

Target: Achieve an OSHA Days Away Rate that is in the top declile level of <= 8.51.

Rounding protocols will be applied for target setting and actual performance consistent with this metric's stated significant digits.

Note: This metric is applicable to the entire business, not solely the T&D area.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for OSHA DAFW	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-16: Safety – Motor Vehicle Accident (MVA) Rate

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Michael Quinn
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Theodore Kern
PSEGLI Director: Gregory Player	DPS Contact: Nicholas Nugent
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Continuous improvement in employee safety as recorded by the Motor Vehicle Accident (MVA) Rate. Continued improvement in safety performance shall stem from an increased focus on safety and training, including recognizing, tracking and managing key safety leading indicators, resulting in increased employee safety awareness and diligence.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

The rate compares the total number of motor vehicle accidents relative to the total number of miles driven for a given period of time. This number is inclusive of all motor vehicle accidents. The year-end performance records all miles driven and accidents that have occurred over the Contract Year.

(Total Number of MVAs) x 1,000,000 / Miles Driven

Target: Achieve an MVA Rate that is in the top decile level of <= 6.93.

Rounding protocols will be applied for target setting and actual performance consistent with this metric's stated significant digits.

Note: This metric is applicable to the entire business, not solely the T&D area.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for (MVA) Rate	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-17: Work Management Enhancements - Short-Term Scheduling

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Joseph Cicalo
PSEGLI Director: Curt Dahl	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Enhance work management process by continued development of the integrated work tool that consolidates all work that is aligned with the annual budget and work plan and provides the following functionality to improve the ability to create short-term plans and schedules at the Yard level for Inside Plant by July 31, 2023:

- 1. Consolidated view of all work in one system
- 2. Allows for the comparison of active backlog of work to planned work
- 3. Data filters enable the focus to resource type, geography, work priority
- 4. Visibility to work planned for the short term and alignment with work plan

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PSEG LI to demonstrate the development and utilization of integrated work tools at the Yard level for Inside Plant by July 31, 2023.

PSEG LI to submit quarterly Yard level for Inside Plant Short-Term Scheduling Reports following deployment of integrated work tools.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

LIPA to verify enhanced tools and processes by review and acceptance of the short-term scheduling process.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
PSEG LI to hold kickoff meeting with LIPA and DPS to review 2023 implementation schedule to roll	2023-02-15
out short-term scheduling for division yard level inside plant work.	

T&D-17: Work Management Enhancements - Short-Term Scheduling

Submit 2nd Quarter Status Report of Ongoing Schedule Development.	2023-04-15
PSEG LI to demonstrate the development and utilization of integrated work tools at the Yard level	2023-07-31
for Inside Plant by July 31, 2023.	
Submit 3rd Quarter Short-Term Scheduling Report.	2023-10-10
Submit 4th Quarter Short-Term Scheduling Report.	2024-01-10

T&D-18: Work Management Enhancements - Workforce Management Plans

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Joseph Cicalo
PSEGLI Director: Curt Dahl	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Develop Work Management Process Enhancements that optimize staffing levels, productivity, and overtime in support of the scheduled T&D work.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified dates

The Workforce Management Plan includes:

- 1. Histogram by labor source (in-house / Contractor) and functional area (Divisions, P&C)
- 2. Histogram by settlement (Capital, O&M)
- 3. Hours by High Level Settlement
- 4. Hours by Low Level Settlement
- 5. Monthly work plan at a division level (for each of the four divisions) providing planned units for proactive blankets and programs and planned hours for reactive (emergent) programs (Includes monthly actual units completed for variance purposes)

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS

EXCLUSIONS

Workforce management plans are limited to the following major workforce groups:

- Overhead
- Underground
- Substation Maintenance
- Relay
- Transmission & Distribution Design
- Substation Maintenance Civil

Further, if PSEG LI submits an analysis that it is unable to support the new transmission design deliverable with its current resources to LIPA and DPS' reasonable approval, by no later than April 1, 2023, then the transmission design deliverable can be excluded from the calculation of the metric.

T&D-18: Work Management Enhancements - Workforce Management Plans

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submission of 2024 Workforce Management Plan for LIPA approval by August 1, 2023 (approval	2023-08-01
not to be unreasonably withheld). The Workforce Management Plan shall include monthly and	
annual resource plans for all Capital and O&M work to be completed.	
Successfully execute all elements of the LIPA-approved 2023 Workforce Management Plan by	2023-12-31
December 31, 2023.	
PSEG LI hold Q1 quarterly review meeting with LIPA to review progress of proactive programs	2023-04-13
Plan Vs. Actual Units Complete YTD - Planned Vs. Forecast Units Complete PYE	
PSEG LI hold Q2 quarterly review meeting with LIPA to review progress of proactive programs	2023-07-13
Plan Vs. Actual Units Complete YTD - Planned Vs. Forecast Units Complete PYE	
PSEG LI hold Q3 quarterly review meeting with LIPA to review progress of proactive programs	2023-10-12
Plan Vs. Actual Units Complete YTD - Planned Vs. Forecast Units Complete PYE	
PSEG LI hold Q4 quarterly review meeting with LIPA to review progress of proactive programs	2024-01-18
Plan Vs. Actual Units Complete YTD - Planned Vs. Forecast Units Complete PYE	

T&D-21: Work Management Enhancements - Work Management KPIs and Dashboards

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Joseph Cicalo
PSEGLI Director: Curt Dahl	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Develop Work Management Process Enhancements that optimize staffing levels, productivity, and overtime in support of the scheduled T&D work.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section

By July 31, 2023, establish and Rollout Key Performance Indicator (KPI) dashboards and reports at the Supervisor Level to drive performance improvement of the workforce.

Dashboard/s will include the following KPI metrics:

- Productivity and Utilization rates
- Overtime rates (with underlying cause codes)
- Actual versus Estimate for specific work types
- Work Plan Variance (Division)

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Deliverables shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
PSEG LI to hold kickoff meeting with LIPA and DPS to review schedule for Rollout Key Performance Indicator (KPI) dashboards and reports at the Supervisor Level to drive performance improvement of the workforce	2023-02-15
Submit 2nd Quarter Status Report	2023-04-15

T&D-21: Work Management Enhancements - Work Management KPIs and Dashboards

By July 31, 2023, establish and Rollout Key Performance Indicator (KPI) dashboards and reports at	2023-07-31
the Supervisor Level to drive performance improvement of the workforce.	
Submit 3rd Quarter Status Report.	2023-10-10
Submit 4th Quarter Status Report.	2024-01-10

T&D-23: Employee Overtime

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Peter Mladinich
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Cost effectively manage T&D employee overtime hours.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Overtime targets will be established at the Work Group Level for the following work groups and the associated targets will be established:

- Overhead/Underground Lines 31.0%
- Distribution Ops 36.0%
- Substation/Relay Maintenance 32.0%

Non-storm overtime hours as a percentage of non-storm productive hours.

Target: At or below stated OT levels for the major workforce groups in the identified areas, rounded to the nearest whole percentage point.

- Successfully meet 3/3 targets = 100% of incentive compensation
- Successfully meet 2/3 targets = 50% of incentive compensation
- Achieve less than 2/3 targets = 0% of incentive compensation

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Non-Storm Emergencies pursuant to the Second A&R OSA.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Employee Overtime for specified groups	
excluding storm overtime	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-24: Vegetation Management Work Plan – Cycle Tree Trim With Vegetation Intelligence

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Donald Schaaf
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Mark Cerqueira
PSEGLI Director: Patrick Dempsey	DPS Contact: Qin Shi
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Develop and execute Vegetation Management Work Plans/budgets that use Vegetation Intelligence, including but not limited to vegetation species, growth rate, and location. This metric measures cycle trim.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

Work Plans shall include annual and monthly work. Work Plans identify circuit list for cycle trimming each year (minimum of 1/4 of the overhead distribution system which equates to approximately 2200 miles). Work Plans should be coordinated with maintenance and construction work plans, where possible.

The 2024 Vegetation Work Plan shall identify the minimum of 1/4 of the overhead distribution system (which equates to approximately 2200 miles) and budgets and be provided to LIPA for approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, by August 31, 2023. The 2024 Vegetation Management Work Plan shall utilize Vegetation Intelligence, pursuant to the Vegetation Intelligence PIP.

By December 31, 2023, execution of 100.0% of the work identified in the approved 2023 Vegetation Management Work Plan approved in August of 2022. To be considered trimmed and count towards metric achievement, 100% of a circuit must be trimmed in the year.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target.

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 15, 2024.

Vegetation Intelligence is defined as technology to utilize near-term review of vegetation species, growth rate, and location to inform Vegetation Management Work Plans.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

Incentive shall be allocated:

T&D-24: Vegetation Management Work Plan – Cycle Tree Trim With Vegetation Intelligence

- 50% for executing Vegetation Intelligence PIP to enhance vegetation management planning
- 50% for Vegetation Work Plans and Execution

EXCLUSIONS

- 1. Schedule relief may be granted for:
- i) Delays directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.
- 2. Vegetation trimmed as part of a storm response will not be included in completion count if charged to the storm account.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit PIP for Vegetation Intelligence Program by March 15, 2023 and execution of all elements	2023-03-15
identified in 2023 as per schedule. Update Smartsheet deliverables for LIPA-approved PIP.	
Submit YE 2022 closeout report at monthly meeting. Report should include work completed vs.	2023-01-27
schedule and budget.	
Submit January report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-02-14
Submit February report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-03-21
Submit March report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-04-18
Submit April report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-05-16
Submit May report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-06-20
Submit June report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-07-18
Submit July report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-08-15
Submit August report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-09-19
Submit September report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-10-17
Submit October report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-11-21
Submit November report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-12-19
Submit 2023 YE closeout report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly	2024-02-23
meeting.	

T&D-25: Vegetation Management Work Plan – Trim to Sky (TTS) Circuits

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Donald Schaaf
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Mark Cerqueira
PSEGLI Director: Patrick Dempsey	DPS Contact: Qin Shi
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Develop and execute Vegetation Management Work Plans/budgets. This metric measures Trim To Sky (TTS).

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

Identify circuit list for TTS trimming each year (minimum of 225 circuits per year including schedules and cost estimates).

The 2024 Vegetation Work Plans identifying the minimum of 225 circuits and budgets shall be provided to LIPA for approval by August 1, 2023. Work plans shall include annual and monthly work and resource plans. Work plans should be coordinated with maintenance and construction work plans, where possible.

By December 31, 2023, execution of 100.0% of the work identified in the approved 2023 Vegetation Management Work Plan approved in August of 2022. To be considered trimmed and count towards metric accomplishment, 100% of the circuit must be trimmed to the first protective device. Circuits with no trim required to the first protective device do not count towards metric accomplishment.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target.

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 31, 2024.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

- 1. Schedule relief may be granted for:
- i) Delays directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.
- 2. Vegetation trimmed as part of a storm response will not be included in completion count if charged to the storm account.

T&D-25: Vegetation Management Work Plan – Trim to Sky (TTS) Circuits

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit YE 2022 closeout report at monthly meeting. Report should include work completed vs.	2023-01-27
schedule and budget.	
Submit January report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-02-14
Submit February report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-03-21
Submit March report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-04-18
Submit April report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-05-16
Submit May report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-06-20
Submit June report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-07-18
Submit July report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-08-15
Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA	2024-01-31
Submit August report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-09-19
Submit September report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-10-17
Submit October report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-11-21
Submit November report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-12-19
Submit 2023 YE closeout report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly	2024-02-23
meeting.	

T&D-26: Vegetation Management Work Plan – Hazard Tree Removal

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Donald Schaaf
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Mark Cerqueira
PSEGLI Director: Patrick Dempsey	DPS Contact: Qin Shi
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 300000	

OBJECTIVE

Develop and execute Vegetation Management Work Plans and budgets. This metric measures hazard tree removal.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

The 2024 Vegetation Work Plans shall identify at least 12,000 hazard trees to be removed (including locations, schedules, and cost estimates). Hazard tree units include storm hardening and base vegetation budgets. Work plans shall include annual and monthly work and resource plans. Work plans should be coordinated with maintenance and construction work plans, where possible.

By December 31, 2023, execution of 100.0% of the work identified in the approved 2023 Vegetation Management Work Plan.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target.

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 31, 2024.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

- 1. Schedule relief may be granted for:
- i) Delays directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.
- 2. Vegetation trimmed as part of a storm response will not be included in completion count if charged to the storm account.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date

T&D-26: Vegetation Management Work Plan – Hazard Tree Removal

Submit YE 2022 closeout report at monthly meeting. Report should include work completed vs.	2023-01-31
schedule and budget.	
Submit January report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-02-14
Submit February report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-03-21
Submit March report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-04-18
Submit April report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-05-16
Submit May report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-06-20
Submit June report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-07-18
Submit July report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-08-15
Submit August report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-09-19
Submit September report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-10-17
Submit October report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-11-21
Submit November report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly meeting.	2023-12-19
Submit 2023 YE closeout report of work completed vs. schedule and budget at the monthly	2024-01-31
meeting.	

T&D-27: Storm Hardening Work Plan - Overhead Hardening

Board Policy: T&D System Reliability	Board PIPs: 5.4.1 and 5.4.5: Grid Resiliency
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane, Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Craig Watkins
PSEGLI Director: Robert Rowe	DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Development and execution of the Storm Hardening Work Plan, including a pilot using spacer cable on a minimum of 17.4 miles. This metric measures Overhead Hardening.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Project deliverables are delivered on time and on budget within the established targets and based on the latest LIPA-approved PJD documentation. The PJDs shall incorporate existing and "New Methods". The work plan associated with improving system performance will include the engineering and rebuilding of a minimum of 17.4 miles of identified circuits utilizing spacer cable. The identified circuits shall include the two worst performing circuits based on vegetation-caused outages. If spacer cable cannot be installed safely by PSEG LI along certain portions of the branch lines, then the minimum mainline mileage to be converted shall be 13 miles. This entails the furnishing of related PJDs to LIPA by March 15, 2023, and successful execution of planned work by December 15, 2023.

By August 31, 2023, submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan for mainline and branches.

By December 31, 2023 complete the storm hardening of the latest LIPA-approved PJD circuits (-2 circuits or up to +4 circuits).

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 15, 2024.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target, as applied to the actual number of units (circuits) completed.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

T&D-27: Storm Hardening Work Plan - Overhead Hardening

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit PJD(s) for LIPA approval by March 15, 2023 that identify the work plan associated with improving system performance by engineering and rebuilding a minimum of 17.4 miles of identified circuits utilizing spacer cable. The identified circuits shall include the two worst performing circuits based on vegetation-caused outages. If spacer cable cannot be installed safely by PSEG-LI along certain portions of the branch lines, then the minimum mainline mileage to be converted shall be 13 miles.	2023-03-15
Submit 1st Quarter report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2023-04-14
Submit 2nd Quarter report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2023-07-14
By August 31, 2023, submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan for mainline and branches that includes a minimum of 25% of the identified circuit mileage to be rebuilt utilizing spacer cable	2023-08-31
Submit 3rd Quarter report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2023-10-16
Submit artifacts related to completion of hardening of a minimum of 17 miles utilizing spacer cable including the two worst performing circuits due to vegetation-caused outages. (The minimum will be 13 miles if certain portions of the branch lines cannot be safely converted to spacer cable.)	2023-12-15
Submit Verificaton Report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2024-01-15

T&D-28: Storm Hardening Work Plan - Underground Hardening

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Development and execution of the Storm Hardening Work Plan. This metric measures Underground Hardening.

NOTE: PJD 2225 was modified to include only 1 project for bid and execution in 2023 per meeting with LIPA on September 22, 2022. PSEGLI will put project out to bid through P&C.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Project deliverables are delivered on time and on budget within the established targets and based on the latest LIPA approved PJD documentation.

Metric success will include the execution by December 31, 2023 of the work identified and approved by LIPA in the Storm Hardening Work Plan – Underground Hardening PJD developed in 2022 for 2023. Specifically, PSEG LI is to evaluate one location for 2023, fuse 40787 (the \$6.9 million project). The project implementation should be revised to have the secondary cable as overhead wire since approximately 50 percent of the project cost pertains to undergrounding of secondary overhead wire.

By August 31, 2023, the Service Provider shall submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan - Underground Hardening PJD and budget that, at a minimum develops the next set of targeted installation locations, schedules, cost estimates, and creates PJDs for further backyard rear service undergrounding work.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target, as applied to the actual number of units (circuits) completed.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

T&D-28: Storm Hardening Work Plan - Underground Hardening

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 1st Quarter report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2023-04-14
Submit 2nd Quarter report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2023-07-14
Submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan - Underground Hardening and budget.	2023-08-31
Submit 3rd Quarter report of work completed vs. schedule and budget.	2023-10-16

T&D-29: T&D System Enhancements

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

This metric measures two types of T&D System Enhancements: 1) storm hardening to mitigate Transmission System Load Pockets and 2) distribution system hosting capacity.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

1) Transmission System Load Pockets: In 2022 Metric T&D-29, PSEG LI completed PJDs to harden supply to 8 load pockets and identified projects for 2023 construction.

By August 31, 2023, submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan - Transmission Load Pocket PJD that identifies the work to be completed for the second-highest priority Transmission Load Pocket identified in the 2022 Plan.

By December 31, 2023, execute the Storm Hardening Work Plan - Transmission Load Pockets as per the latest LIPA approved PJD developed in 2022 for 2023.

2) Hosting Capacity: In 2022 Metric PS&CE-4, PSEG LI completed a hosting capacity study of selected distribution circuits based on 80% penetration ratio and developed solutions for each of the 47 circuits identified in the 2022 final hosting capacity study list. Evaluated solutions were to include the LIPA Phase 2 AREGCBA proposals as applicable.

For 2023, PSEG LI will provide PJDs for the recommended solutions for two (2) of the identified circuits that provide the greatest system benefit from the 2022 Hosting Capacity Study and upon approval of the PJD from LIPA will implement the solutions pursuant to the program budget established within the capital budget for such purpose for 2023. One of the two identified projects are to commence construction by November 15, 2023.

Metric success requires the following:

Fully satisfy all metric deliverables, per the agreed-upon dates, including completion of construction of approved PJDs by December 31, 2023.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format. PSEG LI shall meet with LIPA to present PJDs for feedback and to present quarterly reports.

Incentive compensation will be allocated 50% to Transmission System Load Pockets and 50% to Distribution System

T&D-29: T&D System Enhancements

Hosting Capacity.

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 15, 2024 for review and LIPA approval.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 1st Quarter status report.	2023-04-14
Submit 2nd Quarter status report.	2023-07-14
Submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan - Transmission Load Pocket PJD that identifies the work to be completed for the second-highest priority Transmission Load Pocket identified in the 2022 Plan.	2023-08-31
Submit artifacts that at least one distribution hosting capacity project began construction.	2023-11-15
Submit 3rd Quarter status report.	2023-10-16
Submit Verification Report.	2024-01-15

T&D-30: Storm Hardening Work Plan - ACRV Commissioning Program

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Development and execution of the Storm Hardening Work Plan - ACRV Commissioning Program.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

Metric success will include the execution, by December 31, 2023, of the work identified in the LIPA-approved August 31,2022 plan for the 2023 Storm Hardening Work Plan – Automatic Circuit Recloser Viper (ACRV) Commissioning Program.

By August 31, 2023, submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan and budget that, at a minimum: identifies locations, schedules, cost estimates, and creates PJDs for ACRVs to be commissioned as tripping devices for 2024.

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 15, 2024.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target, as applied to the actual number of units completed.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 1st Quarter status report.	2023-04-14
Submit 2nd Quarter status report.	2023-07-14

T&D-30: Storm Hardening Work Plan - ACRV Commissioning Program

Submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan and budget that, at a minimum: identifies locations, schedules, cost estimates, and creates PJDs for ACRVs to be commissioned as tripping devices for 2024	2023-08-31
Submit 3rd Quarter status report.	2023-10-16
Submit Verification Report.	2024-01-15

T&D-31: Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Wayne Baldassare
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Sean Walters 516-490-2321
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Development and execution of the Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

Metric success will include the execution, by December 31, 2023, of the work identified in the LIPA-approved August 31, 2022 plan for the 2023 Storm Hardening Work Plan – LT5H (ASUV) Program.

Metric success also requires by August 31, 2023, the Service Provider shall submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program and budget that, at a minimum: identifies locations, schedules, cost estimates, and creates PJDs for LT5H (ASUV) Program for 2024 for LIPA approval.

Verification report, including schedule execution and budget spending, to be submitted to LIPA by January 15, 2024.

Actual spending that is within up to +5% of the established budget target, as applied to the actual number of units completed.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit 1st Quarter status report.	2023-04-14
Submit 2nd Quarter status report.	2023-07-14
Submit a 2024 Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program and budget.	2023-08-31

T&D-31: Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program

Submit 3rd Quarter status report.	2023-10-16
Submit Verification Report.	2024-01-15

T&D-33: Execute Real Estate Strategy on (i) purchase of a property in Medford for a new operations yard and (ii) National Grid Properties.

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Jason Horowitz
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: Pasquale Disilvestro
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 125000	

OBJECTIVE

Implement Project Implementation Plan (PIP) to support a long-term strategy for LIPA's real estate and facility assets that will cover the

- (i) work needed to complete the purchase of property for a new Medford operations yard, and
- (ii) National Grid (NG) property strategy.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

50% of the compensation for all deliverables related to the purchase of a property in the Medford area for a new operations yard to replace a yard currently under lease from National Grid (referred to in this metric as "Medford" or the "Medford property). The Medford property may either be the property under contract as of October 2022 or an alternative property in the area.

50% of the compensation for all deliverables related to the National Grid property strategy. Property Group 1 will include only the Riverhead Property (an operating yard currently leased from National Grid). Property Group 2 and 3 will be defined through discussions between LIPA, PSEGLI, and National Grid. The 2023 deliverable for Property Group 2 and 3 is related solely to a segmentation plan.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

Target Due Dates for National Grid property strategy Deliverables are contingent upon LIPA notice to commence.

All numbers of days referenced in deliverables are counted as calendar days.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
------------------	-----------------

T&D-33: Execute Real Estate Strategy on (i) purchase of a property in Medford for a new operations yard and (ii) National Grid Properties.

DELIVERABLES FOR MEDFORD PROPERTY	NA
Due diligence draft report for Medford property	2023-03-31
Implement outreach strategy based on Medford conceptual site development and use	2023-03-21
Finalize Medford property due diligence per contract of sale	2023-04-30
Finalize Medford operations yard schematic level design and site development layout	2023-05-31
Prepare Medford permit matrix and file preliminary applications for necessary permits	2023-05-31
Close on Medford property purchase	2023-06-30
Develop construction level documents for bid solicitation	2023-06-30
Award general construction contract for development of the site	2023-08-31
Commence Medford construction	2023-09-30
DELIVERABLES FOR NATIONAL GRID STRATEGY PROPERTIES	NA
Provide available existing deed and existing survey for each property (Property Group 1	15 days from
Riverhead)	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Provide tax lot designation and the property tax history during the past three (3) years along with	20 days from
zoning designation (Property Group 1 Riverhead)	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Finalize property Appraisal Engagement letter with SOW and cost (Property Group 1 Riverhead)	15 days from
	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Develop draft Property Appraisal reports (including existing zoning classification) (Property Group	60 days from
1 Riverhead)	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Deliver final Property Appraisal reports (including existing zoning classification) (Property Group 1	70 days from
Riverhead)	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Develop draft Survey reports (Property Group 1 Riverhead)	85 days from
	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Finalize Survey reports (Property Group 1 Riverhead)	100 days from
	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed

T&D-33: Execute Real Estate Strategy on (i) purchase of a property in Medford for a new operations yard and (ii) National Grid Properties.

Develop draft Title Reports (Property Group 1 Riverhead)	70 days from
	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Finalize Title Reports (Property Group 1 Riverhead)	90 days from
	LIPA's written
	notice to
	proceed
Develop draft Property Segmentation Plan that includes written detailed markups of the existing maps or aerial photos of each of the properties depicting LIPA/PSEG LI and NG areas of contemplated use and occupancy based upon operational program requirements (space needs analysis) and agreement by the LIPA/PSEG Long Island and National Grid Operations Teams for	2023-12-29
Property Groups 2 and 3 and a detailed timeline for segmentation during 2024.	

T&D-34: Construction – Quality and Timely Completion of Project Justification Descriptions (PJDs)

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Robert Rowe, Shaun Jeter	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Timely submittal of PJDs for each Capital Project and Program with adequate detail for LIPA review and approval and inclusion into Capital Budget.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PJDs (in a template mutually agreed to by LIPA and PSEG LI) submitted and approved by LIPA, for all programs and projects requesting funding for 2024 Budget, including cost estimates and for Blankets and Program project's location and number of units (as applicable), due annually on a rolling basis.

100% of all deliverables delivered by the specified date in the deliverables section.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. PJDs shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit preliminary T&D Capital Budget to LIPA, with PJDs substantiating the budget request by	2023-07-05
July 5.	
Submit final PJDs to reflecting LIPA's comments on a rolling basis starting July 6 with final PJDs	2023-08-15
received no later than August 15, 2023.	
Submit program and blanket PJDs reflecting LIPA comments by September 15, 2023 (PJDs to be	2023-09-15
included in the PSEG LI Capital Plan reflecting final approved PJDs and Wave 1 metrics) and at	
minimum list the number units/assets and specific locations scheduled.	

T&D-35: Construction - Project Milestones Achieved

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Robert Rowe, Shaun Jeter	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Execution of approved Specific Capital Projects per milestone schedule.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Completion of defined key project milestones.

2023 key milestone dates as defined per the existing methodology contained in the 2022 metric. A schedule of Specific Project key milestones is submitted to LIPA in January of each year. Monthly updates are provided to LIPA on milestones achieved and milestones missed. Explanations are provided of milestones missed. Occasionally, specific project schedules are adjusted throughout the year to account for permit delays, easement or municipality approvals, storms, etc. These project schedule updates are submitted by the Project Manager for approval by the Manager of Project Management and the Project Sponsor.

PSEG LI has a structured process for milestone changes, "Key Milestone Change Process" that will be followed for any changes of dates to the baseline milestones submitted to LIPA in January 2023 which will need approval from PSEG LI's Mg Dir & VP Construction & Ops Svcs and then will need subsequent approval from LIPA (not to be unreasonably withheld in accordance with the defined process).

The target is calculated as the number of key milestones met divided by the number of key milestones submitted.

Target: ≥ 90.0% milestone achievement of defined key project milestones.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of 89.95% and above to be rounded up to successfully meet the target of 90.0%.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays i) directed or requested by LIPA or

T&D-35: Construction - Project Milestones Achieved

ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit Project Key Milestones for 2023	2023-01-31
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Construction - Project Milestones Achieved	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-36: Construction - Cost Estimating Accuracy

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Robert Rowe, Shaun Jeter	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Execution of approved Specific Capital Projects as budgeted.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Execution of 2023 Specific Capital Project within cost estimates.

Cost estimating accuracy per existing methodology for Budget PJDs.

- Estimating accuracy reported based on the month when project is closed-out.
- % Estimating Accuracy = % absolute variance of each project closed-out cost versus Definitive level estimate (Base cost approved by URB).
- An overall portfolio variance is % absolute variance of cumulative project closed-out cost versus cumulative Definitive level estimate.
- The YTD calculation is overall portfolio variance for all projects closed out YTD.

Target: ≥ 90.0% Cost estimating accuracy.

Rounding protocols will allow for a performance of 89.95% and above to be rounded up to successfully meet the target of 90.0%.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
------------------	-----------------

T&D-36: Construction - Cost Estimating Accuracy

Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Construction - Cost Estimating Accuracy	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-37: Completion of Program Planned Units Per Workplan

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Robert Rowe, Shaun Jeter	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 400000	

OBJECTIVE

Adherence to Targeted Program planned units.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Targeted Programs, as distinct and separate from Projects, must include units of work to be completed within one year. Units of work must be deemed as complete to count as a completed unit.

By December 31, 2023, complete program planned units/miles consistent with Program Workplan PJDs for the following Targeted Programs:

- 1. Distribution Circuit Improvement Program (CIP) 288 miles
- 2. Transmission breaker replacement 15 units
- 3. Underground distribution cable upgrades 85,000 feet
- 4. Distribution multiple customer outages (MCO) 114 jobs
- 5. Residential underground cables 70,445 feet
- 6. Replacement of non-restorable distribution pole rejects 1,050 units
- 7. Transfer distribution facilities to new telephone poles -1,793 units
- 8. Transformer Monitoring 50 units

Note: Units/jobs/miles or feet based on PJDs submitted in September 2022. The final measurement for this will be based on the latest LIPA-approved PJD.

Achievement will be calculated as the difference between the planned units/jobs/miles/feet and the actual units/jobs/miles/feet achieved by December 31, 2023 divided by the planned units/jobs/miles/feet.

Target: Complete \geq 95.0% of the planned units/miles within the established target and based on the latest LIPA approved PJD documentation.

Achieving 8 out of 8 Programs will be required for 100% of compensation, while 7 out of 8 Programs will be required for 75% of metric compensation. Achieving 6 or less of the Program targets will result in 0% of compensation.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

T&D-37: Completion of Program Planned Units Per Workplan

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Completion of Program Planned Units Per	
Workplan.	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-38: Program Unit Cost Variance

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Margaret Keane	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: Robert Rowe, Shaun Jeter	DPS Contact: Mark Tintera
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 200000	

OBJECTIVE

Adherence to Targeted Program estimations and budgets.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Targeted Program unit cost variance is the difference between the costs actually incurred executing a Targeted Program for the planned units and the budgeted or planned amount of cost that should have been incurred.

The targeted unit costs stated for the eight programs below, will be measured against corresponding actual unit costs, as of December 31, 2023:

- 1. Distribution Circuit Improvement Program (CIP) \$19,956/mile
- 2. Transmission breaker replacement \$167,000/breaker
- 3. Underground distribution cable upgrades \$205/foot
- 4. Distribution multiple customer outages (MCO) \$72,852/job
- 5. Residential underground cables \$206/foot
- 6. Replacement of non-restorable distribution pole rejects \$14,076/pole
- 7. Transfer distribution facilities to new telephone poles \$7,135/unit
- 8. Transformer Monitoring \$83,000/unit

Note: Units/feet cost based on PJDs submitted in September 2022. The final measurement for this will be based on the latest LIPA-approved PJD.

Achievement will be calculated as the difference between the planned per unit and per foot costs and the actual per unit and per foot costs achieved by December 31, 2023 divided by the planned per unit and per foot costs.

Target: Achieve +/-5% of the planned per unit and per-mile costs within the established target and based on the latest LIPA-approved PJD documentation.

Achieving 8 out of 8 Programs will be required for 100% of compensation, while 7 out of 8 Programs will be required for 75% of metric compensation. Achieving 6 or less of the Program targets will result in 0% of compensation.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format and shall be reviewed in a meeting between LIPA, PSEG LI and DPS.

EXCLUSIONS

T&D-38: Program Unit Cost Variance

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Program Unit Cost Variance.	
2) Any additional supporting documentation as required	

T&D-39: Project Completion Consistent with Project Design

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Bob Kearns
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: TBD	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: TBD
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 100000	

OBJECTIVE

Effectively manage capital projects such that completion is consistent with project engineering and design documents and meets the intent of design in the latest LIPA-approved PJD for all SEQRA projects as well as those at or above \$1,000,000.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Annual audit conducted by LIPA, or a third party designated by LIPA, that finds all SEQRA construction projects as well as those exceeding \$1,000,000 completed in 2022 and placed in service in 2022 were consistent with project design.

A single project not being completed consistent with above criteria would constitute metric failure, based on the latest LIPA-approved PJD.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
100% completion of projects consistent with project design and specifications	2023-12-31

T&D-40: Double Wood Poles

Board Policy:	Board PIPs:
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: tfalcone@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: Thomas Locascio
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: William Moir
PSEGLI Director: Richard Henderson	DPS Contact: Jami Nafiul
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 50000	

OBJECTIVE

As a safety and system reliability matter, continue to manage the amount of Double Wood Poles on the T&D system.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Amount of double wood poles, as recorded in the National Joint Utilities Notification System (NJUNS), on December 31, 2023.

Target: Achieve a Double Wood Pole year-over-year reduction of at least 10.0%, resulting in a count of <= #,### (will be set after 2022 YE results become available) on December 31, 2023.

Note: A discrete 2023 pole count target number will be calculated after the close of 2022, reflecting performance as of December 31, 2022.

PSEG LI shall prepare a quarterly status report summarizing current metric progress, the status of initiatives to manage double-wood poles, potential obstacles, and proposed solutions. The report shall be prepared in a LIPA-approved format. PSEGLI to meet with LIPA and DPS to review the quarterly status report.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

None

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Upload to the LIPA designated folder on the LIPA Sharepoint Site the following:	Monthly
1) Monthly Scorecard Reporting Requirement for Double Wood Poles	
2) Documentation demonstrating NJUNS timely data-entry of all Double Wood Poles identified	
during the physical asset verification project.	
3) Any additional supporting documentation, as required	
Submit 1st Quarter status report.	2023-04-21
Submit 2nd Quarter status report.	2023-07-21
Submit 3rd Quarter status report.	2023-10-17
Submit 4th Quarter status report.	2024-01-17

T&D-41: Program Effectiveness - Vegetation Management

Board Policy : Transmission & Distribution Operations	Board PIPs: 5.4.1 and 5.4.5: Grid Resiliency
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: pmladinich@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: qin.shi@dps.ny.gov
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 175000	

OBJECTIVE

Realize tangible performance improvements on parts of the system that have completed prescribed vegetation management activities per the 2022 Vegetation Management work plan.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Year-Over-Year (YOY) Outage incident reduction of 50% for the circuits actually addressed in the 2022 Plan due to effective Vegetation Management. This applies only to Primary, sustained outages directly related to vegetation. Baseline for each circuit will be set using 12 months immediately prior to 2022 work/upgrades being completed.

Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates, including 50% YOY outage incident reduction.

Incentive compensation will be allocated as follows:

- 100% for achieving a >= 50.0% YOY outage incident reduction.
- 50% for achieving a >= 40.0% YOY outage incident reduction.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

EXCLUSIONS

Exclusions only for NYS Department of Public Service 72-hour storm events.

Only those outages deemed to be directly Vegetation related, and with vegetation-related cause codes (e.g., Entire tree fell over or Large Overhanging Limb) will be included in the calculation.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Q1 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-04-14
Parties	
Q2 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-07-14
Parties	

T&D-41: Program Effectiveness - Vegetation Management

Q3 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-10-13
	0004.04.40
Q4 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2024-01-12
Parties.	

T&D-42: Estimated Time of Restoration (ETR) Process Enhancements

Board Policy: Transmission & Distribution Operations	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: mquinn@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD	DPS Contact: Qin Shi
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

Improve customer outage experience via enhancement and refinement of the ETR process by studying, determining, quantifying and operationalizing critical factors into revised ETR methodology and communication strategies.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

PIP focus is to utilize actual detailed restoration performance for most recent 3-years to identify significant ETR factors that will be selected, with operationalization to occur on or before September 15, 2023, leading to a refinement of the initial process being completed under the 2022 CS-1 metric deliverable that will set ETR ranges and corresponding customer outage messaging (2 hours for Blue Sky and 4 hours for Gray Sky).

The evaluation process will allow for the parties to review and ultimately select a viable group of more than two factors that would yield positive results for customer experience, with completion of the evaluation by March 15, 2023. The subsequent planning phase for operationalization is to be completed by June 15, 2023. Operationalization of a minimum of two (2) of the identified factors must occur on or before September 15, 2023 in order for the full incentive compensation to be awarded. Incentive compensation will not be awarded in whole or in part if one or fewer factors are successfully operationalized by the stated deliverable date.

PIP updates delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties; updates contain detailed ETR evaluation results, identification of opportunities to refine existing and/or expand operationalization efforts.

Metric deliverables will be modified with 2023 deliverables upon completion and approval of PIP.

EXCLUSIONS

Schedule relief may be granted for delays

- i) directed or requested by LIPA or
- ii) situations or business conditions that arise that LIPA determines or agrees are beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider.

Outages occurring that fall under the threshold of 2nd A&R OSA (minor) storm level or greater.

T&D-42: Estimated Time of Restoration (ETR) Process Enhancements

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Develop a PIP for LIPA approval that addresses continued ETR Process Enhancements (applicable	2023-01-15
for Blue Sky, with more than two factors selected for evaluation.	
Complete evaluation of ETR factors selected by the parties	2023-03-15
Complete implementation planning for ETR/Communication changes	2023-06-15
Operationalize minimum of two (2) factors that yielded a positive customer experience identified	2023-09-15
from PIP Study into ETR methodology, and customer communications	
Q1 PIP update delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-04-21
Parties	
Q2 PIP update delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-07-21
Parties	
Q3 PIP update delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-10-20
Parties	
2023 Year-End PIP update delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at year-end meeting between	2024-01-19
the three Parties	

T&D-44: Regulatory Compliance

Board Policy : Transmission & Distribution Operations	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: mquinn@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Qin Shi	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 150000	

OBJECTIVE

Operate within all applicable rules and regulations by meeting all local, state and federal compliance reporting regulations. Appropriately Self-Report for all instances of Non-Compliance.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

- 1) 100% Self-Reporting of Non-Compliance for the year ending Dec 31, 2023.
- 2) Zero violations of Environmental Rules and Regulations for the year ending Dec 31, 2023.
- 3) 100% of required Operator Training for the year ending Dec 31, 2023.
- 4) 100% of BES System Studies for the year ending Dec 31, 2023.
- 5) Zero violations of all required permitting for the year ending Dec 31, 2023.
- 6) Comply with all established NYS DPS requirements regarding Event Notifications.
- 7) Continue with the current stray voltage & inspection pilot program in 2023 and submit a plan for full compliance with the NYS Department of Public Service's Safety Standards, including quality assurance and quality control programs, by April 1, 2023, for implementation beginning January 1, 2024.

Target: Meeting all applicable regulatory requirements is required for 100% compensation; a single violation would result in 75% compensation, and two or more violations would result in no compensation.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit a plan for full compliance with the NYS Department of Public Service's Safety Standards, including quality assurance and quality control programs, by April 1, 2023, for implementation beginning January 1, 2024.	2023-04-01
Q1 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-04-14

T&D-44: Regulatory Compliance

Q2 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-07-14
Q3 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-10-13
Q4 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2024-01-12

T&D-45: Physical Security

Board Policy : Transmission & Distribution Operations	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: mquinn@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Qin Shi	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 250000	

OBJECTIVE

To develop and execute plans to enhance physical security, including the integration of new technologies at critical locations, including control centers, substations and yards.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Execution of PIP deliverables to address findings of LIPA-conducted 2022 Physical Security Assessment, according to LIPA-approved PIP schedule, by December 31, 2023. Metric deliverables will be modified with 2023 deliverables upon completion and approval of PIP.

Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates.

All deliverables are subject to review and approval by LIPA, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. PIP and reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit a PIP for LIPA approval that incorporates recommendations from 2022 LIPA Physical	2023-01-20
Security Assessment. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	
Q1 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-04-14
Q2 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-07-14
Q3 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-10-13
Q4 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2024-01-12

T&D-46: Root Cause Analysis (RCA) Execution and Compliance

Board Policy: Transmission & Distribution Operations	Board PIPs: n/a
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: rkearns@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Qin Shi	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 175000	

OBJECTIVE

To improve Root Cause Analysis accuracy to enhance outage cause determination and restoration by defining the tracking and remediation of root cause determinations, the training required for individuals in the process, and the process for reporting and reviewing these results with LIPA staff.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Execution of PIP deliverables to improve Root Cause Analysis efforts as recommended by the LIPA Board of Trustees on October 29, 2021, according to LIPA-approved PIP schedule, to be completed no later than January 31, 2023. Metric deliverables will be modified with 2023 deliverables upon completion and approval of PIP.

Target: Meet all identified requirements with high-quality deliverables and deliver by established due dates.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Submit a PIP that receives LIPA approval that meets Root Cause Analysis recommendations adopted by LIPA Board. Update the Metric deliverables in Smartsheet to include the LIPA-approved PIP deliverables and dates in 2023.	2023-01-31
Q1 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-04-14
Q2 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-07-14
Q3 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2023-10-13
Q4 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three Parties	2024-01-12

T&D-48: Program Effectiveness - Storm Hardening

Board Policy : Transmission & Distribution Operations	Board PIPs: 5.4.1 and 5.4.5: Grid Resiliency
LIPA Exec. Sponsor: braley@lipower.org	LIPA Proj. Mgr: rkearns@lipower.org
PSEGLI Exec. Sponsor: Michael Sullivan	PSEGLI Proj. Mgr: TBD
PSEGLI Director: TBD DPS Contact: Qin Shi	
Allocated Compensation (2021 Dollars): 175000	

OBJECTIVE

Realize tangible performance improvements on parts of the system that have completed storm hardening upgrades; specifically, the circuits completed under 2022 Metric T&D-30.

TARGETS AND CALCULATIONS

Target: Net reduction in Substation Breaker Trips of >= 50% with improved system design for the eleven circuits identified and operationalized in 2022 as part of Storm Hardening Program (circuits completed under the 2022 Metric T&D-30).

Baseline for each circuit will be set using 12 months immediately prior to 2022 work/upgrades being completed.

All deliverables are subject to LIPA review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. All reports shall be in a LIPA-approved format.

EXCLUSIONS

Exclusions only for NYS Department of Public Service 72-hour storm events.

Deliverable Name	Target Due Date
Q1 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-04-14
Parties	
Q2 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-07-14
Parties	
Q3 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2023-10-13
Parties	
Q4 report delivered to LIPA and DPS to be reviewed at quarterly meeting between the three	2024-01-12
Parties	





125 East Bethpage Road, Plainview, NY 11803 www.dps.ny.gov/longisland

November 4, 2022

Via E-mail and U.S. Mail
Honorable Mark Fischl, Vice Chairman
Board of Trustees
Long Island Power Authority
333 Earle Ovington Blvd.
Uniondale, New York 11553
boardoftrustees@lipower.org

Re: Matter No. 22-02185: LIPA's Proposed 2023 Final Metrics Package Recommendations

Dear Vice Chairman Fischl:

I am pleased to provide the recommendations of the New York State Department of Public Service (Department, DPS, or DPS Staff) regarding LIPA's Final 2023 Performance Metrics proposal (Final Metrics Proposal) for PSEG Long Island (PSEG LI or the Company).¹ Pursuant to the requirements of the Second Amended and Restated Operating Services Agreement (the New OSA) between LIPA and PSEG LI, LIPA proposed 99 metrics covering all scope functions: 1) Transmission and Distribution (T&D); 2) Power Supply & Clean Energy Programs (PS&CE); 3) Business Services (BS); 4) Customer Services (CS); and 5) Information Technology (IT).²

Under the terms of the Second Amended and Restated Operations Services Agreement, LIPA and PSEG LI are required to conduct an annual metrics review process.³ As part of this process, LIPA sends an initial metrics proposal to PSEG LI for its review and comment. Then, PSEG LI may provide comments on this initial proposal to LIPA and DPS, which LIPA must consider in good faith.⁴ After reviewing PSEG LI's comments, LIPA submits a Final Metrics Proposal to DPS for its review and recommendation, as well as to PSEG LI for further comment concerning the Final

LIPA's Proposal for PSEG Long Island's 2023 Performance Metrics (filed October 7, 2022) (2023 PSEG LI Performance Metrics).

Second Amended and Restated Operations and Services Agreement Between the Long Island Power Authority and PSEG Long Island, LLC, Appendix 4.3(C)(I)(B) (in effect April 1, 2022) (New OSA).

³ <u>ld</u>.

⁴ ld.

Metrics Proposal, Finally, the Department considers the Final Metrics Proposal, along with PSEG LI's comments, and submits its recommendation(s) to the LIPA Board of Trustees (LIPA BoT) for adoption.

Staff has reviewed LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal and recommends: 1) adoption of seventy-three (73) of the ninety-nine (99) proposed metrics; 2) modification of twenty (20) metrics with adjustments to target levels and/or certain exclusion criteria; and 3) rejection of six (6) metrics in LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal. The attached DPS Staff Memorandum outlines the process undertaken and details the Department's recommendations including the twenty metrics recommended for approval with modification, as well as a list of the six rejected metrics. The DPS Staff Memorandum includes a short summary of each metric and corresponding explanation for DPS Staff's recommendation. Thus, the package of metrics included in Staff's Memorandum represents the DPS Recommended Metrics, as referred to in the New OSA.5

Concerning the 73 metrics DPS Staff recommends be adopted without modification, these metrics encompass all scope areas and more keenly critical operation services such as risk management, cyber security, vegetation management, storm hardening, and control center operations. The metrics will aid in ensuring that PSEG LI maintains and enhances its performance on behalf of customers. More specifically, that PSEG LI employs an effective risk mitigation process, continues to build out its own cyber security unit independent of its New Jersey Affiliate, consistent with the goals of the Information Technology System Separation Plan, and establishes deliverables and targets to ensure that the Company makes progress towards replacing its control center. Another area of focus is PSEG LI's work planning processes in areas such as storm hardening, and vegetation management.

Staff also recommends adoption of several metrics that pertain to the Company's project management capabilities across multiple scope functions. Specifically, these metrics contain numerous deliverables to improve tracking of PSEG LI's capital project progress, implementation of tier 1, 2 and 3 IT projects, and the efficiency of day-to-day work through integrated work tools. Additionally, Staff recommends adoption of metrics that will directly target improvements in areas that impact customers' experience. Customer Service metrics for 2023 will require PSEG LI to develop a project plan to replace the current Customer Information System, survey customer satisfaction with certain transactions, and measure the Company's ability to efficiently resolve customer complaints.

The undertaking of these metrics by PSEG LI presents both a challenge and an opportunity to demonstrate that it can deliver value monetarily in terms of more efficient programs, in customer satisfaction by addressing deficiencies or gaps in service, and in enhancing critical aspects of the Transmission and Distribution system by completing

ld.

Matter 22-01870, In the Matter of Review of Long Island Power Authority and PSEG Long Island IT System Separation Plan, Recommendations Regarding Long Island Power Authority and PSEG Long Island's Information Technology System Separation Plan (issued September 27, 2022).

key projects in 2023. As stated in the Department's Recommendations concerning the New OSA, "[t]he substantial increase in metrics will ensure that the numerous aspects of PSEG LI's operations services are scrutinized and that performance in all scope areas is either improved or maintained appropriately." Further, the Department's recommendations also stated:

This new process appropriately situates LIPA and the LIPA Board as the entity which determines the overall trajectory of the organization through goal setting and policymaking, however, this process also strengthens DPS' role by providing for their direct involvement in reviewing and recommending the annual incentive compensation metrics.⁸

While the New OSA greatly enhanced various requirements it also increased the portion of PSEG LI's compensation at risk for failing to rise to the level set by the annual metrics. The DPS Recommended Metrics adequately incentivize PSEG LI to achieve the level and quality of service expected of a utility in New York State. As such, DPS recommends that the LIPA Board adopt the DPS Recommended Metrics as discussed in the attached DPS Staff Memorandum.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rory M. Christian Chief Executive Officer

ATTACHMENT

CC: Thomas Falcone, LIPA Chief Executive Officer
Bobbi O'Connor, LIPA General Counsel & Secretary to the Board of Trustees
David C. Lyons, PSEG LI Interim President and Chief Operating Officer
Andrea Elder-Howell, PSEG LI Vice President Legal Services
Carrie Meek Gallagher, DPS LI Director
Nicholas Forst, DPS LI Counsel
Peter Hilerio, DPS LI Counsel

3

DPS Recommendations re: Reformed Operations Services Agreement between LIPA and PSEG LI, dated November 23, 2021, pp. 4-5.

⁸ <u>ld</u>., p. 5.

STATE OF NEW YORK DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SERVICE INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM

November 4, 2022

TO: Chief Executive Officer Rory Christian

FROM: DPS Staff

SUBJECT: Recommendations Regarding the Long Island Power Authority's Proposal for

PSEG Long Island's 2023 Performance Metrics

Introduction

This memorandum is provided to the Chief Executive Officer of the Department of Public Service (DPS or the Department) on behalf of the Department Staff (Staff) team who conducted the review, and herein provide their recommendations regarding LIPA's Final 2023 Performance Metrics proposal (Final Metrics Proposal) for PSEG Long Island (PSEG LI or the Company). Pursuant to the requirements of the Second Amended and Restated Operating Services Agreement (the New OSA) between LIPA and PSEG LI, LIPA proposed 99 metrics which cover the following scope functions: 1) Transmission and Distribution (T&D); 2) Power Supply & Clean Energy Programs (PS&CE); 3) Business Services (BS); 4) Customer Services (CS); and 5) Information Technology (IT).

Under the terms of the New OSA, LIPA and PSEG LI are required to conduct an annual metrics review process. As part of this process, LIPA sends an initial metrics proposal to PSEG LI for its review and comment. Then, PSEG LI may provide comments on this initial proposal to LIPA and DPS, which LIPA must consider in good faith.³ After reviewing PSEG LI's comments, LIPA submits a Final Metrics Proposal to DPS for its review and recommendation, and to PSEG LI for further comment concerning the Final Metrics Proposal. Finally, the Department will consider the Final Metrics Proposal, along with PSEG LI's comments, and submit its recommendation to the LIPA Board of Trustees (LIPA BoT) for adoption.

Executive Summary

Per the terms of the New OSA, specifically Appendix 4.3(C)(I)(C), DPS submits its recommendations concerning LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal. Staff has reviewed LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal, as well as PSEG LI's comments, and recommends: 1) adoption of seventy-three (73) of the ninety-nine (99) proposed metrics; 2) modification of twenty (20) metrics with adjustments to target levels and/or certain exclusion criteria; and 3) rejection of six (6) metrics in LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal. This memo provides a list of the twenty metrics recommended for approval with modification, as well as a list of the six rejected metrics, including a short summary of each metric and an explanation for Staff's recommendation. Finally, a list of the seventy-three metrics that Staff recommends for approval without modification is contained in Appendix A.

Consistent with the timing of LIPA's budgeting process, LIPA began its 2023 metrics process by initiating the first of three waves of metric submissions. On June 17, LIPA provided DPS and PSEG LI with a list of the 2022 metrics it proposed to carry over into 2023 (Wave 1), and then subsequently, on August 5, 2022, LIPA submitted a list of new metrics for 2023 (Wave 2). Throughout September, LIPA provided PSEG LI with the quantitative metric targets and other information (Wave 3). On September 23, 2022, PSEG LI provided certain redline edits and feedback to LIPA and DPS. On October 4, 2022, PSEG LI submitted additional comments and redline edits to LIPA for its consideration. On October 6, 2022, LIPA submitted its Final Metrics Proposal to DPS.

3 Id

2

LIPA's Proposal for PSEG Long Island's 2023 Performance Metrics (filed October 7, 2022).

Second Amended and Restated Operations and Services Agreement Between the Long Island Power Authority and PSEG Long Island, LLC, Appendix 4.3(C)(I)(B) (in effect April 1, 2022).

On the day prior, October 5, 2022, PSEG LI submitted a letter to LIPA that raised several concerns regarding the metrics review process and the 2023 PSEG LI Performance Metrics.⁴ Both LIPA and PSEG LI have continued to exchange feedback after the submission of LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal.

Based upon its review, Staff recommends that 73 metrics be adopted. These 73 metrics encompass critical areas such as risk management, cyber security, vegetation management, storm hardening, and control center operations. The metrics will aid in ensuring that PSEG LI employs an effective risk mitigation process, builds out its own cyber security unit independent of its New Jersey Affiliate, a goal of the Information Technology System Separation Plan, and meets deliverable targets to ensure that the Company makes progress towards replacing its control center. Also, these metrics will target PSEG LI's work planning process in areas such as storm hardening, and vegetation management.

Staff also recommends adoption of several metrics that pertain to the Company's Project Management capabilities across the scope functions. Specifically, these metrics contain deliverables that target performance improvement in tracking PSEG LI's capital projects, implementation of tier 1, 2 and 3 IT projects, and the efficiency of yard level work through the utilization of an integrated work tool enabling a consolidated view of all work on one system. Additionally, Staff recommends adoption of metrics in the Customer Service scope function that will directly target improvements in areas that impact customers' experience. Customer Service metrics will require PSEG LI to develop a project plan to replace the current Customer Information System, survey customer satisfaction with certain transactions, and measure the Company's ability to efficiently resolve customer complaints.

The twenty metrics Staff recommends for approval with modifications are primarily focused within the T&D scope function. The goals of the fifteen T&D metrics in this category include reducing the number of operating errors, increasing system reliability targets, reducing the customer outage target, and improving storm hardening work plans. Staff also recommends modifications to three CS metrics which aim to increase the enrollment of Low-to-Moderate Income (LMI) customers, to provide eligible customers programs and services needed to reduce their energy-burden, assess customer satisfaction, and ensure the accuracy of PSEG LI's billing. Further, Staff has proposed modifications to two PS&CE metrics to ensure the implementation of Utility 2.0 projects and the Company's Energy Storage RFP. Finally, Staff's recommended changes are intended to ensure that deliverable targets provide a tangible improvement in the Company's performance.

Staff recommends six metrics not be adopted. These six metrics while meaningful tools to gauge PSEG LI's performance were either duplicative of existing requirements, could be addressed through other improvements/recommendations, or may be addressed

⁴ PSEG LI Letter Regarding 2023 Performance Metrics (submitted October 5, 2022).

Matter 22-01870, In the Matter of Review of Long Island Power Authority and PSEG Long Island IT System Separation Plan, Recommendations Regarding Long Island Power Authority and PSEG Long Island's Information Technology System Separation Plan (issued September 27, 2022).

through LIPA and PSEG LI's internal audit processes. The metrics within this category pertain to such areas as legislative affairs, employee engagement, and staffing studies pertaining to human resources, customer operations and procurement. To ensure the metrics create the greatest value for LIPA and PSEG LI's customers, Staff recommends that these proposed metrics not be adopted.

Staff's Recommendation

Metrics Recommended for Approval with Modifications:

1. <u>CS-05 Customer Transactional Performance</u>

- The proposed metric requires PSEG LI to measure and evaluate customer satisfaction by collecting feedback for five transactions (billing, payment, payment agreement, move in/move out, and email), across several channels.
- Staff recommends that the following channels be excluded from the survey because of the low volume of interactions to measure:
 - o My Account.
 - o IVR.
 - o Chat.

2. CS-10 - Billing - Cancelled Rebill

- This metric requires PSEG LI to provide customers with an accurate bill, which will be measured by requiring the Company to meet a performance level of less than or equal to 0.18 percent of cancelled bills/rebills within the performance time frame.
- Based on year-to-date results, Staff recommends maintaining the target of 0.18 percent, with the ability for PSEG LI to exclude the high and low outliers if it chooses, however, if PSEG LI chooses to exclude any outlier it must exclude both the high and low outliers.

3. CS-17 – LMI Participation

- The proposed metric requires PSEG LI to increase LMI program customer enrollment in the Household Assistance Rate, and meet threshold enrollment targets, ranging from 68,000 to 82,000, and payout percentages ranging from 50 percent 100 percent for any month in 2023.
- Based on past enrollment performance, Staff recommends the metric be modified to set an enrollment target of 50,000, with no partial compensation.

4. PS&CE-02 Complete Energy Storage Request for Proposal (RFP) Follow-on Activities

- The proposed metric requires PSEG LI to develop a negotiation plan, and then complete negotiations with the successful bidders to the RFP.
- Staff recommends that PSEG LI and LIPA include additional milestones for completion of all environmental review by September 30, 2023, and the submission of a contract approved by the LIPA BoT for OAG and OSC approval by December 31, 2023.

5. PS&CE-05 – Beneficial Electrification

- The proposed metric requires PSEG LI to achieve Beneficial Electrification targets from Utility 2.0, including the payment of a threshold number of heat pumps, whole house heat pump system rebates, the attainment of a minimum level of MMBtu of energy savings from the low income REAP program, and the enrollment of 20 buildings in the multi-family rebate program.
- Since PSEG LI has enrolled 84 buildings in the multi-family rebate program as of August 2022, Staff recommends that the minimum enrollment target for the multi-family rebate program increase from 20 to 50 buildings for 2023.

6. T&D-04 Transmission and Distribution System Relay Mis-Operations

- The proposed metric requires PSEG LI to reduce the number of relay misoperations on the T&D system, by 10 percent in 2023.
- Staff recommends setting the target number of relay mis-operations for 2023 at 13, which represents an improvement over PSEG LI's past four-year average.

7. T&D-05 Transmission & Distribution Inadvertent Operation Events

- The proposed metric requires PSEG LI to reduce the number of operating errors on the T&D system by 10 percent from the 2022 actual number.
- Staff recommends setting 26 as the 2023 target for inadvertent operation events as it represents an improvement over PSEG LI's past three-year average.

8. <u>T&D – 07 System Average Interruption Duration Index (SAIDI) Reliability</u>

- LIPA's proposed metric target is less than or equal to 57 minutes for full compensation, and 50 percent compensation for performance between 57 min and 58 minutes.
- Staff recommends a target of 57.5 minutes (AMI impact inclusive), with compensation awarded in full only if PSEG LI meets the target, thus Staff recommends that tiering of compensation be removed. Staff's recommended target represents a 1.5 percent improvement over the 2022 projected yearend result of 58.4 minutes.

9. T&D-08 - System Average Interruption Frequency Index (SAIFI) Reliability

- This metric would require PSEG LI to achieve a SAIFI target of 0.68 or better.
- Staff recommends 0.70, representing an improvement from the 3-year average of 0.716.

10. T&D-09 Momentary Average Interruption Frequency Index (MAIFI) Reliability

- LIPA has proposed a MAIFI target that is 5 percent better than the projected 2022 year-end performance level.
- Staff recommends a target of 1.70, representing an improvement of 10 percent from the current 2022 metric target.

11. T&D-10 Reduce Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (S-MCOs)

- This metric would require PSEG LI to achieve a S-MCO standard, as of December 31, 2023, that is a 5 percent improvement from the projection of PSEG LI's 2022 year-end performance.
- Staff recommends an improvement of 7 percent, or 21,000 customers or less, from the 2020-2022 three-year average of 22,573.

12. <u>T&D-11 Reduce Repeat Customer Sustained Multiple Customer Outages (R-SMCOs)</u>

- This metric would require PSEG LI to reduce the group of identified R-SMCO customers by 90 percent from the qualifying customers as calculated by September 30, 2022.
- Staff recommends adoption of additional exclusion criteria, such that if PSEG LI can demonstrate, subject to LIPA and DPS's review and reasonable approval, that PSEG LI has made reasonable attempt(s) to rectify the condition but have been unsuccessful due to circumstances beyond their control (e.g., customer has refused the solution) then those instances would be excluded from the calculation.

13. <u>T&D-12 Reduce Momentary Multiple Customer Outages (M-MCOs)</u>

- This metric would require PSEG LI to achieve an M-MCO performance that is a 5 percent improvement over the 2021 or 2022 year-end number (whichever is the lesser figure).
- Staff recommends a target of 76,300; that is 13 percent below PSEG LI's past 3-year M-MCO performance which is also a 2.2 percent reduction of M-MCOs beyond PSEG LI's projected 2022-year end performance level.

14. T&D-18 Work Management Enhancements - Workforce Management Plans

- This metric would add transmission design to the workforce management plan for 2023.
- Staff recommends adoption of LIPA's proposed metric, specifically including
 the transmission design deliverable, however, Staff also recommends that
 the metric include under its exclusion criteria, that if PSEG LI submits an
 analysis that it is unable to support this new transmission design deliverable
 with its current resources to LIPA and DPS' reasonable approval, by no later
 than April 1, 2023, then the transmission design deliverable can be excluded
 from the calculation of the metric.

15. T&D-27 Storm Hardening Work Plan - Overhead Hardening

- This metric would require PSEG LI to develop and execute a work plan for overhead hardening, including a pilot using new methods for two circuits, which would require PSEG LI to identify the two worst performing circuits based on vegetation-caused outages and rebuild the circuit using spacer cables.
- Staff recommends implementation of the spacer pilot on approximately 25
 percent of the total work plan mileage, including the two worst circuits. Staff
 also recommends that compensation is predicated on completed mileage
 instead of completed circuits.

16. T&D-28 Storm Hardening Work Plan - Underground Hardening

- This metric would require PSEG LI to evaluate underground hardening in 2023 based on tangible pricing for a single neighborhood. The cost of the two locations contained in the PJD are approximately \$6.9 million dollars and \$12.2 million dollars and serve 115 and 114 customers respectively.
- Staff recommends this metric evaluate one location for 2023, fuse 40787 (the \$6.9 million project), and the project implementation should be revised to have the secondary cable as overhead wire since approximately 50 percent of the project cost pertains to undergrounding of secondary cables.

17. T&D-36 Construction – Cost Estimating Accuracy

- This metric would require PSEG LI to achieve a cost estimating accuracy of ≥ 95.0% for their entire portfolio of Specific Capital Projects.
- Staff recommends increasing the target of this metric from the 2022 level of ≥ 85% to ≥ 90%, based on the Company's historical performance under this Metric, and in the interest of seeking continued improvement in cost estimating accuracy.

18. <u>T&D-39 Project Completion Consistent with Project Design</u>

- This metric would require PSEG LI to be subject to an annual audit to ensure that all construction projects exceeding \$300,000, completed in 2022 and placed in service in 2022, were consistent with the project design.
- Staff recommends that all SEQRA projects and projects ≥ \$1,000,000 be included in this metric. This threshold will maintain the rigor of the metric while excluding lower cost projects that require less design work.

19. T&D-44 Regulatory Compliance (NERC/CIP/DEC Environmental)

- This metric requires PSEG LI to meet all applicable local, state, and federal compliance reporting regulations, and self-report all instances of Non-Compliance.
- Staff recommends that PSEG LI continue with the current stray voltage & inspection pilot program in 2023 and submit a plan for full compliance with the Department's Safety Standards, including quality assurance and quality control programs, by April 1, 2023, for implementation beginning January 1, 2024.

20. T&D-48 Program Effectiveness – Storm Hardening

- This metric requires PSEG LI to reduce customer interruption by 50 percent with improved system design for the eleven circuits that were identified in the 2022 storm hardening program.
- Staff recommends the target be modified to require a 50 percent reduction in substation breaker trips instead of customer interruptions, because the reduction in breaker trips will have a collateral impact on customer interruptions.

Metrics Recommended for Rejection:

1. BS-03 Employee Engagement Survey Participation and Results

- This metric will require PSEG LI to increase the employee participation rate in the annual Employee Engagement survey.
- Staff recommends that this metric be rejected because survey scores have limited growth potential, results could be skewed, and there is no defined benefit related to increased employee participation.

2. BS-16 Legislative Affairs and Lobbying

- This metric requires PSEG LI to provide analysis of proposed legislation that impacts LIPA and PSEG LI and obtain pre-authorization from LIPA for lobbying activities.
- Staff recommends that this metric be rejected. PSEG LI is obligated through the terms of the New OSA to coordinate its lobbying and external affairs

operations with LIPA, and any enhancements to these endeavors should be conducted through separate recommendations with the approval of the LIPA BoT.

3. BS-17 Capital Project Outreach

- This metric requires PSEG LI to provide monthly updates regarding capital projects via the Smartsheet application and utilize the survey and focus groups to improve the capital project outreach process.
- Staff recommends that this metric be rejected. The reporting requirements are duplicative of existing processes between DPS, LIPA and PSEG LI.

4. <u>BS-27 PSEG LI Procurement Organization – Structure, Staffing, and Capabilities</u> Review

- This metric would require PSEG LI to participate in a structure, staffing, and capabilities study that would determine what the Company needs to achieve adequate staffing for a fully functional Procurement department.
- Staff recommends that this metric be rejected. This metric will not measure the Company's performance. Instead, the deliverables are contingent on the performance of the staffing study by a third party, and PSEG LI would be required to implement the study's recommendations. LIPA already monitors PSEG LI's compliance with audit recommendations through the BoT Finance Committee meetings. Further, PSEG LI would be required to implement the recommendations from the third party while those recommendations have yet to be developed. Staff does not oppose inclusion of deliverables pertaining to the results of such studies in a metric(s) in future years.

5. <u>BS-28 PSEG LI Human Resources – Structure, Staffing, and Capabilities Review</u>

- This metric would require PSEG LI to participate in a structure, staffing, and capabilities study that would determine what the Company needs to achieve adequate staffing for a fully functional Human Resources department.
- Staff recommends that this metric be rejected. This metric will not measure the Company's performance. Instead, the deliverables are contingent on the performance of the staffing study by a third party, and PSEG LI would be required to implement the study's recommendations. LIPA already monitors PSEG LI's compliance with audit recommendations through the BoT Finance Committee meetings. Further, PSEG LI would be required to implement the recommendations from the third party while those recommendations have yet to be developed. Staff does not oppose inclusion of deliverables pertaining to the results of such studies in a metric(s) in future years.

6. CS-20 Customer Operations – Structure, Staffing, and Capabilities Study

- This metric would require PSEG LI to participate in a structure, staffing, and capabilities study that would determine what the Company needs to achieve adequate staffing for a fully functional Customer Operations department.
- Staff recommends that this metric be rejected because it does not measure the Company's performance. Instead, the deliverables are contingent on the performance of the third party who will conduct the staffing survey. Further, PSEG LI would be required to implement the recommendations from the third party while those recommendations have yet to be developed. Staff does not oppose inclusion of deliverables pertaining to the results of such studies in a metric(s) in future years.

Conclusion

For the reasons stated above, DPS Staff recommends that the LIPA Board 1) adopt 73 of the proposed metrics; 2) adopt 20 of the proposed metrics with adjustments to target levels and/or certain exclusion criteria; and 3) do not adopt 6 metrics in LIPA's Final Metrics Proposal. DPS Staff's recommendations contained herein, should be considered the DPS Recommended Metrics under the terms of the New OSA.

Appendix A

Metrics Recommended for Adoption without Modification

Metric #	Metric Title
BS-01	Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) - Implementation of the Risk Mitigation Effectiveness Process
BS-05	Full Time Vacancy Rate
BS-07	Complete Affiliate Cost and Quality Justifications
BS-08	Improve the Capital Project Impact Analysis and Tracking Process
BS-10	Improve Annual Substation Property Tax Reports
BS-18	Utility Marketing Effectiveness
BS-19	Reputation Management and Positive Media Sentiment
BS-20	Reputation Management – Share of Voice
BS-21	Social Media Engagement and Following
BS-22	Timely, Accurate, and Supported Storm / Event Invoicing
BS-23	FEMA Tropical Storm Isaias Grant Engineering to Support Grant Application
BS-24	Improve the Accuracy of Asset Records for Outside Plant
BS-32	Update Low and Moderate Income (LMI) Tariff and Billing
BS-33	Consolidate Real Estate Footprint
CS-01	Delivery of Strategic Customer Experience & Billing Projects
CS-02	J.D. Power – Residential
CS-03	J.D. Power – Business
CS-04	Customer Information System (CIS) Modernization
CS-05	Customer Transactional Performance
CS-09	% of On-time Actual Bills
CS-11	Contact Center Service Level with Live Agent Calls
CS-13	First Contact Resolution (FCR)
CS-14	Net Write-Offs (Per \$100 Billed Revenue)
CS-15	Accounts Receivable Aging > 90 Days Past Due (AR>90)
CS-19	DPS Customer Complaint Rate
CS-21	Outage Information Satisfaction
CS-22	Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI) Roadmap and 2023 Improvements
CS-23	Deferred Payment Agreement (DPA) Improvement
CS-24	Payment Transaction Ease
CS-25	Interactive Voice Response (IVR) Containment Rate
CS-26	Life Sustaining Equipment (LSE) Customer Compliance
CS-27	Estimated Bill %
CS-28	Move Process Improvement
CS-29	AMI Meter Validation, Estimations and Editing Enhancements
IT-01	Organizational Maturity Level
IT-03	System Resiliency
IT-04	System and Software Lifecycle Management

Appendix A

Metric #	Metric Title (continued)
IT-05	Project Performance - In-flight Projects (Tier 1 and Tier 2)
IT-06	Project Performance – New 2023 Projects (Tier 1 and Tier 2)
IT-07	System Segregation
IT-08	Cyber Security Organization - Structure, Staffing and Capabilities Review
PS&CE-01	Complete Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) Follow-on Activities
PS&CE-03	Energy Efficiency Plan Savings
PS&CE-08	Transition to New "Standard" Time of Day Residential and Small Business Rates on an Opt-Out Basis
PS&CE-11	Implementation of Utility 2.0 Projects
PS&CE-13	Heat Pump Strategy to Address Barriers to Customer Adoption
T&D-01	Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Inventory
T&D-02	Asset Management Program Implementation – Asset Management Governance
T&D-03	Enterprise Asset Management System (EAM) Implementation Plan
T&D-06	PTCC/ATCC Replacement
T&D-13	Safety – Serious Injury Incident Rate (SIIR)
T&D-14	Safety – OSHA Recordable Incidence Rate
T&D-15	Safety – OSHA Days Away Rate
T&D-16	Safety – Motor Vehicle Accident (MVA) Rate
T&D-17	Work Management Enhancements - Short-Term Scheduling
T&D-21	Work Management Enhancements - Work Management KPIs and Dashboards
T&D-23	Employee Overtime
T&D-24	Vegetation Management Work Plan – Cycle Tree Trim With Vegetation Intelligence
T&D-25	Vegetation Management Work Plan – Trim to Sky (TTS) Circuits
T&D-26	Vegetation Management Work Plan – Hazard Tree Removal
T&D-29	T&D System Enhancements
T&D-30	Storm Hardening Work Plan - ACRV Commissioning Program
T&D-31	Storm Hardening Work Plan - LT5H (ASUV) Program
T&D-33	Execute Real Estate Strategy
T&D-34	Construction – Quality &Timely Completion of Project Justification Descriptions (PJDs)
T&D-35	Construction - Project Milestones Achieved
T&D-37	Completion of Program Planned Units Per Workplan
T&D-38	Program Unit Cost Variance
T&D-40	Double Wood Poles
T&D-41	Program Effectiveness - Vegetation Management
T&D-42	Estimated Time of Restoration (ETR) Process Enhancements
T&D-45	Physical Security
T&D-46	Root Cause Analysis (RCA) Execution and Compliance